Incidence and Pathogenesis of Acute Lung Injury and the Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome in Humans

Nanak Raj-Pal Singh

Submitted towards the degree of Doctor of Medicine, University of East Anglia



Research conducted in the Department of Medicine, University of Cambridge



August 2013

This copy of the thesis has been supplied on condition that anyone who consults it is understood to recognise that its copyright rests with the author and that use of any information derived there from must be in accordance with current UK Copyright Law. In addition, any quotation or extract must include full attribution.

Abstract

Acute lung injury (ALI) and it's more severe form, acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS), are conditions characterised by neutrophilic pulmonary inflammation, refractory hypoxaemia and diffuse alveolar damage. This work reports on the first UK based prospective study of the incidence and longer term mortality of ALI/ARDS in a general intensive care unit. Results reveal significant under recognition of this condition, which occurred in 12.5% of the ICU population (n=344). Hospital and 2 year mortality rates were 50-55% and 58-61% respectively.

Neutrophils are central in the pathogenesis of ALI/ARDS. Neutrophil priming, a reversible process whereby the response of neutrophils to an activating stimulus is up-regulated by prior exposure to a priming agent, is a pre-requisite for neutrophilmediated tissue damage. Comparisons of the trans-pulmonary gradient of several markers of neutrophil priming were made in different patient groups. Patients with sepsis but healthy lungs (n=6) were found to have a positive trans-pulmonary gradient with respect to neutrophil expression of CD62L, suggesting that CD62L 'low' (primed) neutrophils are being de-primed in the pulmonary circulation. In patients with ARDS this gradient was reversed, suggesting that neutrophils are being primed within the lung. This leads to the novel hypothesis that, in conditions such as sepsis, neutrophils primed systemically may be held in the pulmonary capillary bed and there allowed to de-prime, before being released in a quiescent state. Failure of this process may allow net accumulation of primed neutrophils in the lung with consequent lung injury.

Currently there are no effective pharmacological therapies for ALI/ARDS, which is compounded by the relative lack of human models. An 18 month, prospective study of the incidence of ALI/ARDS post oesophagectomy revealed an incidence of 31% and suggested intra-operative one lung ventilation as a causative factor. Hence, patients undergoing oesophagectomy present an attractive model for future ALI/ARDS research.

Contents

	Abstract		
	Contents		3
	List of Figures		6
	List of Tables		7
	Acknowle	dgements	8
1	Introduc	ction	9
	1.1	Acute Lung injury	. 10
	1.1.1	Definition of ALI	. 10
	1.1.2	Incidence of ALI	. 12
	1.1.3	Impact of ALI	. 14
	1.1.4	Pathophysiology of ALI	. 15
	1.2	Neutrophils in ALI	. 16
	1.2.1	Neutrophils in health	. 16
	1.2.2	Evidence to support the central role of neutrophils in ALI	. 17
	1.2.3	Accumulation of neutrophils within the lungs	. 18
	1.2.4	Neutrophil-mediated lung injury as a 'two hit' process	. 22
	1.2.5	ALI resulting from a failure in pulmonary neutrophil de-priming	. 22
	1.3	Experimental models of ALI	. 26
	1.3.1	Animal models	. 26
	1.3.2	Human models	. 27
	1.4	Hypotheses and Aims	. 31
	1.4.1	Hypotheses	. 31
	1.4.2	Aims	. 31
2	Incidend	ce and Impact of Acute Lung Injury in a UK Teaching Hospital	
	Intensiv	e Care Unit	. 32
	2.1	Introduction	. 33
	2.2	Methods	. 33

		2.2.1	Statistical analysis	35
	2.	.3	Results	35
		2.3.1	Incidence of ALI and ARDS	35
		2.3.2	Outcome of ARDS and ALI	. 39
		2.3.3	Recognition of ARDS and ALI	43
	2	.4	Discussion	. 44
3		Trans-P	ulmonary Neutrophil Priming Gradients in Sepsis and ARDS	48
	3.	.1	Introduction	. 49
	3.	.2	Methods	. 54
		3.2.1	Experimental design	. 54
		3.2.2	Purification of human neutrophils	55
		3.2.3	Isolation of neutrophils in whole blood	57
		3.2.4	Assessment of shape change, CD62L and CD11b expression	57
		3.2.5	Measurement of absolute neutrophil counts	58
		3.2.6	Statistics	. 58
		3.2.7	Materials	59
	3.	.3	Results	60
		3.3.1	Validation of the whole blood assay	60
		3.3.2	Trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients in patients with systemic sepsis without lung involvement	. 64
		3.3.3	Trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients in patients with ARDS	. 66
		3.3.4	Trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients in perioperative patients	. 68
		3.3.5	Neutrophil CD62L A-V ratio as a marker of severity of ARDS	69
	3.	.4	Discussion	. 71
4		ALI Pos	t Oesophagectomy	. 77
	4.	.1	Introduction	. 78
	4.	.2	Method	. 80
		4.2.1	Statistical analysis	. 81

	4.	.3	Results	. 84
		4.3.1	Incidence of ALI and ARDS	. 84
		4.3.2	Perioperative influences	. 85
		4.3.3	Post-operative course	. 88
	4.	4	Discussion	. 90
5		Establis	hing Methodology to Allow Assessment of Neutrophil Pulmonary	
		Transit ⁻	Times Pre and Post-Oesophagectomy	. 94
	5.	.1	Introduction	. 95
	5.	2	Method	. 96
		5.2.1	Neutrophil Isolation and radiolabelling	. 96
		5.2.2	Injection of radiolabelled Cells	. 97
		5.2.3	Scintillation counting	. 99
		5.2.4	Statistical analysis	. 99
	5.	3	Results	100
	5.	4	Discussion	103
6		Summa	ry and Conclusions	104
	A	Appendices 109		
		A1	Publications arising from this thesis	109
		A2	Calculation of the lung injury score	110
		A3	Poor correlation between the lung injury score and neutrophil	
			CD62L A-V ratio	111
List of Abbreviations		st of Abb	previations	112
		9S	114	

List of Figures

Figure 1.1	Acute lung injury causes diffuse pulmonary infiltration	12
Figure 1.2	Hypothesis: Neutrophil recruitment into the lung is a two-step	
	process	21
Figure 1.3	Hypothesis: ARDS results from a failure of neutrophil de-priming	25
Figure 2.1	Schematic showing the identification and validation of patients	37
Figure 2.2	Days in hospital prior to ICU admission and percentage of patients	
	with ALI/ARDS on admission to ICU	38
Figure 2.3	Number of days ventilated and ventilator free days	39
Figure 2.4	Lengths of ICU and hospital stay	40
Figure 2.5	Survival and mortality data	42
Figure 2.6	Recognition and documentation of the diagnosis ALI/ARDS	43
Figure 3.1	Measurement of neutrophil shape change from purified	
	granulocytes and from whole blood samples	61
Figure 3.2	Measurement of neutrophil cell surface CD62L expression of	
	purified granulocytes and of whole blood	62
Figure 3.3	Measurement of neutrophil cell surface CD11b expression of	
	purified granulocytes and of whole blood	63
Figure 3.4	Measurement of neutrophil priming status across the lungs	65
Figure 3.5	Trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients in patients with	
	systemic sepsis without lung involvement	66
Figure 3.6	Trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients in patients ARDS	67
Figure 3.7	Trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients in perioperative	
	patients	68
Figure 3.8	Trans-pulmonary gradients in neutrophil CD62L expression	70
Figure 4.1	Examples of frontal chest radiographs taken in patients post	
	oesophagectomy	83
Figure 4.2	Schematic showing the number of elective oesophagectomies	
	reviewed	84
Figure 4.3	Time from oesophagectomy to the development of ALI/ARDS	86
Figure 4.4	Length of operation time and one lung ventilation	87
Figure 4.5	Intra-operative and 24 hour fluid balance	88
Figure 4.6	ICU and total hospital lengths of stay	89
Figure 5.1	Schematic representation of the experimental set-up	98
Figure 5.2	Pre-oesophagectomy study	100
Figure 5.3	24 hour post-oesophagectomy study	101

List of Tables

Table 1.1	Markers and functional consequences of neutrophil priming	20
Table 1.2	2 Experimental methods used to reproduce acute lung injury in	
	animal models	. 26
Table 2.1	Baseline patient characteristics	37
Table 2.2	Underlying cause of ARDS and ALI - Values represent; n (%)	39
Table 3.1	Common priming agents - Adapted from (Condliffe et al. 1998)	49
Table 4.1	Baseline patient characteristics	85
Table A2	Calculation of the lung injury score	111

Acknowledgements

I would like to offer my sincere gratitude to my supervisors Professor Edwin Chilvers and Dr Andrew Wilson for making this all possible, in particular to Edwin for nudging me in the right directions, motivating me in times of despair and keeping faith in my abilities. Edwin's professionalism and respect for others is inspirational and has provided me with an education far beyond academia.

I would also like to thank Dr Charlotte Summers, who has been absolutely instrumental to this work. She introduced me to much of the background and trained me in many of the techniques involved, as well as working tirelessly in reviewing the outputs.

I would like to offer my further gratitude to; Ms Rosalind Simmonds and Ms Linda Worpole for helping compile the ICU database; Dr Andrew Johnston, Dr Vilas Navapurka, Dr Peter Bradley and Dr Razeen Mahroof for their support on the John V Farman Intensive Care Unit; Dr Christine Fiddler for her continued efforts in delivering the perfect intravenous bolus injection; Mr Peter Safranek, Mr Richard Hardwick, Dr Kevin Gunning, Dr Ian Munday, Dr Mark Abrahams and Dr David Tew for their patience in allowing me to conduct the neutrophil transit time experiments during their theatre lists; and Mr Chandra Solanki for his help with radio-labelling.

I would like to thank my wife, Kiran, and baby daughter, Gurbani, for their unconditional love, for their patience and forgiveness for missed times together, and for providing me with much needed encouragement and support throughout.

Lastly, I would like to thank my parents, whose ambition, hard work and sacrifices in prioritising our education have been immense. I am where I am today because of them.

1.1 Acute Lung injury

1.1.1 Definition of ALI

Acute lung injury (ALI), and its more severe form, acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS), are conditions characterised by refractory hypoxaemia, diffuse alveolar damage, neutrophilic lung inflammation and protein-rich pulmonary oedema.

ARDS was first described in the literature in 1967 (Ashbaugh et al. 1967) after a case series of 12 patients with different underlying conditions, developed common features of tachypnoea, hypoxaemia, lung stiffness and diffuse infiltrates on chest radiograph. Although, initially termed the acute respiratory distress syndrome, this conditioned was erroneously called the adult respiratory distress syndrome (Petty and Ashbaugh 1971). However, as this condition can also occur in children the name was redefined as acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome in 1994 (Bernard et al. 1994).

This initial definition was expanded in 1988 by Murray and colleagues, and incorporated (i) the relative acuteness of the disease process, (ii) whether there were any known risk factors, and (iii) attempted to measure disease severity (Murray et al. 1988). This was graded using the Lung Injury Score (LIS) which used physiological assessments of oxygenation, lung compliance (during mechanical ventilation), positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) during mechanical ventilation and the level of pulmonary infiltrates on the chest radiograph (Murray et al. 1988). However, this new score was not shown to correlate well with mortality (Monchi et al. 1998) and is heavily reliant on the use of ventilator parameters meaning that patients not mechanically ventilated are excluded.

In the 1990s the American Thoracic Society (ATS) and the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine (ESICM), with support from the National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute (NHLBI), convened a series of experts to establish a revised definition of ARDS, and in 1994 this joint American-European Consensus Conference (AECC) set out the following 4 criteria for a diagnosis of ALI or ARDS (Bernard et al. 1994):

- 1. Acute onset
- 2. Bilateral infiltrates seen on frontal chest radiograph consistent with pulmonary oedema (see figure 1.1A)

- 3. A pulmonary artery wedge pressure of less than 18 mmHg when measured or no clinical evidence of left atrial hypertension
- Hypoxaemia, whereby the arterial oxygen tension to fraction of inspired oxygen ratio (PaO₂/FiO₂) is less than 300 mmHg (40 KPa) for ALI, and less than 200 mmHg (27 KPa) for ARDS

Hence, ALI was the term applied to the wide spectrum of this syndrome, and ARDS reserved for the most severe end of the spectrum based on severe hypoxaemia.

This new definition has now been adopted widely and used in all clinical trials for ALI/ARDS, and is still in current use today. It has resulted in a multitude of data from around the world, including numerous epidemiological and interventional studies. However, several issues have been raised with this AECC definition. Firstly, there is a lack of clarity for defining acute onset. In 2005 this was arbitrarily set at less than 72 hours in the Delphi consensus (Ferguson et al. 2005) although this has not been widely adopted in subsequent trials. Secondly, the oxygenation criteria do not account for the effects of PEEP on the PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio. Ferguson et al. studied 41 consecutive ICU patients that met AECC criteria and then placed them on a standardized ventilation setting of a PEEP 10 cmH₂O and FiO₂ of 1.0. The PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio was then rechecked 30 minutes later only to reveal that 58.5% of these patients had a PaO_2/FiO_2 ratio of greater than 200 mmHg and so therefore no longer fulfilled the AECC criteria for ARDS (Ferguson et al. 2004). Thirdly, measurements of pulmonary arterial wedge pressures are seldom made and clinical distinction of hydrostatic oedema is often difficult. Finally, chest radiograph interpretation is often highly variable (Angus 2012).

These difficulties led to a further consensus conference organised by the ESICM with support from the ATS, which produced in 2012 a revised definition: The Berlin Definition (Ranieri et al. 2012). This has now proposed to remove the term ALI and instead separate ARDS into mild, moderate and severe depending on PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio and levels of positive end-expiratory pressure (from invasive or non-invasive ventilation). Further changes, include defining the timing of onset of the condition as worsening respiratory symptoms within 1 week; defining radiological changes as bilateral opacities on chest radiograph or computed tomography (CT) (see figure 1.1B), which are not fully explained by effusions, lobar/lung collapse, or nodules; and finally the presence of respiratory failure that is not fully explained by cardiac failure or fluid overload, with objective assessment in regards to this (such as echocardiography) to exclude hydrostatic oedema (Ranieri et al. 2012).

This new definition is in its early days and has yet to be widely adopted, and hence all current epidemiology data are based on the 1994 AECC definition. For this reason and the fact that the work contained within this dissertation precedes the Berlin definition, all data presented in this current body of work are based upon the 1994 AECC definition.

Although ALI is an umbrella term that encompasses ARDS, to avoid any ambiguity, the term ALI will be used throughout this body of work to denote patients with ALI but not ARDS (i.e. those with a PaO_2/FiO_2 ratio of less than 40KPa but greater than 27KPa. The term ALI/ARDS will be used to encompass both conditions.



Figure 1.1 Acute lung injury causes diffuse pulmonary infiltration

Acute lung injury (ALI) is defined as a condition of acute onset, associated with bilateral pulmonary infiltrates consistent with pulmonary oedema and impaired gas exchange with a PaO_2/FiO_2 ratio of less than 40 KPa, in the absence of signs of left atrial hypertension. Panel A shows a chest radiograph from a patient with ARDS. Panel B shows a CT image from the same patient. Both demonstrate the diffuse bilateral pulmonary infiltrates that occur in ALI.

1.1.2 Incidence of ALI

An accurate estimation of the incidence of ALI and ARDS has been difficult, not least because of the previous lack of a uniform definition. Initial population based studies reported incidences in the region of 1.5 - 8.3 patients per 100,000 population per year (Thomsen and Morris 1995; Villar and Slutsky 1989; Webster et al. 1988). However, these used differing definitions of ARDS and arbitrary PaO_2/FiO_2 cut offs.

The first study to use the 1994 AECC definition showed considerably higher incidences of 17.9 patients per 100,000 population per year for all ALI/ARDS (13.5 for ARDS). This was a prospective study of 132 intensive care units (ICUs) in Sweden, Denmark and Iceland although covered only an eight week period (Luhr et al. 1999). A prospective Australian study, again only over a short time period of 2 months, showed an incidence of ALI/ARDS of 34 patients per 100,000 population per year (Bersten et al. 2002). Goss et al. estimated the incidence in the US as 64 patients per 100,000 population per year, after analysis of the ARDS Network database (Goss et al. 2003). The wide variation in these figures is thought to be due to extrapolating data from less than a complete year of observation and because of differences in the availability and utilisation of intensive care facilities around the world. The currently most widely cited reference for the incidence of ALI/ARDS is from a more robust study, performed prospectively over a whole year, within a county in the US, which reported an incidence rate of 78.9 patients per 100,000 population per year (Rubenfeld et al. 2005).

There is now some recent evidence to suggest that the incidence of ARDS may be reducing. In an 8 year prospective study, Li et al. has reported on the incidence of ARDS in a US county being reduced significantly from 82.4 patients per 100,000 population per year in 2001 to 38.9 in 2008 (Li et al. 2011). They found that the incidence of ARDS diagnosed on admission to hospital (i.e. 'community acquired ARDS') did not change over the same time period and that the reduced levels were entirely attributable to a reduction in hospital or ICU acquired ARDS. It was therefore felt that this was due to improved health care delivery such as the adoption of low tidal volume ventilation strategies, a significant reduction in the amount of blood transfusions, improved and prompt treatment of sepsis, and other general supportive ICU care (Li et al. 2011). Of note however, these findings have not been reproduced elsewhere.

Despite this, the incidence figures quoted in all the above studies are likely to represent a significant underestimate. Firstly, Rubenfeld et al. has shown that the incidence of ALI increases with age from 16 per 100,000 population per year for those 15-19 years of age to 306 per 100,000 population per year for those aged 75-84 years (Rubenfeld et al. 2005), thus a greater incidence would be expected as the population ages. Secondly, although ARDS is known to occur in children and is an important cause of respiratory failure in this group (Flori et al. 2005), none of the above mentioned studies take paediatric cases into account. Finally, all the above studies only focused on cases admitted to the ICU and most only on mechanically

13

ventilated patients. This undoubtedly represents a significant oversight as Cely et al. prospectively studied 11,465 acute medical and surgical admissions at a Veterans Affairs hospital over a 2 year period, finding that of the 156 cases of ALI/ARDS, 26% were admitted to ICU but not mechanically ventilated and as many as 17% were completely managed outside of the ICU (Cely et al. 2010).

1.1.3 Impact of ALI

As well as being common, ALI/ARDS is a devastating condition with mortality rates of 36-44% (Phua et al. 2009) and as high as 72% in some studies (Manktelow et al. 1997). Patients often develop multi-organ failure and the majority of deaths are related to this, or sepsis, rather than primary respiratory failure (Montgomery et al. 1985).

There has also been some suggestion that these mortality rates have been improving recently. In 2000, a multicenter trial involving 861 patients (The ARDSNet trial) showed that the use of lower tidal volumes (6 ml/kg) during mechanical ventilation in patients with ALI/ARDS resulted in a significant improvement in mortality when compared to the use of higher tidal volumes (12ml/kg), 31% vs 40% respectively (The Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Network, 2000). Caution must be used, however, when interpreting results from such randomised clinical trials, as they are often performed in specialized centres and have the potential for selection bias. Further evidence was obtained from a meta-analysis looking at 72 studies between 1994 and 2006, which reported a significant decrease in overall mortality rates of approximately 1.15% per year over the study period and suggested that improvements in ventilation strategies (such as those mentioned above) and general ICU care was the cause of this. However, this analysis has been criticised for including several studies that were primarily conducted in the late 1980s and 1990s and thus not using the 1994 AECC definition for ALI/ARDS. In fact, a more recent meta-analysis showed that although there seems to be a reduction in mortality when looking at observational studies prior to 1994, there has been no change in mortality over time when limiting the analysis to studies that were only conducted after 1994 (Phua et al. 2009). Further, a recent 1 year, multi-centred observational study from Spain reported a hospital mortality rate for ARDS as 47.8% even though all of these patients were receiving lung protective ventilation (Villar et al. 2011). This further highlights the severity of this condition with persistently high mortality rates.

Owing to the severity of this condition, the majority of patients with ALI/ARDS are managed on ICUs. Studies have shown that ALI/ARDS occurs in 3.8-19% of the case mixes of generalised ICUs (Bersten et al. 2002; Brun-Buisson et al. 2004; Fialkow et al. 2002; Hughes et al. 2003; Irish Critical Care Trials Group 2008; Vincent et al. 2010). On the ICU, these patients not only require ventilatory support, making up a significant proportion of ventilator bed days, but often also require multi-organ support.

ALI/ARDS is also associated with significant longer term morbidity. A 5 year follow up study of survivors of ARDS has shown persistent perceived weakness, a reduced 6 minute walk test and reduced physical quality of life (Herridge et al. 2011). Follow-up CT studies have also shown minor non-dependent pulmonary fibrosis, and although the patients in this study had normal or near normal volumetric and spirometric lung function results, similar studies have shown reduced gas transfer and mixed obstructive/restrictive lung defects on lung function testing (McHugh et al. 1994; Orme et al. 2003). Neuro-cognitive morbidity has also been reported, with symptoms of depression occurring in 17-43%, non-specific anxiety in 23-48% and post traumatic stress syndrome in 21-35% of survivors, even after an 8 year follow up period (Davydow et al. 2008). Many of these patients never return to their previous work, adding a significant long term economic burden.

1.1.4 Pathophysiology of ALI

ALI/ARDS has been shown to have many causes. These have traditionally been categorised as direct pulmonary insults (such as pneumonia, aspiration of gastric contents and pulmonary contusion) or indirect pulmonary insults (such as sepsis, shock from any cause, severe trauma, multiple blood transfusions, acute pancreatitis and burns). However the clinical utility of this differentiation is far from clear (Callister and Evans 2002) and these many seemingly disparate causes of ALI/ARDS all result in a similar overwhelming inflammatory process.

During the initial acute phase of ALI/ARDS, histologically, there is evidence of pulmonary vascular endothelial and alveolar epithelial injury, interstitial and alveolar protein-rich oedema and cellular exudate (mainly composed of neutrophils, red cells and macrophages) and prominent hyaline membrane formation in the alveoli (Bachofen and Weibel 1977). Here, as a result of acute inflammation at the alveolar capillary interface there is an initial injury to both the endothelial and epithelial surfaces, resulting in increased permeability with subsequent influx of protein-rich,

highly cellular fluid containing inflammatory cells and pro-inflammatory molecules. This leads to alveolar flooding and pulmonary oedema, increased risk of sepsis, and impaired surfactant synthesis with subsequent alveolar collapse (Ware and Matthay 2000).

After this acute phase, patients often recover gradually, however some with severe epithelial injury progress to a fibroproliferative phase. Here, the alveolar space becomes filled with mesenchymal cells and fibroblasts with resultant collagen deposition and neovascularisation and eventual clinical fibrosis (Proudfoot et al. 2011).

1.2 Neutrophils in ALI

1.2.1 Neutrophils in health

Neutrophils are the most abundant circulating leukocytes in man and play a fundamental role in shaping the innate immune response. The role of these cells in adaptive immunity including antigen processing and presentation, tumour immunology and thrombus formation is also now being recognised (Ostanin et al. 2012). The importance of neutrophils in preserving health is exemplified by patients with congenital or acquired neutropenia who are at high risk of life-threatening bacterial and fungal infections (Klein 2011). To undertake their vital pathogen-killing functions, neutrophils need to be highly motile, respond to the finest of chemotactic trails, and have the ability to kill bacteria even under the most adverse (e.g. hypoxic and acidotic) conditions (Walmsley et al. 2005). Neutrophils are recruited rapidly to sites of inflammation, where their primary role is to kill invading bacteria and certain fungal species. This involves phagocytosis and the release of preformed granular enzymes and toxic oxygen species. However, increased neutrophil accumulation and activation, especially if combined with any delay in their clearance, is also associated with a variety of chronic sterile or pauci-bacterial diseases, including ALI/ARDS, COPD, asthma and rheumatoid arthritis (Cowburn et al. 2008). This suggests that in certain conditions neutrophilic inflammation can become autonomous, chronic and clearly injurious to healthy tissue.

1.2.2 Evidence to support the central role of neutrophils in ALI

The neutrophil has become recognised as a key cell in the pathogenesis of ALI/ARDS. Clinical studies have shown that the accumulation of neutrophils within the pulmonary vasculature occurs early in the evolution of ALI/ARDS (Bachofen and Weibel 1982; Bachofen and Weibel 1977), and neutrophilic pulmonary inflammation is regarded as one of the histological hallmarks of human and experimental ALI/ARDS (Lee and Downey 2001; Matute-Bello et al. 2011). Neutrophilia is extremely common in the bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (BALF) of patients with ARDS. In one study of 16 patients with ARDS, it was found that the BALF taken from these patients within the first 12 hours of endotracheal intubation contained 85% neutrophils on differential counts compared to less than 3% neutrophils for BALF taken from 5 healthy, non-smoking, control subjects (Parsons et al. 1985). In patients with ARDS secondary to sepsis, a higher percentage of neutrophils were found in the BALF of non-survivors compared to survivors (Steinberg et al. 1994) and hence the extent of this BALF neutrophilia appears to correlate with clinical outcome. Furthermore, observational studies in neutropenic patients have demonstrated significant worsening of ALI following recovery of circulating neutrophil counts (Rinaldo and Borovetz 1985).

Studies in animal models offer further support for the importance of neutrophils in the pathogenesis of ALI/ARDS, in that neutrophil depletion or inhibition of neutrophil function invariably ameliorates the extent of ALI/ARDS. In mice, inducing neutropenia prior to hyperoxia (Folz et al. 1999), haemorrhage or experimental endotoxaemia (Abraham et al. 2000) results in attenuation of the increase in vascular permeability and lung injury, as well as reducing levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as interleukin 1 beta (IL-1 β), macrophage inflammatory protein (MIP2) and tissue necrosis factor – alpha (TNF α). In an acid aspiration model of ALI in rabbits, blocking antibodies to IL-8 given as either before or 1 hour after acid inhalation, resulted in improved oxygenation and a 70% reduction in the extravascular protein accumulation (Folkesson et al. 1995). Similar observations have been made with TNFα-converting enzyme (TACE) blockade in a porcine model of ALI induced with intra-tracheal administration of LPS, which resulted in lower levels of soluble TNF α in the BALF from these animals and less protein leak (Shimizu et al. 2009). Likewise, in a hamster model of ALI, inhibition of neutrophil elastase caused a dose-dependent attenuation of protein accumulation in the airspace (Kawabata et al. 2000).

1.2.3 Accumulation of neutrophils within the lungs

Neutrophils within the blood compartment are distributed (under physiological conditions) between two distinct pools (Athens et al. 1961); firstly, a freely circulating population of cells, and secondly, a group of non-circulating (but still intravascular) cells located within poorly defined pools present in specific organs, notably the liver (Peters et al. 1985b), spleen (Peters et al. 1985b) and bone marrow (Ussov et al. 1995). The latter cells are in dynamic equilibrium with the freely circulating neutrophil population. Cells within the non-freely circulating intravascular pools are often referred to collectively as "marginated" neutrophils, however, this term is best reserved for the pathological pooling that takes place immediately before extravascular migration. The size of an organ pool of neutrophils is the product of the mean transit time of neutrophils across the organ in question and the organ's blood flow: Neutrophil transit times, and hence the size of the physiological pools, within the liver, spleen and bone marrow are well established (22,23).

It is widely considered that the lung is also an important (and in certain studies the predominant) site of intravascular neutrophil pooling (Hogg and Doerschuk 1995; MacNee and Selby 1990). This view is based on morphometry data in dogs (Hogg et al. 1988) and humans (Hogg et al. 1994) showing a concentration of granulocytes, relative to erythrocytes, within pulmonary capillaries of between 80 and 100 times greater than the concentration of neutrophils seen within vessels in the systemic circulation. Video-microscopic studies in dogs, using fluoresceinlabelled granulocytes observed through chest wall windows, showed pulmonary capillaries to be the site of neutrophil hold-up within the lungs (Lien et al. 1987). Complementary techniques utilising the injection of radio-labelled cells have also shown that up to 98% of neutrophils are retained within the lungs on first pass (Doerschuk et al. 1990; Doerschuk et al. 1987; Muir et al. 1984) and that neutrophils take 60-100 times longer to pass through the lungs than erythrocytes (Hogg and Doerschuk 1995). Estimates of the time neutrophils take to pass through the pulmonary circulation (mean transit time) have varied between 40 seconds and 8 minutes (Doerschuk et al. 1987; Hogg et al. 1994; Lien et al. 1987; Schütte et al. 1991; Ussov et al. 1995), which is markedly prolonged compared to erythrocytes (4-12 seconds) (Zavorsky et al. 2003). These prolonged neutrophil transit times have been explained by the need for neutrophils (mean diameter of 7.2 µm (Schmid-Schönbein et al. 1980)) to deform in order to pass through the smallest pulmonary capillaries (mean diameter of 5.5 µm (Guntheroth et al. 1982)) (Hogg 1987).

The pulmonary capillary bed is formed of a complex and multiple bifurcating lattice, with each alveolus engulfed by approximately 1000 capillary segments (Hogg and Doerschuk 1995). This generates an overall alveolar capillary surface area in the order of 60 m² (Hogg 1987). The proposed existence of a physiological pool of neutrophils within the lungs would result in the pulmonary capillaries being in significantly greater contact with these potentially destructive cells than other capillary beds, and the lungs perhaps as a consequence, being at particular risk of neutrophil-mediated injury, and hence ALI (Donnelly and Haslett 1992) (see figure 1.2A).

There are several difficulties with this model: Firstly, neutrophil pooling within the lungs of healthy individuals is not generally observed during routine clinical leukocyte scintigraphy (Peters 1998); these scans are most commonly undertaken using re-injected autologous Indium 111 (¹¹¹In) labelled 'mixed' white cells, which are predominantly but not exclusively comprised of neutrophils. Secondly, the reports of prolonged transit times of neutrophils across the lungs of healthy individuals may have been compromised by the use of techniques for ex-vivo cell purification and labelling that inadvertently damaged, or activated, the neutrophils. Hence deliberate activation of neutrophils has been shown to induce cytoskeletal changes, resulting in decreased neutrophil deformability and increased pulmonary retention. This has been most clearly observed in a rabbit model, where the increased cell stiffness and pulmonary retention induced by N-formyl-methionineleucine-phenylalanine (fMLP) stimulation was completely prevented by prior treatment of the neutrophils with cytochalasin D (an agent that disrupts cellular actin organisation) (Worthen et al. 1989). Consequently, it is now well established that neutrophil pulmonary transit times may be altered by cell isolation and labelling techniques (Saverymuttu et al. 1983).

Leukocyte scintigraphy in subjects injected with ¹¹¹In-labelled autologous granulocytes purified using plasma-free labelling media show marked retention of neutrophils within the lungs 5 minutes post-injection; in contrast, scintigraphs obtained in subjects injected with granulocytes purified in the continuous presence of autologous plasma show rapid transit of neutrophils through the lungs with only minimal retention evident at 5 minutes (Peters 1998). Further, evidence to support the hypothesis that inadvertent cell stimulation/damage results in a prolongation of pulmonary transit time can be gleaned from the measurement of labelled neutrophil recovery in the freely circulating pool. Hence, it has been shown consistently that 35-40% of ¹¹¹In or Technetium-99m (^{99m}Tc) labelled neutrophils (prepared in the

presence of autologous plasma) are recoverable from the circulation 40 minutes post injection (Peters 1988; Peters et al. 1985a; Peters et al. 1983; Roddie et al. 1988; Saverymuttu et al. 1985; Saverymuttu et al. 1983) whereas in many of the studies reporting prolonged neutrophil pulmonary transit times 40 minute recovery values have been considerably lower (Doerschuk et al. 1987; Lien et al. 1987).

Neutrophil priming is a process whereby the response of neutrophils to an activating stimulus is enhanced by prior exposure to a priming agent (Condliffe et al. 1998). A large number of mediators are implicated in neutrophil priming including early-phase cytokines, such as TNF α and IL-1 β , endotoxin, chemoattractants such as IL-8, growth factors such as granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), and even activated endothelial surfaces (Summers et al. 2010). Neutrophil activation is therefore very clearly a two-step process, as demonstrated by the observation that neutrophils exposed to the bacterial-derived ligand fMLP display a seven-fold increase in the release of superoxide anions when pre-treated with lipopolysaccharide (LPS), a ligand, which in itself does not activate the oxidase response (Guthrie et al. 1984). Besides enhancement of the neutrophil respiratory burst activity, priming causes inhibition of apoptosis, shedding of cell surface CD62L (L-selectin), up-regulation of cell surface CD11b (Mac-1) and neutrophil polarisation, evident as shape change (Condliffe et al. 1998), this is summarised in Table 1.1. Neutrophil shape change is the result of re-arrangements of the cytoskeletal actin, resulting in reduced deformability and consequently increased retention within the pulmonary circulation (Worthen et al. 1989; Worthen et al. 1987). This was demonstrated in healthy human subjects injected with radio-labelled neutrophils primed ex-vivo with GM-CSF which showed 50% retention within the lungs at 40 minutes compared to 0% retention when non-primed neutrophils were injected (Summers et al. 2009).

Markers of Neutrophil Priming

- Increased generation of reactive oxygen species to an activating agent, representing the enhancement of the neutrophil respiratory burst activity
- Neutrophil cell shape change and cell stiffening as caused by modifications in cytoskeletal actin
- Enhanced neutrophil cell surface integrin (CD11b/CD18) expression and function
- Cell surface shedding of L selectin (CD62L)
- Inhibition of neutrophil apoptosis

Table 1.1 Markers and functional consequences of neutrophil priming

Therefore, in contrast to the concept of a large physiological pool of neutrophils in the lung, it is now proposed that the main mechanism whereby neutrophils accumulate within the lungs involves neutrophils becoming primed in the systemic circulation (e.g. by a systemic inflammatory insult such as pancreatitis or sepsis), which then leads neutrophil cell stiffening, and subsequent pathological entrapment and margination within the pulmonary vasculature (see figure 1.2B). Evidence supporting this and the presence of primed neutrophils in ALI/ARDS was seen in a study of 15 patients with ARDS, within whom a subpopulation of neutrophils were identified that had an increased capacity to generate hydrogen peroxide after exvivo stimulation – hence, primed neutrophils (Chollet-Martin et al. 1992). A further study, showed an increase in respiratory burst activity of neutrophils (a marker of neutrophil priming) from patients with ARDS, which was far greater than in neutrophils from critically ill patients without ARDS (Zimmerman et al. 1983).



Figure 1.2 Hypothesis: Neutrophil recruitment into the lung is a two-step process.

It is widely reported that there is a substantial pool of neutrophils within the pulmonary vasculature even under physiological conditions, which are recruited readily into the lung in response to pulmonary injury (Panel A). However, clinical leukocyte scintigraphy of healthy individuals does not demonstrate physiological neutrophil pooling in the lungs. We propose that neutrophil recruitment in the lung is a two-step process, with systemic neutrophil priming precipitating intra-vascular neutrophil accumulation [1], and with a second stimulus causing activation and migration from the vasculature into the pulmonary interstitium [2] (Panel B). In the absence of the second insult, neutrophils are actively or passively deprimed and returned to the circulation in a quiescent state.

1.2.4 Neutrophil-mediated lung injury as a 'two hit' process

The priming of neutrophils, and their subsequent accumulation within the pulmonary vasculature, does not, per se, lead to ALI. This statement is best evidenced in sheep given high-dose alveolar endotoxin, which results in a ten-fold increase in the number of neutrophils within the air spaces, but no change in the permeability of the epithelial barrier and morphological studies confirming that the alveolar epithelial barrier was intact (Wiener-Kronish et al. 1991). Similar observations have been made in humans following remote head injury and in rabbits, where intravascular LPS or fNLP resulted in an increase in pulmonary neutrophil sequestration but no increase in vascular permeability, as measured by the pulmonary accumulation of radio-labelled albumin (Worthen et al. 1987).

It is proposed therefore, that ALI only occurs when there is a second, lung-directed insult, which causes actual migration of the primed 'trapped' neutrophils into the pulmonary interstitium and thereafter full activation (Perl et al. 2011). This hypothesis is supported by an in-vitro study, which showed minimal damage to endothelial monolayers when they were co-cultured with neutrophils and either LPS, fMLP or C5a alone, however there was extensive endothelial injury when the neutrophils were pre-treated with LPS and subsequently stimulated with fMLP or C5a (Smedly et al. 1986). This has also been demonstrated in-vivo in mice subjected to either haemorrhagic shock or caecal ligation alone. Here, despite showing signs of systemic neutrophil priming with an increase in neutrophil respiratory burst activity and delayed apoptosis ex-vivo, there was no evidence of lung injury. However, when these mice were given a subsequent septic challenge they developed lung oedema, increased levels of IL-6 in the BALF, and increased parenchymal cell infiltration and alveolar congestion on lung histology (Ayala et al. 2002).

1.2.5 ALI resulting from a failure in pulmonary neutrophil de-priming

The priming of neutrophils was previously considered an irreversible process, however in-vivo neutrophil de-priming is a logical conclusion: Assuming that all neutrophils that pass through an inflammatory focus become primed, and that the life span of a primed neutrophil is no shorter than that of an un-primed one; it can be expected that without de-priming of these neutrophils, all circulating neutrophils (>99%) will become primed within a short space of time. However, studies of inflammatory disorders such as inflammatory bowel disease, systemic vasculitis, and graft versus host disease; have found that only up to 60% of circulating

neutrophils to be in a primed state, as assessed by cell shape change (Ussov et al. 1999; Ussov et al. 1996).

Evidence of in-vitro reversible neutrophil priming has been shown with human neutrophils primed with platelet activating factor (PAF). These cells displayed a return to baseline values of superoxide anion generation, cell polarisation and CD11b activity after 120 minutes (Kitchen et al. 1996). Further, once these cells had de-primed, they were capable of re-priming with subsequent stimulation by PAF or TNF α , thus showing that neutrophils are capable of undergoing a complete cycle of priming, de-priming and re-priming. Reversible neutrophil priming has also been demonstrated in-vivo, where radio-labelled neutrophils primed with PAF were injected into healthy human subjects and shown to accumulate only transiently in the lungs (Summers et al. 2009). A further study where healthy human subjects inhaled PAF (representing pulmonary infection) showed similar results of only a transient sequestration of neutrophils within the lung (Tam et al. 1992). In both studies, after de-priming, the neutrophils were released back into the systemic circulation, without evidence of migration into the pulmonary interstitium.

The enormous size of the pulmonary capillary network, with a surface area in the region of 60 m², combined with the lungs being the only organ to receive the entire cardiac output, makes the pulmonary vasculature an ideal site for neutrophil depriming, offering protection to the systemic circulation. It is proposed that the healthy pulmonary vasculature can retain primed neutrophils, facilitate their depriming, and later release them into the systemic circulation in a quiescent state (see figures 1.3A and B). Further, it can be hypothesised, that when this protective mechanism fails, or is overwhelmed, pulmonary inflammation ensues (see figure 1.3C). This could explain the observation that whilst the priming status of circulating neutrophils correlates with the severity of lung injury, it does not correlate with the clinical severity in critical illnesses without lung injury (Chollet-Martin et al. 1992), as in these patients with a functional pulmonary vasculature, the primed neutrophils will be undergoing de-priming.

The concept of the pulmonary vasculature playing a protective role is not new and is thought to explain the phenomena of cerebral abscesses occurring in patients with macroscopic pulmonary arteriovenous malformations (Faughnan et al. 2000), as in these patients, a significant proportion of blood by-passes the capillary circulation in the lungs. However evidence to support this new hypothesis that the lungs might

act as a site for neutrophil entrapment and de-priming can be found in studies looking at gradients of neutrophil priming across the pulmonary circulation.

A study in rats examined the gradient of primed neutrophils across the lungs based on cytoskeletal F-actin rearrangement (62). Four hours after the instillation of Streptococcus in the lungs, it was observed that neutrophils entering the lungs were more primed than those leaving, and that this was associated with a fall in the circulating neutrophil count. As no trans-pulmonary priming gradient was seen prior to the inducement of pneumonia, this suggested that primed neutrophils were being selectively taken up by the pulmonary circulation (Yoshida et al. 2006). A further study in patients with sepsis without lung injury, patients with lung injury, and perioperative control patients examined trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients by measurement of neutrophil hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) production after ex-vivo activation with zymosan (Nahum et al. 1991). In keeping with the previous study, the perioperative controls displayed no trans-pulmonary priming gradient. However, in the patients with sepsis alone, neutrophils in the mixed venous blood (i.e. blood entering the lungs) produced more H_2O_2 in response to zymosan than neutrophils in arterial blood (i.e. blood exiting the lungs), suggesting again that in patients with sepsis neutrophils are primed predominantly in the peripheral circulation and then extracted and/or de-primed within the lungs. This transpulmonary gradient was reversed in the patients with lung injury, where neutrophils leaving the lungs were more primed than neutrophils entering, suggesting that in these circumstances, the lungs themselves can act as a site of neutrophil priming.



Figure 1.3 Hypothesis: ARDS results from a failure of neutrophil de-priming

The healthy pulmonary vasculature is able to selectively retain primed neutrophils, allow them to de-prime, and later release them into the circulation in a quiescent state. This "catch and release" mechanism is effective in disease states such as systemic sepsis, which result in high levels of primed neutrophils entering the pulmonary circulation. However when it fails, as a result of pulmonary insults such as infection or ventilator-induced barotrauma, or is overwhelmed, neutrophil-mediated pulmonary inflammation, such as that seen in ARDS occurs (Panel C) and the lung itself becomes a site of neutrophil priming.

1.3 Experimental models of ALI

1.3.1 Animal models

Much of our knowledge of the pathophysiology of ALI has come from animal models, where lung injury has been induced by insults targeted at either the alveolar epithelium (to represent pulmonary causes of ALI), or the capillary endothelium (to represent extra-pulmonary causes of ALI) (Matute-Bello et al. 2008) (see table 1.2).

Direct Lung Injury	Indirect Lung Injury
Intratracheal/intranasal bacteria or LPS	Intravenous bacteria or LPS
Intratracheal acid	Caecal ligation and puncture
High tidal volume ventilation	Peritonitis
Hyperoxia	Intravenous oleic acid
Intratracheal bleomycin	Haemorrhagic shock



However, extrapolation of animal data to humans is less than straightforward. Many of the clinical observations required to define ALI in a human setting are impractical in animal models, and hence most animal studies rely on histopathological criteria of diffuse alveolar damage (these include parenchymal inflammatory infiltration, thickened alveolar septae, the deposition of hyaline membranes and the presence of microthrombi) and assessment of increased permeability of the alveolar-capillary membrane (Matute-Bello et al. 2011). Although experimental models can reproduce components of the changes observed in ALI/ARDS, none have been able to recapitulate the human disease in its entirety. For example, although, administration of E.coli endotoxin in sheep causes a neutrophilic inflammatory response with an increase in intrapulmonary cytokines, there is only mild alveolar neutrophilia and only minimal changes in alveolar-capillary permeability (Wiener-Kronish et al. 1991).

Most models of ALI are based on one or very occasionally two methods for causing injury, however, in humans ALI/ARDS is often the result of multiple primary insults, clouded by co-morbidities, as well as secondary insults from therapeutic

interventions such as mechanical ventilation and secondary infection (Matute-Bello et al. 2011).

Further, marked differences exist in lung anatomy and physiology between the animals and humans. For example mice have no bronchial arteries and have a larger number of Clara cells in the distal airways compared to humans, they also rarely demonstrate hyaline membrane deposition during ALI (Matute-Bello et al. 2011). Fundamental differences also exist, in neutrophil function and the inflammatory response. For example, mice have far fewer circulating neutrophils and a different set of neutrophil CXC chemokines as compared with humans (Matute-Bello et al. 2008) and do not 'prime' to anything like the extent observed in human cells (Condliffe et al. 2005).

Thus animal models of ALI correlate poorly with the human condition; this is highlighted by the fact that although several agents have shown benefit in various experimental models of ALI, to date no pharmacological therapy has proved successful in a clinical setting (Matthay and Zemans 2011).

Finally, problems with animal size often cause difficulty with accurate physiological measurements such as arterial oxygen tension, and also obtaining repeated samples such as blood or BALF.

1.3.2 Human models

Elective oesophagectomy, an operation normally performed for resection of oesophageal carcinomas, is associated with high post-operative rates of respiratory complications and commonly ALI/ARDS (Baudouin 2003). Retrospective studies have shown an incidence of 15-17% for ARDS (Millikan et al. 1995; Tandon et al. 2001) and 24% for ALI. Small prospective studies have shown higher incidences still, of 33% for ARDS (Schilling et al. 1998) and 41% for ALI (Morita et al. 2008). Further, Rocker et al. looked at pulmonary vascular permeability to transferrin in 9 subjects undergoing oesophagectomy, and showed a significant increase in permeability in both lungs at 8 hours post surgery, which was accompanied by increased intra-alveolar neutrophil elastase release and arterial hypoxaemia. Hence, although, none of these subjects developed overt ARDS, all showed subclinical evidence of lung injury (Rocker et al. 1988).

Most oesophagectomy procedures require a period of one lung ventilation, whereby, for a significant proportion of time during the operation only one lung is being

ventilated and the other is allowed to collapse, thus allowing better surgical access. The main causes of ALI/ARDS in this setting appear to be:

1) Barotrauma and volutrauma to the ventilated lung. Mechanical ventilation at high volumes and pressures is well known to cause ventilator-induced lung injury. Webb et al. have shown that rats ventilated with peak airway pressures of 45 cmH₂O become markedly hypoxic and die within an hour having developed marked perivascular and alveolar oedema. In contrast, rats ventilated with a peak airway pressure of 30 cmH₂O showed only mild perivascular oedema while those ventilated at 14 cmH₂O showed no histological changes (Webb and Tierney 1974). When lung pressure was dissociated from volume in rats whose tidal excursion was limited by strapping the chest and abdomen, it was found that high airway pressure alone without a high tidal volume did not produce lung injury (Dreyfuss et al. 1988). This is in contrast to animals that developed severe lung injury after high tidal volume ventilation achieved by negative pressure in an iron lung (Whitehead and Slutsky 2002). Not only does barotrauma and volutrauma lead to mechanical damage by physical disruption but they also induce a pro-inflammatory state that causes further damage.

Vlahakis et al. showed that, in cultured human alveolar epithelial cells, cyclic cell stretch (in a stimulus or rate-dependent manner) upregulated the production and release of IL-8 even in the absence of structural cell damage or paracrine stimulation (Vlahakis et al. 1999). Wilso et al. have shown in an in-vivo mouse model that high tidal volume ventilation results in increased protein and cytokine concentration in lung lavage fluid, hyaline membrane formation, and increase pulmonary neutrophil sequestration (Choudhury et al. 2004; Wilson et al. 2003). Further clinical evidence of barotrauma/volutrauma is seen in the results of the ARDSNet trial (mentioned above) showing a worsened mortality in patients receiving high tidal volume ventilation (12 ml/kg) compared to those receiving lower volumes (6 ml/kg) (The Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Network 2000). This has been correlated with reduced levels of pro-inflammatory mediators and neutrophils in the BALF of patients with ARDS after receiving 36 hours of low tidal volume ventilation compared to conventional (higher tidal volume) ventilation (Ranieri et al. 1999). Hence, during one lung

ventilation, relatively high tidal volumes are often used and could result in significant barotrauma/volutrauma, especially to the residual inflated lung.

2) Ischaemia-reperfusion injury to the collapsed lung. During one lung ventilation, the collapsed lung is subjected to hypoperfusion and hence ischaemia. Hypoperfusion by itself does not necessarily result in lung injury. Hence, in a study looking at isolated blood-perfused rodent lungs, there was no appreciable change in pulmonary vascular permeability after 30 minutes of ischaemia compared to continuously perfused lungs. However, reperfusion for a further 30 minutes resulted in significant increase in pulmonary permeability to albumin (Messent et al. 1993). This has been further demonstrated in an in-vivo rodent study, whereby rodent lungs underwent right sided one lung ventilation for 30 minutes followed by either right sided pneumonectomy or right sided re-inflation. Both of these groups developed hypoxaemia, a rise in pulmonary artery pressure, and significantly increased extra-vascular albumin accumulation of both lungs compared to lungs that underwent continuous ventilation. However, the extra-vascular albumin accumulation (and hence increase vascular permeability) was significantly greater in the left lung following right lung re-inflation compared to the left lung following right pneumonectomy (Williams et al. 1999), suggesting that injury occurs during reperfusion. It was also suggested that reactive oxygen species (ROS) may be responsible as there was an increase ROS production in both experimental groups and the lung injury was attenuated by pre-treatment with superoxide dismutase (a scavenger of ROS) (Williams et al. 1999). Clinically, ischaemia-reperfusion injury has been seen after rapid re-expansion of a collapsed lung after pulmonary resection (Williams et al. 1998), removal of thrombus in massive pulmonary embolus (Jamieson et al. 1993) and pulmonary transplantation (Alam and Chan 1996).

Other possible causes of ALI/ARDS following oesophagectomy include endotoxaemia caused perioperatively by GI tract resection or postoperatively by anastomotic leaks. This is supported by observational studies showing higher rates of ALI in patients with antastomotic leakage (Morita et al. 2008) and increased levels of serum endotoxin levels in patients who developed ARDS post oesophagectomy (Moriyama et al. 1995). However, it has also been proposed that some cases of anastomotic leakage may be the result of, rather than the cause of, ALI/ARDS, due to an adverse influence of ALI/ARDS on wound healing (Morita et al. 2008).

Finally, as with most major surgery, there is release of pro-inflammatory cytokines, which may also add to the lung injury burden (Tandon et al. 2001).

Elective oesophagectomy therefore, offers a useful model of ALI/ARDS where it is possible to time the insult. Similarly, subjects undergoing one lung ventilation for pulmonary resections also may offer a suitable experimental model of human ALI/ARDS, although the incidence of ALI in these patients are considerably less (4-7%) (Jordan et al. 2000).

Inhalation of LPS has been used widely in animal models of ALI/ARDS, and cautious use in humans has also shown subclinical lung inflammatory changes including BALF neutrophilia and elevated cytokine and chemokine profiles, as well as increased pulmonary vascular permeability to albumin (O'Grady et al. 2001; Sandström et al. 1994). Repeated LPS administration has been associated with minor local side effects (e.g. cough) and systemic effects (e.g. fatigue) all of which resolve within 10 hours, and its use therefore, is considered a safe and tolerable tool to investigate lung inflammatory responses (Kitz et al. 2008). Further, LPS inhalation in healthy subjects was used in a recent study to demonstrate the anti-inflammatory effects of the HMGCoA-reductase inhibitor, simvastatin (Shyamsundar et al. 2009), the positive results of which have led to a randomised clinical trial of simvastatin in patients with established ALI (Craig et al. 2011).

Finally, the use of ex-vivo perfused human donor lungs is now also being developed as an experimental model of ALI/ARDS (Proudfoot et al. 2011). Here, lungs that are unsuitable for transplantation are maintained with ongoing ventilation and perfusion systems. ALI/ARDS can then be simulated by insults similar to those used in animal models. This negates the problems of species specific differences associated with animal models but still allows for timed insults and control of single and multiple variables.

1.4.1 Hypotheses

- 1) ALI/ARDS remains under-recognised and under-reported, and is an ongoing cause of morbidity and mortality in critical care.
- Systemic neutrophil priming/activation represents a unified pathogenic common factor in ALI. It is proposed that while the healthy pulmonary vascular bed can extract these cells and facilitate de-priming, failure of this protective mechanism can lead to fulminate lung injury.
- 3) Oesophagectomy is a common cause of ALI and can be utilised as a model to study trans-pulmonary neutrophil trafficking in ALI.

1.4.2 Aims

- Prospective evaluation of the incidence and impact of acute lung injury in a UK adult ICU.
- Measurement of trans-pulmonary gradients in neutrophil priming in (i) preoperative subjects, (ii) subjects with peripheral sepsis but no evidence of lung involvement, and (iii) subjects with ARDS from any cause.
- 3) Prospective evaluation of incidence of ALI post oesophagectomy.
- Establishing methodology allowing to the assessment of neutrophil transit times pre and post-oesophagectomy.

2 Incidence and Impact of Acute Lung Injury in a UK Teaching Hospital Intensive Care Unit

2.1 Introduction

ALI/ARDS is associated with significant morbidity and mortality and these conditions utilise a significant proportion of critical care facilities (Bernard et al. 1994). Although the current definition of ALI/ARDS has not changed since the American-European Consensus Conference (AECC) in 1994 (Bernard et al. 1994), there is a 7 fold difference in the reported incidence of this condition, with ALI/ARDS being recognised in 2.5-19% of ICU patients (Bersten et al. 2002; Brun-Buisson et al. 2004; Fialkow et al. 2002; Hughes et al. 2003; Irish Critical Care Trials Group 2008; Vincent et al. 2010; Webster et al. 1988). The reported death rates for ALI/ARDS also vary substantially, with values for in-hospital mortality ranging from 23 to 72% (Zambon and Vincent 2008). Further, there is some evidence that following the introduction of low tidal volumes in the management of patients at risk of ALI, and improvements in general supportive ICU care, that there has been a reduction in the incidence and mortality rates amongst these patients (Li et al. 2011).

Despite the above, there have been no recent or current UK prospective population based studies aimed at identifying the true incidence and impact of ALI and ARDS. Of note, the Intensive Care National Audit and Research Centre (ICNARC) Case Mix Programme, which collects data from a majority of general ICUs in England, Wales and Northern Ireland, is unable to accurately identify patients with lung injury (Dushianthan et al. 2011). To address this we undertook a 6 month, prospective study to determine the incidence and outcome of ALI and ARDS in a general adult ICU within a large UK teaching hospital with a particular focus on accurate case validation, ICU, in-hospital and long term (900 day) mortality, and the specific recognition of this condition at the time of ICU and hospital discharge, hospital coding and death certification.

2.2 Methods

This study was approved by the Cambridgeshire 3 Ethics Committee (08/H0306/17) and conducted in the John V Farman general adult ICU of Addenbrooke's Hospital, Cambridge University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust. This is a 20-bedded general ICU, which serves a 1250-bedded University Hospital with a local

catchment of 350,000 and a wider regional referral base of approximately 2 million people in the East of England. Addenbrooke's Hospital forms part of Cambridge University Hospital NHS Foundation Trust and has the second lowest standardised mortality rate of any hospital in the UK at 0.80 (www.drfosterhealth.co.uk).

A dedicated clinical research team, not involved in routine patient care, undertook a prospective study of all patients admitted onto the John Farman ICU between 1st January – 30th June 2009. The clinical staff on the unit were not aware of the aim of this data collection exercise. The initial data set for each patient included; age, gender, date of hospital admission, date of ICU admission, primary reason for admission, source of admission (emergency vs. elective), and the admission Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation (APACHE II) score. Ongoing data were collected on a daily basis for each patient and included arterial blood gas results, details regarding the mode of ventilation and fraction of inspired oxygen (FiO₂) levels, and the appearances of anterior-posterior (frontal) chest radiographs. This continued daily for each patient until they were discharged from the ICU. Patients were followed up to determine their date of hospital discharge and their survival status at 28 days, 6 months and 2 years. This was done using the hospital electronic medical records for each patient and by telephoning the patients known last GP. If the survival status was unable to be determined at any of these times than the data for the last known survival status was used. Patients who had recurrent ICU admissions for the same complaint during their hospital stay were counted as single admission with a combined total length of stay and ventilator days. This data collection was carried out by 2 dedicated research nurses; Ms Linda Worpole and Ms Rosalind Simmonds.

The above information was populated onto a database by Ms Rosalind Simmonds and screened initially for all patients with a PaO_2/FiO_2 ratio of less than 40 KPa (300 mmHg) and bilateral opacities on their chest radiographs. All of the patients identified, then had their past and current medical notes, including ICU charts, and the results of all hospital investigations and chest radiographs reviewed by myself (a trainee respiratory physician - independent of the initial data collection), to confirm or exclude the diagnosis of ALI or ARDS as per the 1994 AECC criteria. These were disease of acute onset, associated with bilateral infiltrates on a frontal chest radiograph, the absence of clinical left atrial hypertension, and a PaO_2/FiO_2 ratio of less than 40 KPa for ALI and less than 27 KPa for ARDS (Bernard et al. 1994). An additional criterion was included in that the PaO_2/FiO_2 ratio criteria had to be met on 2 arterial blood gas results taken at least 6 hours apart. This is in-line with other clinical studies and drug trials in ARDS (Gao Smith et al. 2012) and was initiated to ensure that the result of hypoxaemia was not transient as may be the case, for example, in patients with acute airway obstruction secondary to sputum plugging. Assessment of left atrial hypertension was based on objective criteria when available, and patients were excluded if they had biochemical or electrical evidence of an acute myocardial infarction, previous or current echocardiogram reports showing moderately (or greater) dilated left atrium or moderately (or greater) left ventricular dysfunction, or an enlarged cardiac silhouette on a recent posterioranterior chest radiograph.

Patients who were not identified by the database screening tool were considered to have no acute lung injury (NLI). A randomly generated sample of 20% of these patients also had their cases reviewed by myself, in the same manner as above to confirm the absence of ALI/ARDS.

For those patients who had a confirmed diagnosis of ALI/ARDS, I obtained copies of their hospital discharge summaries and official medical coding and determined if they had received hospital follow-up following discharge. The death certificates for those patients who died in hospital were also reviewed.

2.2.1 Statistical analysis

Data were analysed using GraphPad Prism 5.02 for Windows, GraphPad Software, San Diego California USA, www.graphpad.com. Categorical variables were described using proportions and analysed using Fisher exact and chi-squared tests. Continuous variables were described using median (inter-quartile range) unless otherwise stated, and analysed using Mann-Whitney and Kruskal-Wallis tests with Dunn's post test. All tests were 2 tailed. Survival curves were compared using logrank (Mantel-Cox) test. A *P* value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Incidence of ALI and ARDS

Three hundred and forty four patients were admitted onto the ICU during the study period. Of these, 115 patients were identified as potentially having ALI/ARDS, however after these patients had their past and current medical notes, including ICU charts, and the results of all hospital investigations and chest radiographs reviewed,

72 of these cases were subsequently excluded. Reasons included; 28 cases showing evidence of cardiogenic pulmonary oedema, 12 cases had venous blood gases recorded as arterial and therefore were not as hypoxic as initially thought, 12 cases had significant pleural effusions as oppose to infiltrates on their chest radiographs, 9 cases had evidence of chronic radiological changes such as interstitial lung disease (ILD), 5 cases had unilateral changes on their chest radiographs only, 2 cases had evidence of pneumothoracies with evidence of surgical emphysema hence making interpretation of pulmonary infiltrates difficult and giving an additional reason for hypoxia, 2 cases had evidence of pulmonary haemorrhage, 1 case was the result of fluid overload in the context of anuria and 1 case was suffering from hypoxia secondary to an exacerbation of COPD. Thirty one patients (9%) were confirmed as having developed ARDS and 12 (3.5%) as having ALI, giving a combined ALI/ARDS incidence of 43 (12.5%) patients, (see figure 2.1). The baseline characteristics of each patient group is summarised in Table 2.1. There were no differences between patients with ARDS, ALI and NLI in terms of age-sex distribution with a mean age of 60.7 years (+/-18.3) for all ICU patients,


Figure 2.1 Schematic showing the identification and validation of ALI (n= 12), ARDS (n = 31) and no lung injury (NLI; n = 301) patients

	NLI	ALI	ARDS
n (%)	301 (87.5)	12 (3.5)	31 (9.0)
Mean age (years (median))	60.7 (63)	67.2 (70.5)	57.1 (57)
Male (%)	56.8	58.3	48.4
Patients admitted to ICU electively (%)	31.2	41.7	22.6
APACHE II score (mean (median))	17.4 (16)	21.4 (19.5)**	21.2 (20)**

Table 2.1 Baseline patient characteristics

NLI - no lung injury, ALI – acute lung injury, ARDS – acute respiratory distress syndrome, APACHE II - Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation II on ICU admission. Values represent absolute or percentage values as indicated. (**p<0.01 comparing ARDS and ALI with NLI).

and with males making up 56.3%. The majority of ICU admissions were emergency in nature, with elective ICU admissions making up only 31% of the ICU population. The admission APACHE II score however, was significantly greater for patients who either had, or developed, ARDS with a median score of 20 (17-25), compared to patients with NLI who had a median score of 16 (13-21), (p<0.01).

Despite the higher APACHE II scores, patients identified as having ARDS spent a median of 4 (2-18) days on the hospital wards prior to ICU admission, which was significantly greater than that for NLI patients who spent a median time of 2 (1-7) days (*p*<0.05), (Figure 2.2A). Sixty eight percent of these ARDS patients already had evidence of ALI on ICU admission (Figure 2.2B). No differences were found when comparing the time to ICU admission of patients who had developed ALI (median 3 (2-18.5) days), with the NLI group (Figure 2.2A), however 50% of these ALI patients also had evidence of ALI on ICU admission (Figure 2.2A).



Figure 2.2 Days in hospital prior to ICU admission and percentage of patients with ALI/ARDS on admission to ICU

Panel A - Time from hospital admission to ICU Admission for patients with an eventual diagnosis of ALI (n=12), ARDS (n=31) or no lung injury (n=301). Data represent median, inter-quartile ranges and full ranges. (*p<0.05 comparing ARDS and NLI groups).

Panel B Percentage of patients with a final diagnosis of ALI/ARDS (n=43) who had evidence of ALI on ICU admission.

Chest sepsis secondary to community, hospital, ventilator or aspiration acquired pneumonia was the biggest cause of both ALI and ARDS, contributing to 67% and 68% of diagnoses respectively. Other causes included sepsis from a nonpulmonary source, including septic shock, transfusion related acute lung injury (TRALI) and trauma (see Table 2.2).

	ARDS	ALI
Chest sepsis	21 (67.7%)	8 (66.7%)
Sepsis, non-pulmonary source	6 (19.4%)	3 (25%)
Transfusion related ALI	3 (9.7%)	1 (8.3%)
Trauma	1 (3.2%)	0

Table 2.2 Underlying cause of ARDS and ALI - Values represent; n (%)

2.3.2 Outcome of ARDS and ALI

Patients with either ARDS or ALI required longer periods of invasive ventilation with medians of 9 (3-20.5) and 11 (2-15) days respectively, compared to NLI patients, median 0 (0-2) days (p<0.001 and p<0.01 respectively) (Figure 2.3A). This corresponds with significantly less ventilator free days within the first 28 days following ICU admission for patients with ARDS and ALI with medians of 5 (0-10.5) and 15 (0-26) days respectively, compared to NLI patients, median of 27 (24-28) days (p<0.001 and p<0.05 respectively) (Figure 2.3B).



Figure 2.3 Number of days ventilated and ventilator free days on the ICU for patients with ARDS, ALI and NLI

Panel A - Number of days patients spent on invasive mechanical ventilation; Panel B - Number of ventilator free days during the patients first 28 days of ICU admission. Data represent median, inter-quartile ranges and full ranges. (*p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001 comparing ALI or ARDS and NLI groups).

Patients with ARDS and ALI spent significantly longer on the ICU with medians of 13 (5-23) and 15 (3.25-22.25) bed days respectively, compared to NLI patients, median of 3 (2-6.5) bed days (p<0.001 and p<0.01 respectively) (Figure 2.4A). However, there were no significant differences between the 3 patient groups in total lengths of hospital stay (Figure 2.4Bi); however when the effect of the increased mortality rate in the ALI/ARDS groups was accounted for (by looking at the length of hospital stay in survivors only), patients with ARDS had significantly increased hospital lengths of stay with a median of 45 (29-99) bed days, compared to NLI patients who had a median of 24 (12-41) days (p<0.05) (Figure 2.4Bi).



Figure 2.4 Lengths of ICU and hospital stay for patients with ALI, ARDS and NLI

Panel A - Total number of days patients in each group spent on the ICU during their entire hospital admission, Panel Bi - Total length of hospital stay in days including deaths, and Panel Bii – Total length of hospital stay in days for patients alive on hospital discharge. Data represent median, inter-quartile ranges and full ranges (*p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001 comparing ALI or ARDS and NLI groups).

Patients with ARDS had ICU and hospital mortality rates of 42% and 55% (42.5% and 54% age adjusted) respectively; patients with ALI had similar rates of 42% and 50% (31% and 35.5% age adjusted). Both of these were significantly greater than

the ICU and hospital mortality rates for NLI patients of 11% and 21% (11% and 21% age adjusted) (p<0.001, p<0.05), (Figure 2.5Ai and Aii). The 28 day and 6 month ICU mortality rates were 45% and 58% for patients with ARDS respectively, 25% and 50% for ALI patients and 15% and 24% for NLI patients. Only three of the 301 patients in the NLI group were lost to follow up and allowing for this, by 2 years the mortality rates had increased to 61% for patients with ARDS, 58% for patients with ALI and 35% for NLI patients.

Figure 2.5B shows the survival profiles of each patient group. Patients with ARDS and ALI have a significantly reduced survival with a median survival of 45 and 282 days respectively, compared to NLI patients who have an overall survival rate of 64% at 900 days post ICU admission (p<0.001 and p<0.05 respectively).



Figure 2.5 Survival and mortality data for patients with ALI, ARDS and NLI

Panel Ai –Mortality rates in ICU (%), Panel Aii –mortality rates in hospital (%), and Panel B – Kaplan-Meier plot showing the percent survival over time (days) for the three patient groups up to 900 days. Data represent the absolute percentage values for n = 12 ALI, n = 31 ARDS and n = 301 NLI patients (reduced to 298 patients at 900 days). (*p<0.05, ***p<0.001 comparing ALI or ARDS and NLI groups).

2.3.3 Recognition of ARDS and ALI

Despite a hospital protocol that all patients admitted to our hospital should receive a discharge summary irrespective of the mode of discharge including death, of the 43 patients with ALI/ARDS only 20 had a completed electronic hospital discharge summary. Nearly all of the patients with missing discharge data had died in hospital. Moreover, of these 20, only 1 (5%) made reference to the development of ARDS during the admission. Of the patients that died prior to hospital discharge only 1 (4%) had a medical death certificate where ALI/ARDS was specified as a contributing cause of death, although many of the other death certificates (48%) had 'multiple organ failure' as a cause of death. The national coding system only codes for ARDS and has no designation for ALI. Of the 31 patients with ARDS only 2 (7%) were coded as such by the hospital's coding department. Of the 19 patients with ALI/ARDS that were alive on hospital discharge, 2 (11%) were followed up in the respiratory clinic (Figure 2.6).



Figure 2.6 Recognition and documentation of the diagnosis ALI/ARDS

Dark shading represents percentage of patients with ALI or ARDS whose diagnosis was included in their hospital electronic discharge summary (n = 20), death certificate (for those patients who died in hospital, n = 19), official hospital medical coding (n = 31), and for those discharged alive who were followed up in a respiratory clinic post discharge (n = 19). Grey shading represents total percentage of patients with ALI or ARDS.

2.4 Discussion

The incidence of ALI/ARDS varies greatly in the literature, ranging between 2.5-19% of patients admitted onto ICUs (Bersten et al. 2002; Brun-Buisson et al. 2004; Fialkow et al. 2002; Hughes et al. 2003; Irish Critical Care Trials Group 2008; Vincent et al. 2010; Webster et al. 1988). This may be due in part to the difficulties in diagnosing ALI/ARDS using the AECC criteria, as exclusion of left atrial hypertension by clinical assessment alone is often guite subjective and interpretation of chest radiographs by different observers is inconsistent. This is evident in a study where 21 assembled experts agreed on the findings of only 43% of 28 randomly selected chest radiographs from critically ill, hypoxaemic patients (Rubenfeld et al. 1999). There may also have been a change in the incidence of ALI/ARDS over time. Studies from 2000 have shown that patients with ARDS and those at risk of ARDS benefit from low tidal volumes during mechanical ventilation (Determann et al. 2010; The Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Network 2000), therefore implementation of these new ventilation strategies over the past decade as well as improvements in other general supportive ICU care may have affected the incidence of ALI and ARDS. In fact, a recent US study found that the incidence of ARDS had halved over an 8 year period (Li et al. 2011). Finally, the large variations in the reported rates of ALI/ARDS may also reflect the differences in health care provision across the world and the availability of critical care facilities, for example the US have seven times the number of ICU beds per capita than the UK (Wunsch et al. 2011). This too, may explain the many (largely unreported), cases of ALI/ARDS occurring in self ventilating patients managed outside an ICU (Cely et al. 2010). Recent reports covering UK regions are extremely sparse. An audit study in 2003 looking at 23 Scottish ICUs reported a frequency of ARDS of 8.1% (Hughes et al. 2003) and the only study conducted in England is from 1988 (Webster et al. 1988) and undertaken at a time before the current diagnostic criteria were published.

This study therefore represents the first prospective study detailing the incidence, impact and longer term mortality of ALI/ARDS in a UK teaching hospital general adult ICU. Patients with ARDS are shown to make up 9% of all ICU admissions and patients with less severe ALI constitute a further 3.5% of patients. This is consistent with the previous multicentre Scottish study described above and the multicentre European study in 2002 where 12.5% of ICU patients had ALI/ARDS (Hughes et al.

2003; Vincent et al. 2010), and suggests that in the UK there may not have been a major decline in the incidence of ALI/ARDS as reported in the US (Li et al. 2011).

The ICU and hospital mortality rates for patients with ARDS were 42% and 55% respectively. This is slightly higher than the values reported in a recent, multicentre Irish study, which reported an ICU mortality of 32%, and in a large multicentre US study which reported a hospital mortality of 41% (Irish Critical Care Trials Group 2008; Rubenfeld et al. 2005). However, this may be explained by differences in the case mix as patients with ARDS secondary to sepsis are known to have a significantly greater mortality than patients with ARDS secondary to trauma (Rubenfeld et al. 2005). In this study, there was only one case of trauma-related ARDS, which may reflect the presence of a separate neuro-critical care unit within the hospital, which admits the majority of trauma patients. Further owing to the transplant services at the hospital there are higher levels of sepsis owing to immunosuppression. Despite this, a recent large multicentre Spanish study demonstrated almost identical mortality rates with an overall reported ICU mortality rate of 42.7% (Villar et al. 2011).

Of interest, patients with ALI had similarly high crude ICU and hospital mortality to ARDS patients with rates of 42% and 50% respectively. This has been seen in a number of other studies (Fialkow et al. 2002; Luhr et al. 1999) and highlights the severity of the entire spectrum of ALI/ARDS even in its more mild form. This is further demonstrated by comparing the survival curves of patients with ARDS and ALI (figure 2.5B), which over time converge so that by 600 days both cohorts have identical death rates. This is in complete contrast to patients with NLI who had ICU and hospital mortality rates of 11% and 21% respectively. Age-adjusted ICU and hospital mortality rates are similar to the crude mortality rates, accept for the ALI group, which appear to have a lower age adjusted ICU and hospital mortality rates (30.5% and 35.5% respectively). This may represent the very small sample size of this group (n=12) or in contrast to above, represent a true reduced mortality compared to ARDS. However, no other previous study has reported on age-adjusted mortality.

Although patients with ALI/ARDS make up only 12.5% of all ICU admissions, they utilise considerably more ICU and hospital resources than NLI patients. We have shown that patients with ALI/ARDS spend 3 times as many days on the ICU compared to NLI patients and require invasive ventilation for more than 3 times as long as NLI patients. Likewise, patients who survive to hospital discharge spend

approximately double the length of time in hospital compared to patients without lung injury.

This study also revealed the poor recognition and documentation of ALI/ARDS by health care professionals. In this study, the diagnosis of ALI or ARDS was noted in the electronic discharge summary of only 5% of cases, and ARDS was officially coded for in only 7% of cases. To see if this just represented poor coding as compared to poor recognition, the ICU notes of half of the patients with ALI/ARDS were subsequently re-reviewed (21 of 43) and reference to ALI/ARDS was only included in 14% of these. Further, in the patients that died before hospital discharge, only 4% of death certificates recorded ARDS or ALI as a cause of, or factor contributing towards, death. This under-recognition has wide ranging implications, not only in terms of the immediate management for individual patients but also in their follow-up care. Two and 5 year follow up studies have shown that surviving ARDS patients suffer ongoing reduction in their exercise capacity in part due to reduced defusing capacity and a mixed pattern of airflow restriction and obstruction (Herridge et al. 2011; McHugh et al. 1994; Orme et al. 2003). This suggests that surviving patients may benefit from specialist follow up care; however, only 2/19 (11%) of surviving patients with ALI/ARDS were followed up in the respiratory clinic. Under-recognition also has implications for future resource planning in regards to ensuring critical care facilities meet demands, and this in part may explain our finding that patients with ARDS spent significantly more time on the hospital wards prior to ICU admission (Figure 2.2A). Accurate incidence rates of ARDS will also inform regional resource planning such as the provision of extracorporeal membrane oxygenation (ECMO) services.

A clear limitation of this study as with other studies mentioned previously is in the potential for misclassification of ALI/ARDS; this is due in part to the subjective nature of the AECC diagnostic criteria. To overcome this, a physician independent of the initial data collection team reviewed all the radiology and assessed left atrial hypertension and the likely presence of left ventricular failure using pre-defined and objective criteria. A representative 20% sample of all patients in the NLI group was also re-reviewed to ensure that these patients had been appropriately ascribed. The other relative weakness of this study was the potential for the study nurse involved in the prospective data collection to influence the outcome and the lack of inclusion of other high-dependency patients within the hospital. Finally, as commented, we had a lower than anticipated rate of ALI/ARDS secondary to trauma and pancreatitis.

In conclusion, this is the first prospective study of the incidence and long term mortality of ALI/ARDS in a general ICU in the UK. There is significant under recognition and documentation of this condition with mortality rates that remain high and similar in both ALI and ARDS patients.

3 Trans-Pulmonary Neutrophil Priming Gradients in Sepsis and ARDS

3.1 Introduction

The primary role of neutrophils is to kill invading bacteria and certain fungal species. In facilitating this role, neutrophils are recruited rapidly to sites of inflammation, where they initially become adherent to activated vascular endothelium, transmigrate out towards the inflammatory foci and then finally kill their targets by phagocytosis, generation of reactive oxygen species and release of an arsenal of microbicidal substances. This arsenal is released from preformed granules and includes proteinases such as neutrophil elastase, collagenase and gelatinase; enzymes such as myeloperoxidase and lysozyme; and hydrolases such as lactoferrin (this is by no means an exhaustive list) (Faurschou and Borregaard 2003).

Clearly, this destructive force can also give rise to host tissue damage following unregulated and inappropriate neutrophil activation. As a result there are tight controls and safety mechanisms in place. One of these key mechanisms is neutrophil priming. This is a process whereby the response of neutrophils to an activating stimulus is potentiated by prior exposure to a priming agent (Condliffe et al. 1998), yet these agents in themselves do not initiate degranulation or superoxide formation (or do so only a minimal extent). Therefore, for a neutrophil to go from its normal quiescent state to a fully activated state capable of maximal respiratory burst and degranulation, it must first be primed. A wide variety of pharmacological and physiological substances have been shown to act as priming agents (see table 3.1).

Priming agent	Time required to induce maximal priming	Reference
L-selectin cross-linking	3 min	(Waddell et al. 1994)
CD18 cross linking	5 min	(Liles et al. 1995)
PAF	5 min	(Vercellotti et al. 1988)
TNF-α	10 min	(Berkow et al. 1987)
IL-8	10 min	(Daniels et al. 1992)
LPS	120 min	(Guthrie et al. 1984)
GM-CSF	120 min	(Weisbart et al. 1987)
IFN-γ	120 min	(Tennenberg et al. 1993)

Table 3.1 Common priming agents - Adapted from (Condliffe et al. 1998)

Neutrophil priming has a number of effects on neutrophil functions:

- 1) Enhancement of neutrophil respiratory burst activity. This is considered the 'gold standard' priming response (Condliffe et al. 1998). The generation of reactive oxygen species is performed by the enzyme, phagocyte NADPH oxidase, this is a multi-component enzyme with a redox center that transfers electrons from cytoplasmic NADPH onto extracellular oxygen, creating superoxide anions (Roos et al. 2003). These superoxide anions are converted to reactive oxygen species such as hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) and hydrochlorous acid, and react with nitric oxide to form reactive nitrogen species. The result of this respiratory burst activity is efficient bacterial killing, which is highlighted by the rare genetic condition; chronic granulomatous disease. In this condition there are mutations in genes coding for the NADPH oxidase components leading to failure of generation of reactive oxygen species and subsequent profound immunodeficiency characterised by recurrent life threatening bacterial and fungal infections and formation of granulomas (Quinn and Gauss 2004).
- 2) Shape change and deformability. Normal guiescent neutrophils are spherical in shape (Ehrengruber et al. 1996) and although their mean diameter is in the order of 7.2 µm (Schmid-Schönbein et al. 1980) they have been shown capable of passing through Nuclepore filters with a pore size of just 5 µm (Downey and Worthen 1988), and hence are highly agile and deformable cells. However, once they become primed they change their shape to a more polarized, elliptical form with cellular protrusions (Ehrengruber et al. 1996), this is the result of changes in the cytoskeleton of the neutrophil. Wallace et al. demonstrated a 220% increase of F-actin within neutrophils primed with fMLP compared to control cells (Wallace et al. 1984); it was shown that this polymersization of F-actin occurred rapidly within 45 seconds of stimulation and although initially occurred diffusely. eventually was focal to the leading edge of the cells (Howard and Oresajo 1985). This rapid formation of F-actin causes a significant reduction in deformability. Using a "cell poker" which measures the force required to indent the surface of a cell, it was shown that unstimulated neutrophils required a force of 0.054 mdyne/µm for indentation, but after priming with fMLP the neutrophils rapidly stiffened and required a significantly larger force of 0.23 mdyne/µm; this was also accompanied by an inability to pass

through 5µm pore filters. Both of these features were abolished with the use of cytochalasin D, which causes disruption of actin filament organisation (Worthen et al. 1989).

 Shedding of the cell surface adhesion molecule, L selectin (CD62L). Neutrophil-endothelial cell interactions are regulated by cell adhesion molecules. The selectin family of adhesion molecules mediates the initial attachment of neutrophils to the vascular endothelial cells. L selectin (CD62L), is expressed on most leukocytes and consists of a large, highly glycosylated extracellular domain, a single transmembrane spanning domain and a small cytoplasmic tail. Its expression on the surface of neutrophils supports a highly effective interaction with glycosylated ligands on the endothelium and mediates initial tethering and rolling along the vascular wall at sites of inflammation (Smalley and Ley 2005). Besides, cell adhesion, CD62L has also been implicated in cell signalling directly. Antibody crosslinking of CD62L has been shown to result in increases in cytosolic free calcium (Laudanna et al. 1994), activation of the respiratory burst (Crockett-Torabi et al. 1995), induction of mRNA for cytokine production (IL-8 and TNF α) (Laudanna et al. 1994) and up-regulation of the cell surface β_2 intergrin adhesion complex CD11b/CD18 (Mac-1) (Simon et al. 1995). On neutrophil priming with fMLP, C5a or PMA, rapid downregulation of cell surface CD62L expression is observed (Jutila et al. 1990) with an corresponding increase in soluble L-selectin (Kishimoto et al. 1989). This is the result of proteolytic cleavage of CD62L near the cell surface by the shedase; TNFa converting enzyme (TACE or ADAM17). Other priming agents have induced similar findings (Condliffe et al. 1996) as well as CD18 cross linking (Walzog et al. 1994). The functional implications of CD62L shedding have been investigated using inhibitors that prevent shedding (e.g. hydroxamic acid-base peptide inhibitors) and these studies have shown to a varying degree of success a reduction in neutrophil rolling velocities (Walcheck et al. 1996). Transgenic mice expressing shedding resistant CD62L showed a reduced ability of neutrophils transmigrating into tissue following activation with keratinocyte-derived cytokine (Venturi et al. 2003); this was not observed however, with TNFa activation, and so may be agonist specific.

- 4) Up regulation of cell surface CD11b adhesion molecule. If CD62L is responsible for the initial neutrophil-endothelial cell adhesion, the β_2 integrin adhesion molecule CD11b/CD18 is well recognised for the subsequent tight neutrophil-endothelial adhesion and consequent transmigration into inflamed tissues. The β_2 integrins are composed of a common heterodimer β chain (CD18) that is non-covalently associated with any of four types of α subunits: CD11a (lymphocyte function-associated antigen-1 (LFA-1)), CD11b (Mac-1), CD11c or CD11d80. The CD11b/CD18 integrins are found in large intracellular myeloperoxidase negative secretory granules, and upon neutrophil priming these are mobilised to the cell surface, such that neutrophil priming with agents such as C5a, IL-8, PAF and fMLP can cause a several fold upregulation of cell surface CD11b/Cd18 expression (Mazzone and Ricevuti 1995). This together with a conformational change/activation of the adhesion molecule itself leads to a significant increase in adhesion (Springer 1994). Blocking antibodies against either subunit result in marked inhibition of neutrophil adhesion and transmigration (Parkos et al. 1991). CD11b/CD18 binds with the endothelial surface ligand; intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1; CD54), whose endothelial surface expression is also increased by pro-inflammatory cytokines. As well as neutrophil adhesion and migration, CD11b/CD18 interactions, through outside-in signalling with a concomitant activation of several intracellular signalling pathways, have been implicated in respiratory burst activity (Nathan et al. 1989), phagocytosis (Mayadas and Cullere 2005), inhibition of apoptosis (Whitlock et al. 2000) and after neutrophil phagocytosis, enhancement of apoptosis (Zhang et al. 2003). The functional importance of β_2 integrins is illustrated by the rare human disorders known as leukocyte adhesion deficiency syndrome 1 (LAD-I): LAD-I is caused by a mutation in the gene that encodes the integrin β_2 subunit, which results in failure to express any of the 4 members of the β_2 integrin family; this leads to defects in the ability of neutrophils to leave the circulation and phagocytose pathogens, as well as neutrophil apoptosis. Patients with this autosomal recessive disorder suffer from frequent life threatening infections (Evans et al. 2009).
- <u>Inhibition of apoptosis.</u> Neutrophils are known to undergo rapid programmed cell death in-vitro, with only c. 30% survival at 24 hours whilst in culture. However the rate of constitutive neutrophil apoptosis has been observed to

be markedly delayed when primed with a range of agents such as IL-1 β , TNF α -, GMCSF and LPS, with reports of up to 90% survival at 72 hours (Colotta et al. 1992). This finding is not universal however, as PAF, fMLP and IL-8 appear to have no or only minimal effects on apoptosis.

Although originally considered to be an irreversible event, there is a growing body of in-vitro and now in-vivo data to support the idea of reversible neutrophil priming. The evidence for neutrophil 'de-priming' as termed by Chilvers and co-workers (Kitchen et al. 1996), as well as the pulmonary vasculature being a potential site for this process physiologically, has been discussed in chapter 1 (1.2.5); this suggests the possibility of neutrophils that become primed in the systemic circulation (e.g. in the context of peripheral sepsis or pancreatitis etc.) and then become trapped in the pulmonary circulation, may be able to de-prime and be released back into the circulating pool in a quiescent state. Further, in conditions in which gross pulmonary inflammation exists, such as in ARDS, this de-priming mechanism may fail.

The aim of this chapter was to perform a feasibility study to initially investigate this hypothesis, by attempting to assess the priming status of neutrophils entering the lungs and comparing this simultaneously to the priming status of neutrophils leaving the lungs (hence determine the trans-pulmonary gradient of primed neutrophils) in patients with (i) peripheral sepsis but healthy lungs, (ii) ARDS, and (iii) a control population of perioperative subjects. By using flow cytometry, the priming status of neutrophils could be established in small volumes of blood, specifically looking at the shape change of neutrophils, the upregulation of cell surface C11b and shedding of cell surface CD62L.

The hypothesis for this work was:

- (i) Patients with peripheral sepsis but healthy lungs would have a measurable gradient across the pulmonary circulation, such that neutrophils entering the lung would be more shape changed, and express more CD11b and less and less CD62L on their cell surface than neutrophils leaving the pulmonary circulation.
- Patients with ARDS, would have the reverse, such that neutrophils entering the lung would be less shape changed, and express less CD11b and more CD62L on their cell surface than neutrophils leaving the lungs.
- (iii) In the control population, no gradient would be expected for any of the measured variables

3.2 Methods

3.2.1 Experimental design

This study was approved by the Cambridgeshire 3 Ethics Committee (08/H0306/17) and by the Research and Development department of Addenbrooke's Hospital, Cambridge University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Cambridge (A091225).

Subjects were recruited from 3 different groups:

1) Patients with systemic sepsis but without evidence of lung involvement

Sepsis was defined as a known infective source with 2 or more of the following: A body temperature of less than 36°C or greater than 38°C; a heart rate of greater than 90 beats per minute; a respiratory rate of greater than 20 breaths per minute or a PaCO₂ of less than 4.3 KPa; and a white cell count of less than 4×10^{9} /L or greater than 12×10^{9} /L. Patients were required to have had a recent frontal chest radiograph confirming no pulmonary infiltrates and a PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio of greater than 40KPa.

2) Patients with ARDS from any cause

ARDS was defined using the 1994 AECC definition. Patients were required to have an acute onset of their symptoms, a frontal chest radiograph showing bilateral pulmonary infiltrates, no clinical evidence of left atrial hypertension, and a PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio of less than 27 KPa. An additional criterion was included in that the PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio criteria had to be met on 2 arterial blood gas results taken at least 6 hours apart, this is in-line with other clinical studies and drug trials in ARDS (Gao Smith et al. 2012) and was initiated to ensure that the result of hypoxaemia was not transient, as may be the case, for example, in patients with acute airway obstruction secondary to sputum plugging. Assessment of left atrial hypertension was based on objective criteria when available, and patients were excluded if they had biochemical or electrical evidence of an acute myocardial infarction, previous or current echocardiogram reports showing moderately (or greater) dilated left atrium or moderately (or greater) left ventricular dysfunction, or an enlarged cardiac silhouette on a recent posterior-anterior chest radiograph.

3) Perioperative, elective oesophagectomy patients

These patients were required to have normal lung spirometry and gas transfer measurements, a normal chest radiograph, and to have been abstinent from tobacco smoking for the preceding 6 months.

All patients were required to have an internal jugular, or subclavian catheter and a radial artery catheter in-situ as part of their normal clinical care. They were required to give written consent to the study, or in the case of critical care patients; their relatives were required to give written assent.

Subjects were excluded if they were neutropenic (absolute neutrophil count of less than 1×10^{9} /L), were on immunosuppressive therapy prior to their admission to the ICU or if they had a haematological malignancy.

Ten millilitres of blood was taken from the central venous catheter of recruited subjects and discarded, a further 5 ml blood sample was then taken and collected into x2 EDTA blood tubes in an aseptic fashion. Immediately after this, 10 ml of blood was taken from the radial arterial catheter and discarded, followed by a 5 ml sample which was again collected in x2 2.5 ml EDTA blood tubes in an aseptic fashion. One pair of central venous and arterial blood samples was sent to the main hospital haematology laboratory for assessment of absolute neutrophil counts. The other pair of blood samples was then assessed for neutrophil priming status by measurement of neutrophil shape change, cell surface CD62L expression and cell surface CD11b expression. To ensure there was no order effects of how the blood samples were taken i.e. venous samples taken before arterial samples, the order was varied throughout the study.

The perioperative patients then went on to have their surgery as planned. For the septic patients and patients with ARDS, further samples were taken from these patients as indicated during the first 7 days when their clinical condition had changed or until their central venous or arterial catheters were removed.

3.2.2 Purification of human neutrophils

Ethical permission was granted by the local ethics committee (REC reference 06/Q0108/281) to obtain peripheral venous blood from healthy volunteers. Neutrophil isolation was undertaken at room temperature, using endotoxin-free reagents and plasticware, under sterile conditions in a laminar flow cell culture hood (Microflow Class II cabinet) as described (Haslett et al. 1985). Venepuncture was undertaken using a sterile 19 gauge Butterfly needle (Hospira Venisystems) and 50 ml Plastipak disposable syringes. The blood was immediately and gently transferred into 50 ml Falcon tubes (BD) containing 4 ml (3.8%) sodium citrate (Phoenix Pharma, UK) to a total volume of 40 ml. The tubes were inverted a couple of times and then centrifuged at 320 *g* for 20 min at room temperature. The platelet-rich plasma (PRP) supernatant layer was removed and used to make platelet poor plasma (PPP) and autologous serum. To prepare PPP, the PRP was centrifuged at 2652 *g* for 20 min and the pellet discarded. Simultaneously, the pelleted cells from the initial blood centrifugation were subjected to dextran sedimentation using 6% dextran (2.5 ml/10 ml of cell pellet). The volume was made up to 50 ml with 0.9% pre-warmed (37°C) sterile 0.9% saline and the tubes mixed gently and allowed to stand for 30 min to allow the erythrocytes to sediment. The leukocyte-rich plasma was aspirated and centrifuged at 320 *g* for 6 min.

The leukocyte pellet was gently re-suspended in 2 ml PPP and transferred to a 15 ml Falcon tube, where it was under-layered with 2 ml freshly prepared 42% Percoll in PPP, which was in turn under-layered with 2 ml of freshly prepared 51% Percoll in PPP. Under-layering was performed using a glass pipette, which had been sterilised by autoclaving (240°C for 4 h). The gradients were centrifuged for 10 min at 205 *g*, with the brake and acceleration speed set to zero. Mononuclear cells and some platelets remained at the upper interface between the plasma and 42% Percoll layer, with neutrophils in a wider band at the interface of the 42% and 51% layer Percoll layers and extending into the 51% Percoll layer to a few millimetres above the erythrocyte pellet. Each band was aspirated with a Pasteur pipette (Appletonwoods). The neutrophils were sequentially washed in PPP, phosphate buffered saline without Ca²⁺/Mg²⁺ (PBS+/-) and phosphate buffered saline with Ca²⁺/Mg²⁺ (PBS+/+) (centrifuged at 205 *g*, 6 min) prior to re-suspension at 5 x 10⁶ cells/ml in PBS+/+.

This method has been reported to result in an efficiency for neutrophil recovery of >80%, with the resulting neutrophils being >99% viable (trypan blue negative) and >95% pure (eosinophils being the dominant non-neutrophil contaminant), with less than 0.1% monocytes (Haslett et al. 1985). I can report similar results after an n=3 of neutrophils being 98.6% (+/- 1.65) viable (trypan blue negative) and 96% (+/- 1.65) pure as determined by May-Grunwald-Giemsa-stained cell cytospins.

3.2.3 Isolation of neutrophils in whole blood

The above method of neutrophil isolation requires relatively large volumes of blood, this is inappropriate when assessing neutrophils from critically ill patients on multiple occasions. Further, various neutrophil purification techniques have been suggested to cause inadvertent alterations in neutrophil function/priming status, for example, the use of dextran sedimentation (Macey et al. 1992), and centrifugation on density gradients (Kuijpers et al. 1991) have both been reported to cause upregulation of cell surface CD11b; and the use of ammonium chloride erythrocyte lysis may cause shape change (Haslett et al. 1985). The Chilvers laboratory has therefore developed techniques where the neutrophil phenotype may be studied in small volume, minimally manipulated, whole blood samples by the use of a nuclear stain and flow cytometry techniques (Summers 2010), based on the work of Alvarez-Larrán et al. 2005). The detailed method can be found below but is based on whole blood being stained with the far red fluorescent DNA dye "DRAQ 5". Since red blood cells and platelets do not contain nuclear DNA only nucleated leukocytes are labelled.

3.2.4 Assessment of shape change, CD62L and CD11b expression

Ninety μ I of freshly collected whole blood anti-coagulated with EDTA (or purified granulocytes at 5x10⁶/ml), was added to Eppendorf tubes containing 1 μ I DRAQ 5 and either 10 μ I GM-CSF (100 ng/ml) or PBS-/- and incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes. 250 μ I of ice cold optimised CelIFIX solution (1 ml CelIFIX, 9 ml water, 30 ml FACSflow sheath fluid) was added to each Eppendorf and the tubes placed on ice for 1 minute. Forty μ I of each sample was then transferred to a FACS tube containing either (i) 10 μ I anti-human CD62L RPE conjugate, (ii) 10 μ I anti-human CD11b FITC conjugate and 5 μ I anti-human CD16 RPE conjugate that had been premixed, or (iii) their respective isotype-matched antibody controls. Samples were incubated on ice for 30 minutes in the dark before the addition of 2 ml of ice-cold PBS-/- to each sample followed by immediate analysis.

Samples were analysed using a flow cytometer (initially this was with a BD Facsort, however after a significant problem with the laser, a BD FACSCaliber was used). A threshold for FL-3 that allowed use of DRAQ 5 to distinguish the nucleated cell populations was set. Three thousand cell events were counted for each sample. Granulocytes were identified by their characteristic forward and side scatter profiles.

Shape change was analysed by measurement of mean forward angle light scatter, this has been shown to correlate closely with microscopic evaluation of neutrophil shape change in concentration-response stimulation experiments with fMLP and IL-8 (Cole et al. 1995).

Neutrophil cell surface CD62L expression was measured in the CD62L labelled/ isotype-matched antibody control samples, and was determined by mean fluorescence in the FL-2 channel.

Neutrophil cell surface CD11b expression was measured in the CD11b and CD16 labelled/ isotype-matched antibody control samples. CD11b are also found on eosinophils, however eosinophils do not express CD16. Neutrophils were therefore identified by gating on CD16+ve cells in the FL-2 channel. CD11b expression was then determined by mean florescence of these cells in the FL-1 channel.

3.2.5 Measurement of absolute neutrophil counts

Two point five mI (2.5 mI) of whole blood samples collected in clinical grade EDTA blood tubes were measured for absolute neutrophil counts by use of a Beckman Coulter UniCel DXH800 Coulter Cellular Analyser, this uses the Coulter principle of impedance counting with a published accuracy rate of +/- 2% (Beckman Coulter website - https://www.beckmancoulter.com).

3.2.6 Statistics

Mean values for neutrophil shape change, CD62L, CD11b and absolute neutrophil counts from arterial blood samples were compared to that of the paired central venous blood samples to determine the presence of a trans-pulmonary gradient.

Half way through the study the laser from the BD FACSort flow cytometer failed making its further use impossible. Subsequent blood samples were therefore analysed using the BD FACSCaliber flow cytometer. This makes a comparison of absolute mean fluorescence values from the different machines difficult. As a result, to allow for meaningful comparison between all data, results have been expressed as a ratio compared to the paired central venous sample.

Data were analysed using GraphPad Prism 5.02 for Windows, GraphPad Software, San Diego California USA, www.graphpad.com. All data were analysed using nonparametric methods including Mann-Whitney and Kruskal-Wallis tests with Dunn's post test. All tests were 2 tailed. All results are expressed as mean (+/- standard deviation), unless otherwise stated. A P value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

3.2.7 Materials

- Dulbecc's PBS with calcium and magnesium (PBS+/+), Dulbecc's PBS without calcium and magnesium (PBS-/-), low endotoxin bovine serum albumin, sterile water and fMLP were obtained from Sigma (Poole, Dorset, UK).
- Anti-human CD11b-FITC (Clone Bear1) and IgG2a-FITC isotype control (Clone 7T4-IFS) were obtained from Beckman Coulter (High Wycombe, UK).
- Anti-human CD62L-RPE (clone FMC46) and IgG2b-RPE isotype control (clone TEN/0) were obtained from AbD Serotec (Oxon, UK).
- Anti-human CD16-RPE (clone DJ130c) and IgG1-RPE isotype control (clone DAK-GO1) were obtained from DAKO (Ely, Cambs UK).
- DRAQ 5 was obtained from Biostatus Limited (Shepshed, Leics, UK).
- FACSflow sheath fluid and CellFIX were obtained from BD Bioscience (Oxon, UK).
- 3.8% sodium citrate was obtained from Phoenix Pharmaceuticals Ltd (Gloucester, UK).
- Percoll and dextran were obtained from GE Healthcare UK Ltd (Little Chalfont, Bucks, UK).
- GM-CSF were obtained from R&D Systems Ltd (Oxon, UK).
- All other chemicals were of the finest grade available and were purchased from Sigma (Poole, Dorset, UK).
- All plastic and glassware was LPS-free and purchased from VWR (Leicestershire, UK).

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Validation of the whole blood assay

The effects of priming with physiological concentrations of GM-CSF (10 ng/ml) on neutrophils that have been purified from the peripheral blood of healthy volunteers using the gold standard LPS free plasma-percoll gradient method (Haslett et al. 1985) have been confirmed in this study as; a significant change in cell shape as denoted by an increase in forward scatter (see figure 3.1), a significant reduction in the expression of cell surface CD62L (see figure 3.2), and a significant up-regulation of cell surface CD11b expression (see figure 3.3). Similar results were obtained when using the whole blood assay to assess the same neutrophil priming markers again on peripheral blood taken from healthy volunteers. Neutrophils analysed with the whole blood assay demonstrated a 1.9 fold increase in mean forward scatter (from 229.5 +/- 35.53 AU to 427.9 +/- 77.45 AU) (see figure 3.1), a 3.0 fold decrease in mean CD62L expression (from 953.3 +/- 359.8 AU to 315.7 +/- 102.1 AU) (see figure 3.2), and a 6.4 fold increase in mean CD11b expression (from 140.4 +/- 114.5 to 904.3 +/- 161.3 AU) (see figure 3.3).

No significant differences were found in the baseline characteristics of unstimulated neutrophils using the 2 different methods, although there was a non significant trend for reduced basal cell surface CD11b expression of neutrophils analysed by the whole blood assay compared to the purified neutrophils (140.4 +/- 114.5 AU vs 416.8 +/- 217.6 respectively) suggesting that the plasma percoll prepared neutrophils may have slightly more primed compared with unmanipulated cells in whole blood. This is seen further, when looking at the effects of GM-CSF priming, where the mean CD11b expression of neutrophils was not only greater on purified neutrophils compared to neutrophils in whole blood (1411 +/- 149.3 AU vs 904.3 +/- 161.3 AU respectively, p < 0.05) but also underwent a lesser fold change following stimulation (3.4 fold increase vs 6.4 fold increase respectively, not significantly different) (see figure 3.3).







A (I) Purified Granulocytes (II) Whole Blood Neutrophils

Figure 3.2 Measurement of neutrophil cell surface CD62L expression of purified granulocytes and of whole blood. Panel A shows representative histograms of 4 independent experiments, demonstrating FL2 fluorescence intensity characteristics, and hence CD62L labelling, of neutrophils from (i) purified granulocytes and (ii) nucleated (DRAQ 5 +ve) cells from whole blood, unstimulated and after priming with GM-CSF 10 ng/ml. Panel B shows the mean CD62L cell surface expression of unstimulated neutrophils and GM-CSF (10 ng/ml) primed neutrophils from purified granulocytes and whole blood preparations (mean +/- SD, n=4). (* p<0.05 compared to unstimulated neutrophils).



A (I) Purified Granulocytes (II) Whole Blood Neutrophils

Figure 3.3 Measurement of neutrophil cell surface CD11b expression of purified granulocytes and of whole blood. Panel A shows representative histograms of 4 independent experiments, demonstrating FL1 fluorescence intensity characteristics, and hence CD11b labelling, of neutrophils from (i) purified granulocytes and (ii) nucleated (DRAQ 5 +ve) cells from whole blood, unstimulated and after priming with GM-CSF 10 ng/ml. Panel B shows the mean CD11b cell surface expression of unstimulated neutrophils and GM-CSF (10 ng/ml) primed neutrophils from purified granulocytes and whole blood preparations (mean +/- SD, n=4). (* p<0.05 compared to unstimulated neutrophils, † p<0.05 compared to GM-CSF primed neutrophils from purified granulocytes).

3.3.2 Trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients in patients with systemic sepsis without lung involvement

Six patients with systemic sepsis without lung involvement were studied (mean age 64.6 years (+/- 13.9), two male). The cause of sepsis for each case was secondary to catheter related sepsis, urinary sepsis, necrotising fasciitis, biliary sepsis, and 2 cases of abdominal sepsis secondary to perforated bowel.

The absolute values obtained for neutrophil counts, shape change (as measured by mean forward scatter), mean CD11b cell surface expression and mean CD62L cell surface expression varied greatly between patients (see figure 3.4), which is reflective of the great variation in the aetiology and clinical severity of disease between patients and also to some extent reflects the general biological variance amongst individuals of varying age, ethnicity and chronic co-morbidities. Also, secondary to technical problems, the FACSort flow cytometer being used had to be changed midway through the study to a FACSCaliber, hence different blood samples have been analysed on different flow cytometers. Although a transpulmonary gradient in either neutrophil counts, or neutrophil priming status, can be determined by subtracting the results of the arterial sample from that of the paired venous sample, this would not allow a meaningful comparison of trans-pulmonary gradients between patients and between patient groups due to the wide variation of individual patient results as outlined above. Trans-pulmonary gradients have therefore been determined by expressing the results for neutrophils in the arterial sample as a ratio of the paired venous sample results, where a value of 1 represents no gradient: greater than 1 represents a positive gradient and less than 1 represents a negative gradient.

Figure 3.5 provides a summary of the results of paired central venous and arterial blood samples taken from patients on a day when their condition was clinically at its most severe. This was determined by looking at physiological parameters such as body temperature, heart rate, blood pressure; the need for pharmacological vasopressors or inotropes; and biochemical parameters such as C-reactive protein levels. There were no consistent trans-pulmonary gradients in terms of absolute neutrophil counts, neutrophil shape change or cell surface CD11b expression. However, there was a statistically significant positive trans-pulmonary gradient (p=0.031) for neutrophil CD62L expression with a mean A-V ratio of 1.122 (+/-0.09), (see figure 3.5 and 3.8), whereby, neutrophils leaving the pulmonary circulation (in arterial blood) express 1.12 times the amount of cell surface CD62L



Figure 3.4 Measurement of neutrophil priming status across the lungs. Paired central venous and radial arterial blood samples obtained from (A) patients with systemic sepsis without lung involvement (n=6), (B) patients with ARDS (n=8), and (C) perioperative patients undergoing elective oesophagectomy (n=5) were assessed for absolute neutrophil count by Coulter counter; and neutrophil shape change, cell surface CD11b expression and cell surface CD62L expression by flow cytometer, whereas continuous lines represent samples analysed with a FACSort flow cytometer, whereas continuous lines represent the same patient across the 4 variables measured.

than neutrophils entering the pulmonary circulation in central venous blood. No significant venous-arterial differences were found in terms of fold changes in shape change, CD11b expression or CD62L expression on GM-CSF priming (data not shown).



Figure 3.5 Trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients in patients with systemic sepsis without lung involvement. Paired central venous and radial arterial blood samples obtained from critically ill patients with systemic sepsis without lung involvement (n=6) on the day when their clinical condition was at its most severe, were assessed for absolute neutrophil count by Coulter counter; and neutrophil shape change, cell surface CD11b expression and cell surface CD62L expression by flow cytometry. Results have been expressed as a ratio of the paired venous sample.

3.3.3 Trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients in patients with ARDS

Eight patients with ARDS were studied (mean age 57.8 years (+/- 18.5), five male). The cause of ARDS for each case was massive blood transfusion, trauma, two cases of community acquired pneumonia, hospital acquired pneumonia, septic shock from an unknown source, sepsis secondary to ascending cholangitis and sepsis secondary to necrotising fasciitis. This last case was initially studied in the sepsis without lung involvement group but then quickly developed ARDS and so was re-studied as part of this group.



Figure 3.6 Trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients in patients ARDS. Paired central venous and radial arterial blood samples obtained from critically ill patients with ARDS (n=8) on the day when their clinical condition was at its most severe, were assessed for absolute neutrophil count by Coulter counter; and neutrophil shape change, cell surface CD11b expression and cell surface CD62L expression by flow cytometry. Results have been expressed as a ratio of the arterial to paired venous sample.

Figure 3.6 summarises the measured A-V ratios for this group, again on the day their condition was clinically at its most severe (absolute numbers can be seen in figure 3.4B). This was determined by examining on a daily basis the PaO₂/FiO₂ ratios, amount of infiltration on frontal chest radiographs, level of PEEP being delivered to ventilated patients and changes in lung compliance (as measured by the ventilator). Once again, no consistent trans-pulmonary gradient was observed in terms of absolute neutrophil counts, neutrophil shape change or cell surface CD11b expression. However, there was a statistically significant negative transpulmonary gradient (p=0.039) for neutrophil CD62L expression with a mean A-V ratio of 0.89 (+/- 0.105), (see figure 3.6 and 3.8), whereby, neutrophils leaving the pulmonary circulation in arterial blood express 0.89 times less the amount of cell surface CD62L than neutrophils entering the pulmonary circulation in central venous blood. Again, no significant venous-arterial differences were found in terms of fold changes in shape change, CD11b expression or CD62L expression on GM-CSF priming (data not shown).

3.3.4 Trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients in perioperative patients

Five perioperative patients were studied (mean age 55 years (+/- 16.7), three male). These patients were to undergo elective oesophagectomy, four for oesophageal carcinoma and the fifth for oesophageal strictures secondary to acid ingestion. All had normal spirometry and perioperative chest radiographs, and had not smoked tobacco for at least 6 months. Central venous and radial arterial catheters were only placed after induction of anaesthesia and so blood samples were taken after patients were intubated, but before single lung ventilation or surgical incision.

Figure 3.7 shows the A-V ratios seen for this control group, (absolute numbers can be seen in figure 3.4C). There were no significant trans-pulmonary gradients observed in terms of absolute neutrophil counts, neutrophil shape change, cell surface CD11b expression or cell surface CD62L expression. Further, no significant venous-arterial differences were found in terms of fold changes in shape change, CD11b expression and CD62L expression on GM-CSF priming (data not shown).



Figure 3.7 Trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients in perioperative patients. Paired central venous and radial arterial blood samples obtained from patients undergoing elective oesophagectomy (n=5) were assessed for absolute neutrophil count by Coulter counter; and neutrophil shape change, cell surface CD11b expression and cell surface CD62L expression by flow cytometry. Results have been expressed as a ratio of the arterial sample compared to the paired venous sample.

3.3.5 Neutrophil CD62L A-V ratio as a marker of severity of ARDS

Figure 3.8A confirms that the positive trans-pulmonary gradient seen in patients with systemic sepsis without lung involvement is significantly different to the negative trans-pulmonary gradient seen in patients with ARDS (p=0.0043).

One of the patients studied was unique in that they were initially studied in the systemic sepsis without lung injury group and then re-studied in the ARDS group with neutrophil CD62L A-V ratios in keeping with the above results (see figure 3.8B). This was a 70 year old female who had become acutely unwell with necrotising fasciitis of the upper limb secondary to group A Streptococcus. She immediately went to theatre and had debridement of the infected arm and was then admitted to the ICU. She was enrolled into this study the following day with markers of sepsis, although improving, and a completely clear chest radiograph with a PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio of 41KPa. At this time her CD62L A-V ratio revealed a positive trans-pulmonary gradient (see figure 3.8Bii). She then developed ARDS over the next 24 hours with a rapid fall in her baseline neutrophil CD62L expression (see figure 3.8Bi) and a complete reversal in her A-V gradient (from 1.028 to 0.726). Her condition started to improve by day 4 with the finding of a persistent negative trans-pulmonary gradient but slightly less so (although her baseline neutrophil CD62L expression continued to fall).

This example supports the connection that the magnitude of the neutrophil CD62L trans-pulmonary gradient may correspond with clinical severity. Figure 3.8C shows the neutrophil CD62L A-V ratio for all paired samples taken from patients when they fulfilled ARDS criteria and confirms a significant correlation with the patients PaO_2/FiO_2 ratio, and hence the smaller the A-V ratio is (or the more negative the trans-pulmonary gradient is) the greater the degree of hypoxaemia.



Figure 3.8 Trans-pulmonary gradients in neutrophil CD62L expression. Panel A shows a direct comparison of CD62L A-V ratios for perioperative control patients, patients with sepsis (without lung involvement) and patients with ARDS. Dots represent individual patients on the day when their clinical condition was at its most severe. Horizontal bars represent mean +/- SD. **P<0.005. Panel B shows the change in (i) neutrophil CD62L expression and (ii) neutrophil CD62L A-V ratio over time in a single subject with sepsis secondary to necrotising fasciitis who then (day 2 onwards) developed ARDS. Panel C shows the correlation between the PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio of patients with ARDS and their corresponding neutrophil CD62L A-V ratios. Data include all paired venous and arterial blood samples taken from patients when they met ARDS criteria. (r_s, Spearman's rank correlation; R², coefficient of determination).

3.4 Discussion

The whole blood assay, developed in the Chilvers lab (Summers 2010), which measures the priming status of neutrophils by analysis of shape change (by changes in forward scatter), mean cell surface CD11b expression and mean cell surface CD62L expression, has been shown to be non-inferior to values obtained in neutrophils prepared using the 'gold standard' LPS free plasma-percoll gradient centrifugation technique (Haslett et al. 1985). In fact there is a suggestion from my data that this assay may, unsurprisingly, be superior in that there were lower levels of basal (resting) cell surface CD11b on the neutrophils assessed by the whole blood assay compared to the neutrophils from purified granulocytes, which was also evident on GM-CSF priming. This has been observed by other authors (Alvarez-Larrán et al. 2005; Kuijpers et al. 1991) and suggests that even optimally prepared purified granulocytes are partially primed in some way. Neutrophils analysed in whole blood on the other hand are not subject to centrifugation, or any wash steps, and so are minimally manipulated and can be analysed by flow cytometry almost immediately after obtaining the sample. Further, since this technique only requires very small amounts of blood (only 2.5 ml were used compared to 40 ml required for granulocyte purification), this offers a more preferable method for investigating neutrophils in critically ill patients. Finally, I have demonstrated for the first time that this whole blood assay in sufficiently sensitive to appreciate discrete changes in the priming status of neutrophils (as reflected in alterations in CD62L shedding) across the pulmonary vasculature.

This study has shown that in perioperative 'control' patients, no trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradient is evident. However, patients with systemic sepsis without any lung involvement were found to have a 'positive' trans-pulmonary priming gradient. Neutrophils from central venous blood (and hence neutrophils that are about to enter the pulmonary circulation) were found to express less cell surface CD62L (and hence are more primed) than neutrophils leaving the pulmonary circulation, in radial arterial blood. A similar finding was made by Nahum et al. in a study that assessed neutrophil priming by measurement of H_2O_2 production of neutrophils activated ex-vivo by zymosan (Nahum et al. 1991). In this study, it was found that neutrophils from the pulmonary artery of patients with sepsis without lung infiltrates on chest radiography, were more primed (produced more H_2O_2 on

activation) than neutrophils taken simultaneously from the radial artery. This suggests that in patients with systemic sepsis without lung involvement and no impairment of gas exchange, neutrophils are being primed peripherally and are then either being sequestered and removed by the pulmonary circulation or are trapped, then de-primed prior to re-release. However, no trans-pulmonary gradients were seen in-terms of absolute neutrophil counts, giving evidence to support the idea of the lungs being a site of de-priming without sequestration, or at least being in a steady state of retaining and releasing neutrophils. This idea is further supported by work form Summers et al. who demonstrated only transient pulmonary retention of neutrophils that had been radio-labelled and primed ex-vivo with either GM-CSF or PAF. After a period of trapping/sequestration in the pulmonary capillary bed, these cells were released back into the systemic circulation (Summers et al. 2009).

In patients with ARDS secondary to any cause including systemic sepsis, we have found a fairly uniform reversal of this neutrophil priming gradient. In these patients neutrophils leaving the pulmonary circulation were more primed (expressed less cell surface CD62L) than neutrophils entering the lungs. Nahum et al. made a similar observation in his study, where neutrophils taken from the radial artery of patients with ALI (not just limited ARDS) with no evidence of sepsis, produced more H_2O_2 on ex-vivo activation with zymosan, than neutrophils taken from the pulmonary artery (Nahum et al. 1991). This suggests that in patients with ARDS, the lungs themselves may be acting as an inflammatory environment and switch to actively prime neutrophils.

These opposing trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients were seen in a single patient over a time course, which corresponded to their clinical picture. This person, suffering from necrotising fasciitis, was observed to have a positive gradient when they were systemically unwell with sepsis but preserved lung function, suggesting that the neutrophils were being primed in the systemic circulation presumably from her infected cutaneous tissues and then being de-primed in the pulmonary circulation. However, her trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradient was found to reverse once she had developed ARDS, suggesting that in this case the ability of the lungs to trap and de-prime neutrophils was either lost or became overwhelmed by the pro-inflammatory influence of the ARDS lungs. As her lung injury started improving there was a very slight reduction in the size of her trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients may reflect severity of disease. This was further evidenced by the finding of a positive correlation between the CD62L A-V ratio and the patients' PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio (r_s =
0.75, p=0.003, R^2 =0.415), whereby the more negative the trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradient, the lower the observed patient PaO₂/FiO₂ and hence the more hypoxaemic they were. However, many studies use the lung injury score (Murray et al. 1988) to measure the severity of ALI, which is a scoring system based on PaO_2/FiO_2 ratios, the extent of infiltrates seen on chest radiography, the amount of PEEP a patient is receiving, and their lung compliance (see appendices, table A2). Albeit that I only studied small numbers, I found no correlation with the CD62L A-V ratio to the lung injury score (see appendices, figure A3), which may well represent the limited scale of the scoring system (0-4) and the fact that it is not a continuous scale. Hence, a score of 3 will encompass a very wide spectrum of patients. Whereas use of the PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio allows for very subtle changes. Never-the-less, the finding of a positive correlation between the magnitude of the trans-pulmonary neutrophil CD62L gradient and PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio is very interesting. Firstly, this suggests that the ability of the lungs to de-prime neutrophils, is not an all or nothing function, but instead a graduated process, which probably occurs diffusely throughout the pulmonary capillary vasculature. Secondly, the magnitude of the trans-pulmonary gradient may reflect disease severity of ARDS, and more importantly outcome, so may potentially provide a useful biomarker for interventional studies. Finally, the exact timing of when a trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradient is established in the natural history of sepsis or ALI has not been determined by this study, however should this occur prior to these conditions becoming clinically apparent, establishing that such a gradient exists may provide a useful marker for disease and allow for the optimal timing of therapeutic interventions.

No trans-pulmonary gradients were evident in terms of neutrophil shape change. This is perhaps surprising as Yoshida et al. demonstrated a measurable transpulmonary gradient of neutrophil F-actin polymerization in rats, 4 hours after the induction of experimental pneumonia with inhalation of streptococcus (Yoshida et al. 2006). In this study we measured changes in the properties of light scatter by individual neutrophils and in particular changes of forward scatter, which has previously been validated to correlate with microscopically evaluated shape change of stimulated neutrophils (Cole et al. 1995). However, this is only an indirect measurement of F-actin polymerization and neutrophil shape change has been recognised to occur in the absence of F-actin polymerization (Keller and Niggli 1993) and in one study looking at F-actin directly by F-actin staining and subsequent flow cytometry, showed no correlation of F-actin polymerization with changes in neutrophil forward scatter (Keller et al. 1995).

No trans-pulmonary gradients were found either for neutrophil cell surface CD11b expression. This is perhaps not unexpected. Condliffe et al. for example have demonstrated the potential for dissociation of CD62L shedding from CD11b upregulation on neutrophil priming, depending on the priming agent used (Condliffe et al. 1996). They report that whilst TNFa stimulation caused decreased expression of CD62L with up-regulation of CD11b, stimulation with low concentrations of LPS induced CD62L shedding in the absence of CD11b up-regulation, implying that CD62L is perhaps the more sensitive cell surface marker of priming. This may be relevant to this study as LPS/endotoxin is clearly important in the pathogenesis of sepsis and is the most widely used agent for inducing experimental ALI. Functionally, the up-regulation of CD11b during neutrophil priming is less important than the activation of CD11b. Schleiffenbaum et al. observed that up regulation of neutrophil cell surface CD11b by fLMP and PMA stimulation could be inhibited by incubation at 16°C, but these neutrophils still managed to adhere to plastic tissue culture dishes. Further, this adherence could be abolished by anti-CD11b and anti-CD18 monoclonal antibodies confirming this was CD11b/CD18 dependent adhesion (Schleiffenbaum et al. 1989). It was later shown that neutrophil stimulation induces a conformational change within the ligand binding domain of CD11b, with increased adhesion capability (Diamond and Springer 1993; Oxvig et al. 1999). More recently, in-vitro studies have demonstrated that this conformational activation of CD11b can occur in the absence of its up-regulation on neutrophil stimulation by IL-8, C3a and PAF (Orr et al. 2007). Hence, a more sensitive marker may have been one directed towards determining the activation of CD11b. Finally, it has been proposed that the role of CD11b/CD18 is less important in the pulmonary circulation than in the systemic circulation. In the systemic circulation, outward migration of neutrophils occurs at a post capillary venule level and requires CD11b/CD18 interactions to mediate tight binding of the neutrophil to the endothelial surface. However, in the lung, neutrophil migration occurs in the pulmonary capillaries where neutrophils are already in constant contact with endothelial wall surfaces. Further, most neutrophil migration in the lung occurs independently of CD11b/CD18 interactions in response to various stimuli such as Streptococcus pneumonia, group B Streptococcus, Staphylococcus aureus, hydrochloric acid, hyperoxia and C5a (Doerschuk 2000).

The results of this study therefore, provide support for the hypothesis introduced in chapter 1, whereby the pulmonary circulation may provide the site for neutrophil

entrapment and de-priming, and thus protecting the body from inappropriate neutrophil mediated toxicity. However, when this defensive mechanism fails or is overwhelmed, pulmonary neutrophil inflammation ensues, such as that seen in ALI (see chapter 1, figure 1.3).

The mechanisms underlying neutrophil de-priming in the lung microcirculation are unknown. However, it has been shown that neutrophils co-incubated with monolayers of bovine pulmonary artery endothelial cells, generate 80-90% less superoxide anion in response to fMLP stimulation than neutrophils incubated alone, and have suppressed degranulation. This effect was independent of endothelial scavenging of reactive oxygen species, as inhibition of endothelial superoxide dismutase did not abrogate the effect. The inhibitory effect was also observed when neutrophils were not in direct contact with the endothelial cells, suggesting that there may be a soluble factor released by the pulmonary endothelial cells (Basford et al. 1990). A further study has implicated adenosine as the responsible agent, as the inhibitory effect was abolished with the addition of adenosine deaminase (Gunther and Herring 1991). Novel work looking at the mechanical properties of neutrophils by capturing individual neutrophils by laser beams, have provided preliminary data suggesting that primed neutrophils that have undergone a polarised change in shape revert back to a regular shape after they have been rapidly and repeatedly stretched (Ekpenyong A., Cavendish Labs, University of Cambridge - unpublished). The pulmonary circulation, receiving the entire cardiac output and having such a vast network of capillaries many of which are smaller than 5.5 µm in diameter may have the exact properties to cause such rapid, repeated cell stretching.

There are several limitations of this study. Firstly, the relatively small numbers of subjects studied raises the possibility of type 1 error; however given the level of significance found on statistical testing, the finding of opposite trans-pulmonary gradients and the significant correlation of the CD62L A-V ratio with PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio suggests that this is a true finding. Secondly, absolute neutrophil counts were measured in the main clinical haematology laboratory by Coulter counting. The machine used (Beckman Coulter DXH800 Coulter Cellular Analyser) publishes an accuracy of +/- 2% (Beckman Coulter website - https://www.beckmancoulter.com) and thus it may be possible that this not sensitive enough to measure very fine trans-pulmonary gradients in neutrophil counts. Further, central venous blood from internal jugular and subclavian catheters were used to represent blood entering the pulmonary circulation. However, these catheters sit in the superior vena cava which

mainly receives blood from the cerebral circulation. Blood from the rest of the body including the spleen and liver may be of relevance and therefore ideally a truly mixed central venous blood sample should have been used. However, this involves the use of pulmonary arterial catheters which are no longer routinely used on this ICU and was outside the ethical permissions granted for this study. Finally, patients who were suffering with systemic sepsis with a PaO₂/FiO₂ ratio of more than 40 KPa and a clear chest radiograph were often perceived to be less critically unwell than patients with fulminate ARDS, therefore the severity of disease and possibly the amount of neutrophil mediated inflammation was not equal between the two main patient groups.

Future work would be directed at:

- Demonstrating that these findings are repeatable. Power calculations based on the data from this feasibility study reveal that in order to have a 90% power to detect a 0.1 difference in the cell surface expression of CD62L between sepsis and ARDS patients, at the 0.05 significance level, future studies will need 47 subjects in each group.
- 2) Study the changes in these trans-pulmonary neutrophil priming gradients over time in patients who are at risk of ARDS. Hence determine the exact time course of when these gradients occur, how they change with disease progression and resolution, and if there is any relation to patient outcomes.
- 3) Confirm that the positive trans-pulmonary gradients seen in patients with sepsis without lung involvement are not the result of pulmonary sequestration of CD62L low neutrophils. This could be tackled by using more sensitive measures of absolute neutrophil counts and/or cell sorting neutrophils into CD62L low and high populations, radio-labelling the CD62L low cells and imaging their journey across the lungs after venous injection.

4 ALI Post Oesophagectomy

4.1 Introduction

An oesophagectomy is a complex surgical procedure involving partial or complete resection of the oesophagus; it is indicated/ used for the treatment of mostly early oesophageal cancers (such as adenocarcinoma or squamous cell carcinoma of the oesophagus) and occasionally benign conditions such as Barrett's oesophagus with high grade dysplasia. More rarely this procedure is indicated for caustic acid ingestion complicated by severe oesophageal stricture formation.

Oesophagectomy involves mobilizing and resecting the oesophagus and dissecting and preparing the stomach for oesophageal reconstruction. The new gastric tube is then drawn up into the chest and an anastomosis formed with the remaining healthy oesophageal stump. This operation has traditionally been performed with open surgical techniques such as the Ivor Lewis and left thoraco-abdominal oesophagectomies, which involve a thoracotomy and a laporotomy, (or in the case of trans-hiatal oesphagectomies, typically for lower-third tumours, only an abdominal incision is required) (NICE 2011). With the exception of the trans-hiatal approach, during the operation one of the lungs is collapsed and the other subjected to single lung ventilation. This is termed one lung ventilation (OLV), and is used to aid access to the oesophagus.

These procedures have been associated with a significant mortality and high rates of post operative ALI/ARDS; however the actual incidence of lung injury varies quite considerably in the literature. A single centre UK study looking at 168 consecutive oesophagectomies between 1996-1999, and a single centre US study of 71 oesophagectomies between 1978-1993, reported an incidence of ARDS of 14.5% (Tandon et al. 2001) and 17% (Millikan et al. 1995) respectively. However, these publications were reliant on retrospective observations, and as per our own findings (see Chapter 2, section 2.3.3) and others (Cely et al. 2010), ARDS is often an under-recognised condition. Prospective studies have reported significantly higher rates of ARDS of 33-53%, however, these have been small studies of 18-19 cases only (Katsuta et al. 1998; Schilling et al. 1998). Further, there is very little information with regards to the incidence of less severe forms of ALI. Tandon et al. reported an incidence of 23.8% of ALI post oesophagectomy (Tandon et al. 2001), however it is not clear from the manuscript whether this figure is separate from the 14.5% ARDS cases also reported, or inclusive (as per the original AECC definition of ALI as an umbrella term), as the total incidence of respiratory failure was stated

as 23.8%. Katsuta et al. clearly reports ALI separately from ARDS, and observes an ALI incidence as high as 37% (Katsuta et al. 1998), and Morita et al. reports an incidence of 42% (Morita et al. 2008), but once again these were very small studies (n = 19 and 27 respectively).

In more recent years, there has been a trend towards performing oesophagectomies with minimally invasive surgical techniques using thoracoscopy and laparoscopy, although these approaches still require OLV and often extended operative time. Data establishing the incidence of ALI/ARDS after minimally invasive oesophagectomies is currently very limited and certainly not covered by the above studies. A recent large, multicenter, retrospective study looking at 858 oesophagectomies between 1998-2008, which included 464 minimally invasive procedures, reported an incidence of ARDS of only 1.5% (Zingg et al. 2011). However, once again this was a retrospective analysis with very limited detail about the quality of ARDS diagnosis and no reports of the incidence of ALI. The very low incidence figure in this study may also suggest significant under recognition/ reporting of ALI/ARDS.

The reason for ALI post oesophagectomy is not immediately clear; the main contenders appear to be direct trauma due to the lung being handled, ventilator associated barotrauma and ischaemia-reperfusion injury sustained during and after the period of OLV (see Chapter 1, 1.3.2). There have also been associations between ALI/ARDS and the total length of operation time (Morita et al. 2008; Tandon et al. 2001), the number of anastomotic leaks (Morita et al. 2008; Tandon et al. 2001), intra-operative fluid balance, low BMI, smoking history (Tandon et al. 2001) and respiratory co-morbidities (Zingg et al. 2011). Regardless of the cause, oesophagectomy patients appear to offer a reasonable model of ALI/ARDS with a known timing of the lung insult and so would be a useful population to support further ALI research.

Given the wide variation of the reported incidence of ARDS post oesophagectomy, the lack of specific data for ALI, and the minimal data concerning newer surgical techniques, we have undertaken an 18 month, prospective study to determine the incidence of ARDS and ALI within a large UK teaching hospital. Particular attention has been given to accurate case validation and the recognition of any associated preoperative and perioperative measures.

4.2 Method

This study was conducted within Addenbrooke's Hospital, Cambridge University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust. This is a 1250-bedded University Hospital with a local catchment of 350,000 people and extended referral area of c. 2 million. The upper gastro-intestinal service therefore provides a tertiary level service for the East of England, and performs up to 3 oesophagectomies per week. Addenbrooke's Hospital forms part of Cambridge University Hospital NHS Foundation Trust and has the second lowest standardised mortality rate of any hospital in the UK at 0.80 (drfosterhealth.co.uk 2008).

For this study, all patients undergoing an elective oesophagectomy between 18th May 2010 and 17th November 2011 were followed up throughout their admission. A typical admission pathway for a patient undergoing elective oesophagectomy was as follows: Patients were admitted electively on the morning of their operation. After their oesophagectomy they were immediately extubated where possible and transferred to a post-operative recovery unit where they received intensive monitoring. At this stage they had a routine frontal chest radiograph and monitoring of their arterial blood gases. If stable after 24 hours they were transferred to the HDU (or ICU if unstable). Further chest radiographs or arterial blood gas analysis were only performed if clinically indicated. Patients were then stepped down to normal ward care and eventually discharged home when clinically appropriate.

Data were collected prospectively by myself, (and I can confirm that I was not involved in routine patient care). The clinical staff involved were not aware of the aims of this study or any of the results during the period of data collection. The initial preoperative data set collected for each patient included age, gender, BMI, smoking history, list of co-morbidities, list of medications, pulmonary spirometry results and reason for elective oesophagectomy (if oesophageal cancer - then type, stage and previous treatment). Twenty-four hours post oesophagectomy, the perioperative data were collected. This data set included date of operation, type of operation, length of time of surgery (from initial incision to closure of skin – recorded to the nearest 15 minutes), length of time of OLV (recorded to the nearest 15 minutes), volume of blood replacement (if any), intra-operative fluid balance and 24 hour fluid balance. Patients were then reviewed on a daily basis throughout the rest of their hospital admission with ongoing data collected as to the chest radiograph appearance, arterial blood gas results, the development of complications

(specifically ALI or ARDS, sepsis, anastomotic leak or pneumonia), lengths of ICU, HDU and total hospital stay, and eventual hospital outcome.

ALI/ARDS was defined using the 1994 AECC criteria. These were disease of acute onset, associated with bilateral infiltrates on a frontal chest radiograph consistent with pulmonary oedema, the absence of clinical left atrial hypertension, and a PaO_2/FiO_2 ratio of less than 40 KPa for ALI and less than 27 KPa for ARDS (Bernard et al. 1994). An additional criterion was included in that the chest radiograph and PaO_2/FiO_2 analysis must be performed within 24 hours of each other. Sepsis was defined as a known or suspected infective source with 2 or more of the following: A body temperature of less than 36°C of greater than 38 °C; a heart rate of greater than 90 beats per minute; a respiratory rate of greater than 20 breaths per minute or a $PaCO_2$ of less than 4.3KPa; and a white cell count of less than 4 x 10⁹/L or greater than 12 x 10⁹/L. An anastomotic leak was determined after appropriate demonstration by a water soluble radio-contrast swallow test. Pneumonia was defined as a new infiltrates on a chest radiograph with new or increased purulent sputum production with initiation of antibiotics by the treating clinicians.

There are several reports of inter-observer variation in the interpretation of chest radiographs for the assessment of ALI (e.g. Rubenfeld et al. 1999). In the context of chest radiographs post oesophagectomy, this may be particularly true as there is direct handling of the lungs during the procedure with frequent development of post operative atelectasis, contusion and pleural effusions. This is exampled in Figure 4.1, which shows examples of chest radiographs that have appearances clearly consistent (A) or not consistent (B) with a diagnosis of ALI, and also a chest radiograph where the appearances are somewhat more difficult to interpret (C). For this reason all chest radiographs were reviewed by 2 Respiratory Physicians and a Thoracic Radiologist (all of whom were blinded to the clinical data) to confirm whether or not appearances were in keeping with ALI. All 3 observers were reviewing the chest radiographs together (and thus were not blinded to each other's opinions). A consensus as to whether the appearances may be in keeping ALI/ARDS or not, was reached when at least 2 of the 3 agreed.

4.2.1 Statistical analysis

Data were analysed using GraphPad Prism 5.02 for Windows, GraphPad Software, San Diego California USA, www.graphpad.com. Categorical variables were described using proportions and analysed using Fisher exact and chi-squared tests. Continuous variables were described using median (inter-quartile range) unless otherwise stated, and analysed using Mann-Whitney and Kruskal-Wallis tests with Dunn's post test. All tests were 2 tailed. A *P* value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant.



Figure 4.1 Examples of frontal chest radiographs taken in patients post oesophagectomy. Panel A shows appearances with clear lung fields and bilateral chest drains *in-situ*. Panel B shows bilateral pulmonary infiltrates consistent with pulmonary oedema. The cardiac silhouette is not enlarged. These appearances are consistent with a possible diagnosis of ALI. Panel C shows bilateral opacities over the lower zones bilaterally. On the left there is evidence of collapse and consolidation of the lower lobe with a possible pleural effusion. On the right side there is evidence of the gastric pull through and atelectasis within the lower zone.

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Incidence of ALI and ARDS

Eighty-nine patients were admitted for elective oesophagectomy over the 18 month study period. Of these 2 patients did not proceed to a full oesophagectomy due to advanced malignant disease found at the time of the operation, 1 patient did not receive a chest radiograph post operatively and therefore could not be assessed for the development of ALI/ARDS, and 1 patient was lost to follow up. Eighty-five cases were therefore reviewed (see figure 4.2). Thirteen patients (15.3%) developed ALI (but not ARDS) and a further 13 patients (15.3%) developed ARDS post operatively. The pre-operative characteristics of these patients are compared in table 4.1 and were similar to those patients who did not develop lung injury (NLI).



Figure 4.2 Schematic showing the number of elective oesophagectomies reviewed. NLI – no lung injury.

	NLI	ALI	ARDS
n (%)	59 (69.4)	13 (15.3)	13 (15.3)
Age (years)	63.1 (65)	69 (69)	63.5 (60)
Male (%)	84.7	61.5	76.9
BMI (Kg/m²)	26.8 (26)	27.8 (28.8)	24.9 (26.8)
FEV ₁ (% predicted)	96.1 (96.5)	97.2 (104.1)	93.5 (94)
Smoking hx (pack years)	20.9 (10)	23.1 (7.5)	32.5 (30)
Respiratory co-morbidities (%)	23.7	23.17	38.5
Cancer type			
Adenocarcinoma (%)	83	92.3	61.5
Squamous cell carcinoma (%)	8.5	0	30.8
Other cancer (%)	3.4	7.7	0
Benign (%)	5	0	7.7

Table 4.1 Baseline patient characteristics. NLI - no lung injury, BMI – body mass index, FEV_1 – forced expiratory volume in 1 second, Respiratory co-morbidities – percentage of patients who had 1 or more respiratory co-morbidity prior to their oesophagectomy. Values represent mean (median) unless otherwise indicated. No significant differences were seen between NLI, ALI and ARDS groups.

The timing of onset of ALI and ARDS post oesophagectomy is shown in figure 4.3. There appears to be 2 peaks, with ALI/ARDS occurring most frequently immediately post operatively within the first 24 hours and then again at around the 6th post-operative day (see figure 4.3A). ALI accounts for almost all of the initial immediate post-operative cases (6 cases), whereas ARDS seems to occur later on (post-operative day 2-7).

4.3.2 Perioperative influences

The length of time taken to perform an oesophagectomy is variable. Operative times during this study varied between 3.25 and 7.75 hours. Patients who subsequently developed ALI had significantly longer operation times (median 6.5 (5.6-7.4) hours) than those who had NLI (median 5.5 (4.2-6.8) hours) (p<0.01). Patients who developed ARDS also had a trend towards longer operating times (median 5.8 (5.3-6.2) hours), but surprisingly this was non-significant when compared to NLI patients (see figure 4.4A). There remained a significant difference, however, when comparing all ALI/ARDS patients (median 6.1 (5.4-7.3) hours) with NLI patients (p<0.01).



Figure 4.3 Time from oesophagectomy to the development of ALI/ARDS. Panel A – shows cumulative data for ALI and ARDS combined. Panel B – Shows the individual contribution of ALI and ARDS

All but 1 patient underwent a period of OLV during their operation. This was achieved by intubating patients with a double lumen endotracheal tube and clamping off one of the lumens, thus allowing collapse of the lung that it supplies and ongoing ventilation through the other lumen to the contra-lateral lung. Patients who developed ARDS spent significantly longer periods on one lung ventilation (median 2.3 (2.2-3.2) hours) compared those who developed NLI (median 2 (1.5-2.3) hours), (p=<0.01). There were no significant differences between patients with ALI (median 2.2 (1.8-2.5) hours) and NLI patients (see figure 4.4B). When combining ALI and ARDS patients the median time (2.3 (2-2.8) hours) was significantly different to that of NLI patients.



Figure 4.4 Length of operation time and one lung ventilation for patients who developed NLI, ALI and ARDS. Panel A – length of total operation time. Panel B – length of time spent on one lung ventilation. Data represent median, inter-quartile ranges and full ranges. (**p<0.01 comparing ALI or ARDS and NLI groups). Panel C – correlation between length of operation time and length of one lung ventilation. (r_s, Spearman's rank correlation; R^2 , coefficient of determination).

All oesophagectomies were performed by one of 2 experienced consultant upper gastro-intestinal surgeons with the help of an assistant who varied throughout the study period. One of these surgeons performed Ivor-Lewis oesophagectmies exclusively (n=30), except in the case of 1 patient with poor pre-operative lung function, who underwent a trans-hiatal procedure. The second surgeon performed minimally invasive procedures (n=28), laparoscopically assisted Ivor Lewis oesophagectomies (n=12) or left thoraco-abdominal oesophagectomies (n=14) depending on the size and site of the oesophageal tumour. For the purposes of this study, operative techniques were grouped into procedures involving a thoracotomy (i.e. Ivor Lewis, laparoscopic assisted Ivor Lewis and thoraco-abdominal oesophagectomies) (n=56) and those involving thoracoscopy (i.e. minimally invasive oesophagectomy) (n=28). Although the thorascopic procedures involved significantly longer operating times compared to thoracotomy/laparotomy based

procedures (median 6.4 (5.8-7.3) vs 5.3 (4.6-6.0) hours respectively, p<0.0001), there were no differences found in terms of lengths of one lung ventilation. Further there were no significant differences found in terms of the incidence of subsequent development of ALI/ARDS (25% and 39% post thoracotomy and thoracoscopy respectively).

Patients received intravenous fluids (and infrequently blood products) during and immediately after their operation. By deducting the volume of urine produced, an assessment of fluid balance was achieved for each patient. There were no significant differences with regards to the intra-operative and total 24 hour fluid balance status between patients who developed NLI, ALI or ARDS (see figure 4.5). No differences were seen between the NLI and combined ALI/ARDS patients.



Figure 4.5 Intra-operative (Panel A) and 24 hour (Panel B) fluid balance of patients who developed NLI, ALI and ARDS. Data represent median, inter-quartile ranges and full ranges.

4.3.3 Post-operative course

The most common post-operative complications encountered post oesophagectomy other than ALI/ARDS were pneumonia (n=42 (49%)), development of a leak at the site of anastomosis (n=9 (10.6%)) and the development of a chyle leak (n=5 (5.6%). Anastomotic leaks occurred significantly more frequently in patients who developed ARDS (5/13, 38.5%) compared to patients with NLI (3/59, 5%) (p=0.0057), although were only evident in 7.7% (1/13) of patients with ALI. Of the 6 patients that had developed ALI/ARDS and an anastomotic leak, 5 of these had developed ALI/ARDS prior to the diagnosis of their leak. Pneumonia also occurred significantly more

frequently in patients with ARDS (13/13, 100%) compared to NLI patients (21/59, 35.6%), (p<0.0001). There were no significant differences between ALI and NLI patients in regards to post-operative complications.

Patients who had developed ARDS spent significantly more time on the ICU (median 3 days) compared to NLI patients (median 0 days), (p<0.0001), and had significantly longer total lengths of hospital stay (median 23 vs 12 days respectively), (p<0.001). ALI patients however had similar ICU and hospital lengths of stay as NLI patients (see figure 4.6).



Figure 4.6 ICU (Panel A) and total hospital (Panel B) lengths of stay in patients who developed NLI, ALI and ARDS. Data represent median, inter-quartile ranges and full ranges. (**p<0.01, ***p<0.001 comparing ALI or ARDS and NLI groups).

There were 2 in-hospital deaths post oesophagectomy representing a total hospital mortality rate of 2.35%; this is below the in-hospital mortality rate of 8.8% reported in a review of 312 studies (70756 oesophagectomies) between 1990-2000 (Jamieson et al. 2004). Both of these deaths occurred in patients who had developed ALI/ARDS, giving a mortality rate of 7.7% compared to 0% for patients with NLI.

4.4 Discussion

We report a total incidence of 15.3% ALI and 15.3% ARDS in patients post elective oesophagectomy in a UK teaching hospital. This is entirely in-keeping with the incidence of 14-17% ARDS reported from retrospective studies from the UK and the US in the 1990s (Millikan et al. 1995; Tandon et al. 2001). This contrasts to some prospective studies, which have reported a significantly higher incidence of 33-53% for ARDS (Katsuta et al. 1998; Schilling et al. 1998) and 37-42% for ALI (Katsuta et al. 1998; Morita et al. 2008). However, these later studies were small (n=18-27) and at considerable risk of type 1 error. Further, 2 out of 3 of these studies were from Japan where oesophageal carcinomas are extremely prevalent and so may be influenced by differing genetic factors. Also, the somewhat subjective nature of the AECC ALI/ARDS diagnostic criteria may have influenced these findings especially in the diagnosis of the less severe ALI. Great variability has been demonstrated in the interpretation of chest radiographs in the diagnosis of ALI (Angus 2012; Meade et al. 2000; Rubenfeld et al. 1999) and it is clear that chest radiographs performed post oesophagectomy are even more difficult to interpret with certainty; the breach in the pleural cavity, direct handling of the lungs and collapse and re-expansion of the lung during the operation often lead to transient or persistent atelectasis and pleural effusions. Further there is the added complication of the overlying gastric pull through in the chest. For this reason, the primary aim of this study was the accurate diagnosis of ALI/ARDS using a consensus approach to interpreting post operative chest radiographs. Chest radiographic appearances were only deemed in keeping with a diagnosis of ALI/ARDS if at least 2 out of 3 assessors (2 Respiratory physicians and 1 Thoracic radiologist not blinded to each other's opinion) agreed. Using this approach, unanimous agreement between these three adjudicators was only reached in 79% of cases.

A number of preoperative risk factors for the development of ARDS have been reported in the literature. Tandon et al. has reported that a lower BMI increases the risk of developing ARDS post oesophagectomy (Tandon et al. 2001). This is in keeping with a study of patients with ARDS from any cause demonstrating that overweight patients benefited from lower mortality rates compared to patients with normal weights, and that patients with lower BMIs were associated with higher odds of death (O'Brien et al. 2006). Stapleton et al. has shown an inverse relationship with BMI and levels of various proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-6, IL-8 and the

surfactant protein D, and thus suggests that this is possibly due to less epithelial damage in obese patients. However, this inverse correlation of BMI with mortality in patients with ARDS has not been repeated in similar studies since (Morris et al. 2007; Stapleton et al. 2010), and in the current study there were no associations with BMI and the development of ARDS post oesophagectomy.

Smokers have also been reported to be more at risk of ARDS post oesophagectomy than non-smokers (Tandon et al. 2001; Zingg et al. 2011). This is entirely plausible as smoking is clearly associated with COPD and several other forms of airway and lung disease and is known to increase pulmonary neutrophil migration (Blidberg et al. 2012); smoking has also been found to be an independent risk factor for increased mortality in patients with ARDS (Ando et al. 2012). However, in our study, we again found no correlation between the development of ALI/ARDS and smoking history in terms of smoking pack years (see table 4.1) or smoking status (current vs ex-smoker vs life long non-smoker) (data not shown). This may represent the near normal spirometry observed for these patients (see below).

The presence of respiratory co-morbidities has also been implicated as a risk factor for the development of ARDS post oesophagectomy (Zingg et al. 2011). We, again did not find this, although of note is that the baseline lung functions for patients in this study were extremely well preserved (FEV₁ 95.7 % predicted +/-20.9 (mean +/-SD)).

Perioperative factors have also been implicated. Tandon et al. reported an association of longer operative times and OLV times with the development of post oesophagectomy ARDS. However, rather unsurprisingly, we have demonstrated a positive correlation between the length of operation time and length of OLV (see figure 4.3C), and hence whether these 2 risk factors are truly independent or merely collinear variants is uncertain. This study has confirmed the finding of longer OLV times with the development of ARDS. This suggests OLV as a possible cause, or contributing factor, of ALI/ARDS, which is thought to result (at least in part) from barotrauma to the ventilated lung and ischaemia-reperfusion injury to the collapsed lung on subsequent re-inflation (see Chapter 1, section 1.3.2). The length of operation time was found to be associated with the development of ARDS being at the more severe end), this is a peculiar result and suggests that this may be an anomaly. This idea is supported by the fact that no differences in the development of ALI/ARDS were observed post minimally invasive

91

oesophagectomies (thorascopic approach) compared to post open oesophagectomies (thoracotomy based approaches), even though the minimally invasive procedure involved significantly longer operating times (but similar OLV times).

Increased intra-operative fluid balance during lung resection surgery (Evans and Naidu 2012) and oesophagectomy (Tandon et al. 2001) has been shown to be associated with postoperative development of ARDS. In this study, although there was a trend towards increasing positive intra-operative fluid balance in patients who developed ARDS (median +2.25L (1.6-2.5)) compared to those who developed ALI (+1.90L (1.1-2.7)), compared to those with NLI (median +1.76L (1.4-2.4)) (see figure 4.4A), these differences were not statistically different. A similar finding was made when measuring 24 hour fluid balances.

This study and others (Morita et al. 2008; Tandon et al. 2001) have shown an association between the development of an anastomotic leak and the development of ARDS. However, it is not absolutely clear whether this is a cause or effect relationship. In 83% of the cases in which patients had developed both an anastomotic leak and ARDS/ALI, the anastomotic leak was diagnosed after the development of ALI/ARDS. This suggests ALI/ARDS as a cause and may represent the global effects of this syndrome with possible negative effects on wound healing. However, we cannot be certain as to the true temporal relationship, as anastomotic breakdown may occur much earlier than the clinical picture, in which case local tissue necrosis and infection may cause ALI/ARDS.

The finding of ALI occurring most frequently immediately post operatively while ARDS occurring most frequently around day 2-7 post operatively, suggests that patients who develop ARDS (rather than just ALI) sustain their injury later. This gives further support to the idea of ARDS being the result of a "2 hit" process, whereby there is the initial injury sustained intra-operatively perhaps by the barotrauma and ischaemia-reperfusion injury caused by OLV and then a subsequent 2nd insult (e.g. ongoing mechanical ventilation or local infections) resulting in neutrophil migration and tissue injury (see Chapter 1, section 1.2.4).

There are several limitations of this study. Firstly, these results are from a single centre, and therefore may not be representative where local differences in preoperative patient optimisation, surgical techniques and post-operative management may be apparent. Secondly, there were only 2 main surgeons operating during this study, minimally invasive oesophagectomies were performed exclusively by one surgeon and open oesophagectomies mainly by the other. Therefore any differences, or lack of differences seen, may be the result of the different surgeons rather than the different procedures. Thirdly, we are assuming that patients are ventilated in the same way during their operation, however different anaesthetists may have different management strategies resulting in different levels of oxygenation and peak airway pressures and tidal volumes, all of which may have a bearing on subsequent development of ALI/ARDS. Finally, multivariable logistic regression would have been a more appropriate method of statistically evaluating factors that may have independently increased the risk of ALI/ARDS, but the sample size in this study is inadequate for this analysis.

In conclusion, this study confirms the incidence of ALI/ARDS post elective oesophagectomy as 30.6% and strengthens the hypothesis that OLV is an important causative factor. For these reasons, together with the elective nature of this operation, makes patients undergoing oesophagectomy present an attractive model for future ALI/ARDS research.

5 Establishing Methodology to Allow Assessment of Neutrophil Pulmonary Transit Times Pre and Post-Oesophagectomy

5.1 Introduction

Under normal physiological conditions neutrophils are thought to pass through the pulmonary circulation rapidly with minimal retention. This has been demonstrated by the Chilvers lab who have developed a novel out-flow tract sampling method to measure transit times of neutrophils across the pulmonary circulation (Summers et al. 2009). The original experiments involved injecting ¹¹¹In-radiolabeled autologous neutrophils and ^{99m}Tc-radiolabelled erythrocytes as a mixed bolus into the right internal jugular catheter of anaesthetised adults, with simultaneous rapid sampling of radial arterial blood. By measuring the ¹¹¹In and ^{99m}Tc activity in the arterial samples collected, correcting for background and cross-talk radioactivity as well as radionuclide decay, it was possible to assess the transit time of the two tracers (and hence neutrophils and erythrocytes) across the pulmonary circulation. The contamination of the 'first pass' data due to re-circulation of the radiolabelled cells was handled using gamma variate mathematical modelling. In 6 non-smoking subjects with normal spirometry and thoracic radiology, neutrophils transited the pulmonary circulation only marginally slower than erythrocytes (2.7 +/-1.0 seconds slower, n=6), with only 4.4+/-0.8 (SD) % of the neutrophils retained on first pass (Summers et al. 2009). Since it is established that erythrocytes do not undergo pulmonary retention, this represents rapid neutrophil pulmonary transit. However, neutrophils are clearly important in the pathogenesis of ALI and their retention within the lungs during ALI have been shown in several human observational studies (Bachofen and Weibel 1982; Bachofen and Weibel 1977; Lee and Downey 2001; Matute-Bello et al. 2011; Parsons et al. 1985; Rinaldo and Borovetz 1985; Steinberg et al. 1994) (this has been discussed previously, see 1.2.2).

To my knowledge there have been no studies looking at the trans-pulmonary neutrophil trafficking in ALI in humans. Having now established the incidence of ALI post oesophagectomy and confirming the utility of oesophagectomy patients as a model of ALI, I undertook to modify the above technique to allow assessment of neutrophil transit times pre and 24 hours post elective oesophagectomy, with the hypothesis that delayed neutrophil transit across the lung, and/or pulmonary neutrophil retention, would predict the presence or risk of ALI/ARDS in this high risk population. Hence, in patients with nascent ALI/ARDS, the postoperative transit time would be longer compared to the pre-operative values.

5.2 Method

This study was approved by the Cambridgeshire Ethics Committee (03/385) and by the Administration of Radioactive Substances Advisory Committee (ARSAC). Adult subjects were invited to participate if they had fulfilled the following criteria:

- Undergoing elective oesophagectomy involving one lung ventilation
- Abstinent from smoking for preceding 6 months
- Have an FEV₁ and FVC of greater than 75% predicted and less than 125% predicted on spirometric lung functions
- Have no prior lung pathology
- Age >25 years for males, and >35 years for females

Direct measurements of first pass neutrophil transit were undertaken using arterial outflow detection as previously developed by the Chilvers lab (Summers et al. 2009).

5.2.1 Neutrophil Isolation and radiolabelling

Venepuncture was undertaken using a 19 gauge butterfly needle and two 50 ml Plastipak syringes; each syringe contained 5 ml acid-citrate-dextrose (NIH formula A) and blood was collected to a total volume 50 ml in each syringe. All processing from this point onwards was undertaken in a blood cell labelling isolator (Amercare Limited; serial number A339) by professional radio-pharmacists in the Department of Nuclear Medicine, Addenbrooke's Hospital. Twenty milliletres of blood were transferred to a sterile tube and centrifuged at 1500 *g* for 15 min and the supernatant (cell-free plasma, CFP) aspirated and retained in a sterile tube. The remaining blood was dispensed into 2 sterile tubes, each containing 5 ml 6% hydroxyethyl starch and allowed to sediment at room temperature for up to 60 minutes. Once sedimented, the supernatant was transferred into sterile 20 ml tubes and centrifuged at 150 *g* for 5 minutes to pellet the mixed leucocytes. The supernatant was again removed and centrifuged at 1500 *g* for 5 minutes to produced cell-free plasma with starch (CFP-S).

Iso-osmotic Percoll (IOP) was prepared by mixing 9 ml Percoll with 1 ml sterile 1.5 M sodium chloride solution. The IOP was diluted with CFP in sterile 10 ml tubes to obtain 65%, 60% and 50% solutions of Percoll in plasma. The 3-step discontinuous density gradients were carefully overlayed in order of decreasing Percoll density in a

sterile 10 ml tube. The mixed leucocyte pellet was re-suspended in 2 ml CFP and carefully overlayed onto the gradients and centrifuged at 150 *g* for 10 minutes, before the plasma layer and cells at the plasma/50% interface (platelets and mononuclear cells) were drawn off and discarded. The granulocytes from the 50%/60% interface were transferred to a sterile 10 ml tube and washed twice with 5 ml CFP-S (spun at 150 *g* for 5 min) and the supernatant aspirated. The granulocytes were then radiolabelled with ¹¹¹Indium tropolonate using previously published methods (Peters et al. 1983). An ¹¹¹Indium chloride stock solution containing 1.2 MBq of activity in 0.5 ml was prepared. 0.1 ml of tropolone solution was added to the cell pellet, followed by 0.4 ml of the stock indium chloride solution. The cells were then gently mixed and incubated for 15 minutes at room temperature. The remainder of the indium chloride solution (0.1 ml) was used as a standard for scintillation counting. After radio-labelling, the cell pellet was washed twice in CFP (150 *g*, 5 min) before re-suspension in 4 ml CFP ready for injection.

Radio-labelled red cells were prepared by the addition of 0.1 ml dilute stannous medreonate (tin augmentation solution, 6.6 μ g/ml) to 2 ml of acid citrate dextrose (NIH formula A) anti-coagulated blood and incubating for 10 minutes at room temperature. 5 ml of 0.9% sodium chloride solution was added, the sample centrifuged (500 *g*, 5 minutes) and the supernatant discarded. ^{90m}Technetium pertechnetate was added to the packed red cells and incubated for 15 min at room temperature. The cells were then washed twice with 5 ml 0.9% saline (500 *g*, 5 minutes) and the radioactivity measured. 10Mbq of activity was then withdrawn.

Both erythrocytes and granulocytes were re-suspended in 4 ml autologous plasma for ready for re-injection. The total radioactive activity was therefore 10MBq of ^{99m}Tc and 1Mbq of ¹¹¹In making an effective dose of 0.6 mSv.

5.2.2 Injection of radiolabelled Cells

After induction of general anaesthesia, subjects had right internal jugular vein and right radial arterial catheters placed as part of their routine clinical management. The pre-prepared radiolabelled cells were mixed and re-injected, along with 0.3mmol lithium chloride as a single bolus, into the right internal jugular vein catheter immediately prior to their surgery. Using a high fidelity peristaltic pump

(LiDCO, UK) and a fraction counter (Pharmacia LKB FRAC-100), blood samples were taken at 3.6 second intervals from the radial arterial line see figure 5.1 and collected into pre-weighed scintillation tubes. The collection of these blood samples started just prior to the initial bolus injection and continued over a 7 minute period. The 3.6 second sampling interval had previously been established as the shortest sampling interval at which the fraction counters could accurately collect a sufficient blood sample to allow scintillation counting. Blood ¹¹¹In and ^{99m}Tc activity were measured in the collected fractions using liquid scintillation counting. The subjects then went on to have their operation as normal.

Twenty four hours post operatively, the whole procedure was repeated while the subject was in post-operative recovery but fully awake.



Figure 5.1 Schematic representation of the experimental set-up. Autologous ^{99m}Tclabelled erythrocytes and ¹¹¹In-labelled neutrophils were mixed with 0.3 mmol lithium chloride and injected as a single bolus into the right internal jugular veins of patients just prior to and 24 hours post elective oesophagectomy. Simultaneous radial arterial blood samples were taken every 3.6 sec using a peristaltic pump and fraction counter. Reproduced with kind permission from Dr C Summers (Summers et al. 2009).

5.2.3 Scintillation counting

The scintillation tubes were then re-weighed to determine the exact mass of blood aspirated into each tube and the samples were then counted for 200 sec per sample in a liquid scintillation counter (Wallac Wizard 3 - 1480 Automatic Gamma Counter, serial number 4800317), along with a pre-injection sample of blood to determine the level of background radiation, and ¹¹¹In and ^{99m}Tc standards. Samples were recounted after 10 Tc half-lives had elapsed (t¹/₂ Tc=6.02 h) to ensure accuracy of the indium counting (t¹/₂ In=67.4 h). Measured activity values were corrected for background radiation, radio-isotope decay (based on values quoted above) and cross-talk, before being expressed as a fraction of the injected dose.

5.2.4 Statistical analysis

Data were analysed using Microsoft Office Excel 2007.

5.3 Results

Seven subjects were studied. However, I was unable to obtain a complete dataset (i.e. pre operative and 24 post operative results) for any one subject owing to several failures in each experiment. Further, a successful bolus injection followed by complete blood sampling was only managed pre-operatively during one study and postoperatively during another study.

Figure 5.2 shows the data set for the only successful pre-operative study. In this 58 year old male subject, ¹¹¹In radio-labelled neutrophils transited between the right internal jugular venous catheter and the right radial artery (and hence the pulmonary circulation) at the same rate as the ^{99m}Tc radio-labelled erythrocytes.



Figure 5.2 Pre-oesophagectomy study. Graph to show the concentrations of ¹¹¹In activity (black plot) of radial arterial blood over time in relation to ^{99m}Tc activity (red plot) after correction for background and cross talk radioactivity as well as radionuclide decay in a subject prior to their oesophagectomy.

Figure 5.3 shows the data set for the only successful 24 hour post oesophagectomy study. This 29 year old male who had severe oesophageal strictures secondary to caustic acid ingestion. He underwent a thorascopic assisted oesophagectomy lasting 4.25 hours, with a one lung ventilation time of 1 hour. He did not develop

ALI post operatively. In this study, ¹¹¹In radio-labelled neutrophils transited between the pulmonary circulation 3.6 sec slower than the ^{99m}Tc radio-labelled erythrocytes.



Figure 5.3 24 hour post-oesophagectomy study. Graph to show the concentrations of ¹¹¹In activity (black plot) of radial arterial blood over time in relation to ^{99m}Tc activity (red plot) after correction for background and cross talk radioactivity as well as radionuclide decay in a subject 24 post oesophagectomy.

For the failed studies, several difficulties were encountered at each stage of the experiment. These included:

- Delay in the start time of elective surgery causing the pre-prepared radiolabelled autologous neutrophils and erythrocytes to be unsuitable for reinjection.
- Incorrect placement of the central venous catheter (one subclavian catheter was retrospectively found to be directed caudally along the internal jugular vein). This made it unsuitable to re-inject radioactive material due to safety concerns and also made delivery of a bolus injection impossible.
- The delivery of true bolus injection of the mixed radioactive cells is crucial to obtaining useful data. On 4 occasions, this initial bolus injection was missed timed. On 2 of the occasions the initial injection was given more as a slow push meaning that some of the cells would have already been re-circulating before all of the remaining cells had been administered, and hence this

makes it impossible to differentiate cells that are transiting the lungs on first pass and which ones are re-circulating. On the other 2 occasions, the reinjection of cells were given as a bi-bolus injection again making it impossible to differentiate cells that are transiting the lungs on first pass and which ones are re-circulating.

- Power failure of the peristaltic pump responsible for continuous arterial blood sampling. The peristaltic pump is powered by a 9v battery which failed during a study. New batteries were fitted prior to every subsequent study.
- Malfunction of the fraction collector responsible for time and volume specific collection of arterial blood samples. Radial arterial blood samples are collected continuously and deposited into scintillation tubes. A different scintillation tube is presented for blood collection every 3.6 sec by the rotating fraction collector. On one occasion, the fraction collector missed several tubes at random intervals for random lengths of time. During a separate study some of the scintillation tubes were misplaced causing a mechanical obstruction to further blood collection.
- Failure of the radial arterial line 24 hours post operatively. On 4 separate occasions the radial arterial line failed to allow continuous and uniform blood aspiration. I was unable to replace the line as I did not have ethical approval to cover additional arterial line insertion for study purposes alone.

5.4 Discussion

As each of the above problems arose at almost every step of this study they were solved apart from:

- Being able to consistently deliver the mixed radiolabelled neutrophils and red cells as a true bolus. Future attempts should look into taking away human error and automating this step perhaps by using a syringe driver. The cells ready for injection could also be already in the lumen of a sufficiently long central venous catheter awaiting injection.
- (ii) The repeated failure of the radial arterial catheter 24 hours post procedure. This occurred despite the use of longer catheters. Future studies would need to seek amendments in the ethics application so that a new arterial catheter can be replaced just prior to the post-op study.

The successful pre-operative study shows ¹¹¹In labelled granulocytes transiting the pulmonary circulation at a similar rate as the ^{99m}Tc labelled erythrocytes which is in keeping with previous data (Summers et al. 2009). The original hypothesis is that neutrophils would have a delayed pulmonary transit time post oesophagectomy particularly in those that went onto develop ALI/ARDS In the only successful post-operative study however, neutrophils were not shown to have a significantly prolonged transit time 24 hour post elective oesophagectomy. This may well be type II error or represent the fact that this particular individual did not go onto develop ALI/ARDS. Clearly, however, the results of this experiment are insufficient in number to draw any conclusions, but do demonstrate that with possibly some minor adjustments to the method this experiment would be capable of measuring neutrophil pulmonary transit times pre- and post-oesophagectomy.

6 Summary and Conclusions

One of the ambitions of this research was to establish methodology to allow assessment of neutrophil transit times pre and post-oesophagectomy, and thus study trans-pulmonary neutrophil trafficking in ALI. The underlying hypothesis for this work was that delayed neutrophil transit across the lung, and/or neutrophil retention within the lung, would predict the presence or risk of ALI/ARDS in this high risk group. However, despite the challenges encountered in answering this, the work contained within this thesis raises relevant results and interesting discussion points.

Some believe that the incidence and mortality rates of ALI/ARDS are falling owing to better supportive ICU care and the introduction of lung-protective ventilation i.e. low tidal volumes (Li et al. 2011). However, I provide evidence that ALI/ARDS (at least in a UK tertiary hospital ICU setting) is still a common condition associated with high ICU, hospital and 2 year mortality rates, and greater use of ICU resources. Of interest, the less severe form of ALI had a similar mortality rate to fully developed ARDS reiterating the severe nature of the whole disease spectrum. The relatively high mortality rates encountered may also be contributed by the case mix seen within the Addenbrooke's general ICU with large numbers of patients with sepsis (perhaps indicative of the high proportion of immunosuppressed patients due to the large volume of transplant services) and low numbers of patients with trauma (reflective of a separate neuro-trauma intensive care unit not captured in this study).

Also highlighted by this study, is the significant under recognition and under reporting of ALI/ARDS. This is caused in part by the difficulty that still exists in making an accurate diagnosis of ALI/ARDS with the part-subjective nature of the AECC definition, inability of the ICNARC case mix programme to accurately highlight ARDS/ALI cases, and the fact that the UK national coding system only codes for ARDS (and does not recognise ALI). Surprisingly, there was little change in the tariff generated for patient episodes when a diagnosis of ALI/ARDS was included retrospectively (personal communication, Medical Coding Department, Addenbrooke's Hospital, CUHNHSFT). Further, ARDS often results in multi-organ failure, which was the predominant cause of death assignment on the death certificates in patients who died in hospital with ARDS. This under recognition has huge implications for the awareness of this condition, treatment planning, and the future direction of research in this field.

The finding of a measurable trans-pulmonary gradient in neutrophil cell surface expression of CD62L in patients with systemic sepsis (with no lung involvement),

where blood entering the pulmonary circulation were found to be CD62L low (indicative of neutrophil priming) and blood leaving the pulmonary circulation CD62L high (indicative of the cells being less primed or un-primed), in the absence of a demonstrable gradient in-terms of neutrophil counts, supports the hypothesis that the pulmonary circulation is behaving in a protective manner in selecting out primed neutrophils (CD62L low) and de-priming them before being released back into the systemic circulation. Whether this de-priming is a passive (i.e. time-dependent process) or active process (i.e. a specific interaction between the pulmonary endothelial surface and the neutrophil) is, at this stage, uncertain. This process may explain why patients who are at risk of developing ALI due to enhanced neutrophil priming in the circulation and enhanced neutrophil retention in the pulmonary circulation (e.g. in the context of systemic sepsis or pancreatitis etc) do not always develop lung injury. The finding of a reversal of this gradient in subjects who had developed ARDS and further, that the magnitude of this gradient correlates with levels of hypoxaemia, strengthens this hypothesis, and suggests that when this protective mechanism fails lung injury ensues. There are several questions left to be addressed however:

- 1) How do 'de-primed' neutrophils re-express cell surface CD62L? To my knowledge there are no examples CD62L recovery in the literature. In invitro experiments where neutrophils were reversibly primed with PAF, initial changes in cell shape and cell surface CD11b expression reverted back to baseline. However, the cell surface expression of CD62L failed to repopulate after initial shedding over a 4 hour time period (Summers, University of Cambridge, un-published). Further, direct evidence of CD62L recovery in-vivo is needed. Future experiments could utilise radio-labelling of autologous CD62L low neutrophils, re-injecting them and radioisotope scanning over the chest as well as arterial blood sampling. This will demonstrate whether or not these CD62L low neutrophils are retained within the lungs and whether they are released back into circulation, and over what time course. Use of an ex-vivo perfused human donor lung model of ALI could also be used. Again CD62L low neutrophils could be injected into the system and the effluent sampled to see if the neutrophils have recovered their CD62L expression.
- 2) Where exactly does 'de-priming' occur? The finding that the magnitude of the neutrophil CD62L trans-pulmonary gradient correlates with the degree of hypoxaemia in patients with ARDS suggests that failure of this protective de-

priming mechanism is a graduated process and perhaps occurs diffusely throughout the capillary circulation. However, more detailed examination is required to see where and how neutrophils are entrapped and released. Two photon excitation microscopy could be considered to follow individual cells in animal models.

3) When in the evolution of ARDS is a neutrophil CD62L trans-pulmonary gradient evident? It would be extremely useful to measure neutrophil CD62L trans-pulmonary gradients in patients at risk of ALI/ARDS (e.g. patients undergoing oesophagectomy) over a detailed time course to see when and how changes take place in relation to disease progression and clinical outcome. Given the relatively small volumes of blood required to make these measurements, any positive findings in this regard may make neutrophil CD62L trans-pulmonary gradients a useful clinical tool.

The study looking at the incidence of ALI/ARDS post oesophagectomy focused on accurate diagnosis of ALI/ARDS and highlighted the difficulties of radiological interpretation. Chest radiographs showing pulmonary infiltrates were often reported by the standard reporting radiologist as showing 'consolidation', which immediately suggests pulmonary infection to the clinician, however this radiographic sign has a very different connotation to a radiologist and may have numerous aetiologies including ALI. Further difficulties in chest radiograph interpretation were seen in differentiating atelectasis (a common post-operative finding) and opacities caused by the gastric pull through from pulmonary infiltrates. Clearly CT evaluation would aid diagnosis further. Similar conclusions were made in the recent Berlin definition of ARDS (Ranieri et al. 2012).

A positive association was found between the duration of OLV and the development of ALI/ARDS, strengthening the idea that this is a causative factor. However, the finding that the majority of patients who went on to develop ARDS, did so between 48 hours and 7 days post operatively, suggests that OLV is not the only cause and supports the hypothesis of ALI/ARDS being the result of a "2 hit" process where only after a second insult such as an anastomotic leak following the primary insult of barotrauma / ischaemia-reperfusion injury sustained during OLV, does ALI/ARDS develop.

The initial assumptions of the operating surgeons prior to this study were that very few of their patients develop ALI (less than 10%); the finding therefore of an

incidence of ALI/ARDS post oesophagectomy of 31% further highlights the significant under recognition and under reporting of this condition. Further, this confirms that patients undergoing oesophagectomy present an attractive model for ALI/ARDS research and validates one of the original aims of using this model to study neutrophil trafficking in ALI.
Appendices

A1 Publications arising from this thesis

<u>Singh NR</u>, Johnson A, Peters AM, Babar J, Chilvers ER, Summers C. Acute lung injury results from failure of neutrophil de-priming: a new hypothesis. Eur J Clin Invest. 2012; 42:1342-1349.

Summers C, **Singh NR**, White JF, Mackenzie IM, Johnston A, Solanki C, Balan KK, Peters AM, Chilvers ER. Establishing the transit time of primed and un-primed neutrophils across the human lung. *Sci. Transl. Med., submitted.*

<u>Singh NR</u>, Summers C, Worple L, Simmonds R, Johnston A, Gunning KE, Condliffe AM, Babar J, Chilvers ER. Incidence and impact of acute lung injury in a UK teaching hospital intensive care unit. Br J Anaesth., submitted.

Singh NR, Summers C, Johnston A, Peters AM, Chilvers ER. Differential effects of sepsis & ARDS on CD62L expression in neutrophils entering and leaving the lung. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2012; 185:A17 (Abstract).

A2 Calculation of the lung injury score

Chest Radiograph score	
No alveolar consolidation	0
Alveolar consolidation confined to 1 quadrant	1
Alveolar consolidation confined to 2 quadrant	2
Alveolar consolidation confined to 3 quadrant	3
Alveolar consolidation confined to 4 quadrant	4
Hypoxaemia score	
$PaO_2/FiO_2 \ge 300 \text{ (mmHg)}$	0
PaO ₂ /FiO ₂ 225-299 (mmHg)	1
PaO ₂ /FiO ₂ 175-224 (mmHg)	2
PaO ₂ /FiO ₂ 100-174 (mmHg)	3
PaO ₂ /FiO ₂ < 100 (mmHg)	4
PEEP score	
$\leq 5 \text{ cmH}_2\text{O}$	0
6-8 cmH ₂ O	1
9-11 cmH ₂ O	2
12-14 cmH ₂ O	3
≥ 15 cmH ₂ O	4
Respiratory compliance score (when available	e)
\geq 80 ml/cmH ₂ O	0
60-79 ml/cmH ₂ O	1
40-59 ml/cmH ₂ O	2
20-39 ml/cmH ₂ O	3
20 00 111,0111120	-

Table A2 Calculation of the lung injury score. The score is calculated by adding the sum of each component and dividing by the number of components used. A score of 0 relates to no lung injury; 0.1-2 is mild to moderate lung injury; and >2.5 is severe lung injury. Adapted from Atabai et al. (Atabai and Matthay 2002).

A3 Poor correlation between the lung injury score and neutrophil CD62L A-V ratio



Figure A3 Poor correlation between the lung injury score of patients with ARDS and their corresponding neutrophil CD62L A-V ratios. Data includes all paired venous and arterial blood samples taken from patients when they met AECC ARDS criteria. (r_{s} , Spearman's rank correlation)

List of Abbreviations

¹¹¹ In	Indium-111
^{99m} Tc	Technetium-99m
AECC	American-European Consensus Conference
ALI	Acute Lung Injury
APACHE II	Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation score
ARDS	Acute Respiratory distress Syndrome
ATS	American Thoracic Society
AU	Arbitrary units
A-V	Arterial-venous
BALF	Bronchoalveolar lavage fluid
BMI	Body mass index
C5a	Complement component C5
CD11b	β_2 Integrin molecule
CD16	Fc receptor FCy RIII
CD62L	L-Selectin
cmH ₂ 0	Centimetres of water
COPD	Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
СТ	Computed Tomography
CXR	Chest radiograph
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
ECMO	Extracorporeal membrane oxygenation
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
ESICM	European Society of Intensive Care Medicine
FEV ₁	Forced expiratory volume in 1 second
FITC	Fluorescein isothiocyanate
fMLP	N-formyl-methionine-leucine-phenylalanine
GI	Gastro-intestinal
GM-CSF	Granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor
H_2O_2	Hydrogen peroxide
HDU	High Dependency Unit
hx	History
ICNARC	Intensive Care National Audit and Research Centre
ICU	Intensive Care Unit
IFN-γ	Interferon gamma
IL-1β	Interleukin 1 beta
IL-6	Interleukin 6
IL-8	Interleukin 8
kg	Kilogram
LAD-1	Leukocyte adhesion deficiency syndrome 1
LAD-1	leukocyte adhesion deficiency syndrome 1

LFA-1	lymphocyte function-associated antigen-1
LIS	Lung Injury Score
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
m	Meter
mdyne	Millidyne - (unit of force, equivalent to 10 ⁻⁸ Newtons)
MIP2	Macrophage inflammatory protein
ml	Millilitres
mmHg	Millimetres of mercury
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
NHLBI	National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute
NHS	National Health Service
NLI	No lung injury
OLV	One lung ventilation
PAF	Platelet activating factor
PaO ₂ /FiO ₂	Arterial oxygen tension / fraction of inspired oxygen
PBS-/-	Phosphate buffered saline without calcium and magnesium
PBS+/+	Phosphate buffered saline with calcium and magnesium
PEEP	Positive End-Expiratory Pressure
PMA	Phorbol Myristate Acetate
PPP	platelet poor plasma
PRP	platelet-rich plasma
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
SD	Standard deviation
TACE	TNFα converting enzyme
TNFα	Tumour necrosis factor – alpha
TRALI	Transfusion related acute lung injury
μL	Microlitre
μm	Micrometer

- Abraham E, Carmody A, Shenkar R, Arcaroli J (2000) Neutrophils as early immunologic effectors in hemorrhage- or endotoxemia-induced acute lung injury. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 279:L1137–1145.
- Alam S, Chan KM (1996) Noninfectious pulmonary complications after organ transplantation. Curr Opin Pulm Med 2:412–418.
- Alvarez-Larrán A, Toll T, Rives S, Estella J (2005) Assessment of neutrophil activation in whole blood by flow cytometry. Clin Lab Haematol 27:41–46. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2257.2004.00661.x
- Ando K, Doi T, Y Moody S, et al. (2012) The effect of comorbidity on the prognosis of acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome. Intern Med 51:1835–1840.
- Angus DC (2012) The acute respiratory distress syndrome: what's in a name? JAMA 307:2542–2544. doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.6761
- Ashbaugh DG, Bigelow DB, Petty TL, Levine BE (1967) Acute respiratory distress in adults. Lancet 2:319–323.
- Atabai K, Matthay MA (2002) The pulmonary physician in critical care. 5: Acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome: definitions and epidemiology. Thorax 57:452–458.
- Athens JW, Raab SO, Haab OP, et al. (1961) Leukokinetic studies. III. The distribution of granulocytes in the blood of normal subjects. J Clin Invest 40:159–164. doi: 10.1172/JCI104230
- Ayala A, Chung C-S, Lomas JL, et al. (2002) Shock-induced neutrophil mediated priming for acute lung injury in mice: divergent effects of TLR-4 and TLR-4/FasL deficiency. Am J Pathol 161:2283–2294. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)64504-X
- Bachofen M, Weibel ER (1977) Alterations of the gas exchange apparatus in adult respiratory insufficiency associated with septicemia. Am Rev Respir Dis 116:589–615.
- Bachofen M, Weibel ER (1982) Structural alterations of lung parenchyma in the adult respiratory distress syndrome. Clin Chest Med 3:35–56.
- Basford RE, Clark RL, Stiller RA, et al. (1990) Endothelial cells inhibit receptormediated superoxide anion production by human polymorphonuclear leukocytes via a soluble inhibitor. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 2:235–243.
- Baudouin SV (2003) Lung injury after thoracotomy. Br J Anaesth 91:132–142.
- Berkow RL, Wang D, Larrick JW, et al. (1987) Enhancement of neutrophil superoxide production by preincubation with recombinant human tumor necrosis factor. J Immunol 139:3783–3791.

- Bernard GR, Artigas A, Brigham KL, et al. (1994) The American-European Consensus Conference on ARDS. Definitions, mechanisms, relevant outcomes, and clinical trial coordination. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 149:818–824.
- Bersten AD, Edibam C, Hunt T, Moran J (2002) Incidence and mortality of acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome in three Australian States. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 165:443–448.
- Blidberg K, Palmberg L, Dahlén B, et al. (2012) Increased neutrophil migration in smokers with or without chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Respirology 17:854–860. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1843.2012.02181.x
- Brun-Buisson C, Minelli C, Bertolini G, et al. (2004) Epidemiology and outcome of acute lung injury in European intensive care units. Results from the ALIVE study. Intensive Care Med 30:51–61. doi: 10.1007/s00134-003-2022-6
- Callister MEJ, Evans TW (2002) Pulmonary versus extrapulmonary acute respiratory distress syndrome: different diseases or just a useful concept? Curr Opin Crit Care 8:21–25.
- Cely CM, Rojas JT, Maldonado DA, et al. (2010) Use of intensive care, mechanical ventilation, both, or neither by patients with acute lung injury. Crit Care Med 38:1126–1134. doi: 10.1097/CCM.0b013e3181d56fae
- Chollet-Martin S, Montravers P, Gibert C, et al. (1992) Subpopulation of hyperresponsive polymorphonuclear neutrophils in patients with adult respiratory distress syndrome. Role of cytokine production. Am Rev Respir Dis 146:990–996.
- Choudhury S, Wilson MR, Goddard ME, et al. (2004) Mechanisms of early pulmonary neutrophil sequestration in ventilator-induced lung injury in mice. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 287:L902–910. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.00187.2004
- Cole AT, Garlick NM, Galvin AM, et al. (1995) A flow cytometric method to measure shape change of human neutrophils. Clin Sci 89:549–554.
- Colotta F, Re F, Polentarutti N, et al. (1992) Modulation of granulocyte survival and programmed cell death by cytokines and bacterial products. Blood 80:2012–2020.
- Condliffe AM, Chilvers ER, Haslett C, Dransfield I (1996) Priming differentially regulates neutrophil adhesion molecule expression/function. Immunology 89:105–111.
- Condliffe AM, Davidson K, Anderson KE, et al. (2005) Sequential activation of class IB and class IA PI3K is important for the primed respiratory burst of human but not murine neutrophils. Blood 106:1432–1440. doi: 10.1182/blood-2005-03-0944
- Condliffe AM, Kitchen E, Chilvers ER (1998) Neutrophil priming: pathophysiological consequences and underlying mechanisms. Clin Sci 94:461–471.

- Cowburn AS, Condliffe AM, Farahi N, et al. (2008) Advances in neutrophil biology: clinical implications. Chest 134:606–612. doi: 10.1378/chest.08-0422
- Craig TR, Duffy MJ, Shyamsundar M, et al. (2011) A randomized clinical trial of hydroxymethylglutaryl- coenzyme a reductase inhibition for acute lung injury (The HARP Study). Am J Respir Crit Care Med 183:620–626. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201003-0423OC
- Crockett-Torabi E, Sulenbarger B, Smith CW, Fantone JC (1995) Activation of human neutrophils through L-selectin and Mac-1 molecules. J Immunol 154:2291–2302.
- Daniels RH, Finnen MJ, Hill ME, Lackie JM (1992) Recombinant human monocyte IL-8 primes NADPH-oxidase and phospholipase A2 activation in human neutrophils. Immunology 75:157–163.
- Davydow DS, Desai SV, Needham DM, Bienvenu OJ (2008) Psychiatric morbidity in survivors of the acute respiratory distress syndrome: a systematic review. Psychosom Med 70:512–519. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e31816aa0dd
- Determann RM, Royakkers A, Wolthuis EK, et al. (2010) Ventilation with lower tidal volumes as compared with conventional tidal volumes for patients without acute lung injury: a preventive randomized controlled trial. Crit Care 14:R1. doi: 10.1186/cc8230
- Diamond MS, Springer TA (1993) A subpopulation of Mac-1 (CD11b/CD18) molecules mediates neutrophil adhesion to ICAM-1 and fibrinogen. J Cell Biol 120:545–556.
- Doerschuk CM (2000) Leukocyte trafficking in alveoli and airway passages. Respir Res 1:136–140.
- Doerschuk CM, Allard MF, Martin BA, et al. (1987) Marginated pool of neutrophils in rabbit lungs. J Appl Physiol 63:1806–1815.
- Doerschuk CM, Downey GP, Doherty DE, et al. (1990) Leukocyte and platelet margination within microvasculature of rabbit lungs. J Appl Physiol 68:1956– 1961.
- Donnelly SC, Haslett C (1992) Cellular mechanisms of acute lung injury: implications for future treatment in the adult respiratory distress syndrome. Thorax 47:260–263.
- Downey GP, Worthen GS (1988) Neutrophil retention in model capillaries: deformability, geometry, and hydrodynamic forces. J Appl Physiol 65:1861– 1871.
- Dreyfuss D, Soler P, Basset G, Saumon G (1988) High inflation pressure pulmonary edema. Respective effects of high airway pressure, high tidal volume, and positive end-expiratory pressure. Am Rev Respir Dis 137:1159–1164.
- drfosterhealth.co.uk (2008) Dr Foster Quality Account for Cambridge University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust. http://www.drfosterhealth.co.uk/qualityaccounts/trust.aspx?otype=2&id=9. Accessed 26 Oct 2011

- Dushianthan A, Grocott MPW, Postle AD, Cusack R (2011) Acute respiratory distress syndrome and acute lung injury. Postgrad Med J 87:612–622. doi: 10.1136/pgmj.2011.118398
- Ehrengruber MU, Deranleau DA, Coates TD (1996) Shape oscillations of human neutrophil leukocytes: characterization and relationship to cell motility. J Exp Biol 199:741–747.
- Evans R, Patzak I, Svensson L, et al. (2009) Integrins in immunity. J Cell Sci 122:215–225. doi: 10.1242/jcs.019117
- Evans RG, Naidu B (2012) Does a conservative fluid management strategy in the perioperative management of lung resection patients reduce the risk of acute lung injury? Interact Cardiovasc Thorac Surg 15:498–504. doi: 10.1093/icvts/ivs175
- Faughnan ME, Lui YW, Wirth JA, et al. (2000) Diffuse pulmonary arteriovenous malformations: characteristics and prognosis. Chest 117:31–38.
- Faurschou M, Borregaard N (2003) Neutrophil granules and secretory vesicles in inflammation. Microbes Infect 5:1317–1327.
- Ferguson ND, Davis AM, Slutsky AS, Stewart TE (2005) Development of a clinical definition for acute respiratory distress syndrome using the Delphi technique. J Crit Care 20:147–154. doi: 10.1016/j.jcrc.2005.03.001
- Ferguson ND, Kacmarek RM, Chiche J-D, et al. (2004) Screening of ARDS patients using standardized ventilator settings: influence on enrollment in a clinical trial. Intensive Care Med 30:1111–1116. doi: 10.1007/s00134-004-2163-2
- Fialkow L, Vieira SRR, Fernandes AK, et al. (2002) Acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome at the intensive care unit of a general university hospital in Brazil. An epidemiological study using the American-European Consensus Criteria. Intensive Care Med 28:1644–1648. doi: 10.1007/s00134-002-1507-z
- Flori HR, Glidden DV, Rutherford GW, Matthay MA (2005) Pediatric acute lung injury: prospective evaluation of risk factors associated with mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 171:995–1001. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200404-544OC
- Folkesson HG, Matthay MA, Hébert CA, Broaddus VC (1995) Acid aspirationinduced lung injury in rabbits is mediated by interleukin-8-dependent mechanisms. J Clin Invest 96:107–116. doi: 10.1172/JCI118009
- Folz RJ, Abushamaa AM, Suliman HB (1999) Extracellular superoxide dismutase in the airways of transgenic mice reduces inflammation and attenuates lung toxicity following hyperoxia. J Clin Invest 103:1055–1066. doi: 10.1172/JCI3816
- Gao Smith F, Perkins GD, Gates S, et al. (2012) Effect of intravenous β-2 agonist treatment on clinical outcomes in acute respiratory distress syndrome (BALTI-2): a multicentre, randomised controlled trial. Lancet 379:229–235. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61623-1

- Goss CH, Brower RG, Hudson LD, Rubenfeld GD (2003) Incidence of acute lung injury in the United States. Crit Care Med 31:1607–1611. doi: 10.1097/01.CCM.0000063475.65751.1D
- Gunther GR, Herring MB (1991) Inhibition of neutrophil superoxide production by adenosine released from vascular endothelial cells. Ann Vasc Surg 5:325– 330.
- Guntheroth WG, Luchtel DL, Kawabori I (1982) Pulmonary microcirculation: tubules rather than sheet and post. J Appl Physiol 53:510–515.
- Guthrie LA, McPhail LC, Henson PM, Johnston RB Jr (1984) Priming of neutrophils for enhanced release of oxygen metabolites by bacterial lipopolysaccharide. Evidence for increased activity of the superoxide-producing enzyme. J Exp Med 160:1656–1671.
- Haslett C, Guthrie LA, Kopaniak MM, et al. (1985) Modulation of multiple neutrophil functions by preparative methods or trace concentrations of bacterial lipopolysaccharide. Am J Pathol 119:101–110.
- Herridge MS, Tansey CM, Matté A, et al. (2011) Functional disability 5 years after acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med 364:1293–1304. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1011802
- Hogg JC (1987) Neutrophil kinetics and lung injury. Physiol Rev 67:1249–1295.
- Hogg JC, Coxson HO, Brumwell ML, et al. (1994) Erythrocyte and polymorphonuclear cell transit time and concentration in human pulmonary capillaries. J Appl Physiol 77:1795–1800.
- Hogg JC, Doerschuk CM (1995) Leukocyte traffic in the lung. Annu Rev Physiol 57:97–114. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ph.57.030195.000525
- Hogg JC, McLean T, Martin BA, Wiggs B (1988) Erythrocyte transit and neutrophil concentration in the dog lung. J Appl Physiol 65:1217–1225.
- Howard TH, Oresajo CO (1985) The kinetics of chemotactic peptide-induced change in F-actin content, F-actin distribution, and the shape of neutrophils. J Cell Biol 101:1078–1085.
- Hughes M, MacKirdy FN, Ross J, et al. (2003) Acute respiratory distress syndrome: an audit of incidence and outcome in Scottish intensive care units. Anaesthesia 58:838–845.
- Irish Critical Care Trials Group (2008) Acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome in Ireland: a prospective audit of epidemiology and management. Crit Care 12:R30. doi: 10.1186/cc6808
- Jamieson GG, Mathew G, Ludemann R, et al. (2004) Postoperative mortality following oesophagectomy and problems in reporting its rate. Br J Surg 91:943–947. doi: 10.1002/bjs.4596
- Jamieson SW, Auger WR, Fedullo PF, et al. (1993) Experience and results with 150 pulmonary thromboendarterectomy operations over a 29-month period. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 106:116–126; discussion 126–127.

- Jordan S, Mitchell JA, Quinlan GJ, et al. (2000) The pathogenesis of lung injury following pulmonary resection. Eur Respir J 15:790–799.
- Jutila MA, Kishimoto TK, Butcher EC (1990) Regulation and lectin activity of the human neutrophil peripheral lymph node homing receptor. Blood 76:178– 183.
- Katsuta T, Saito T, Shigemitsu Y, et al. (1998) Relation between tumour necrosis factor alpha and interleukin 1beta producing capacity of peripheral monocytes and pulmonary complications following oesophagectomy. Br J Surg 85:548–553. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2168.1998.00656.x
- Kawabata K, Hagio T, Matsumoto S, et al. (2000) Delayed neutrophil elastase inhibition prevents subsequent progression of acute lung injury induced by endotoxin inhalation in hamsters. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 161:2013– 2018.
- Keller HU, Fedier A, Rohner R (1995) Relationship between light scattering in flow cytometry and changes in shape, volume, and actin polymerization in human polymorphonuclear leukocytes. J Leukoc Biol 58:519–525.
- Keller HU, Niggli V (1993) Colchicine-induced stimulation of PMN motility related to cytoskeletal changes in actin, alpha-actinin, and myosin. Cell Motil Cytoskeleton 25:10–18. doi: 10.1002/cm.970250103
- Kishimoto TK, Jutila MA, Berg EL, Butcher EC (1989) Neutrophil Mac-1 and MEL-14 adhesion proteins inversely regulated by chemotactic factors. Science 245:1238–1241.
- Kitchen E, Rossi AG, Condliffe AM, et al. (1996) Demonstration of reversible priming of human neutrophils using platelet-activating factor. Blood 88:4330– 4337.
- Kitz R, Rose MA, Placzek K, et al. (2008) LPS inhalation challenge: a new tool to characterize the inflammatory response in humans. Med Microbiol Immunol 197:13–19. doi: 10.1007/s00430-007-0053-2
- Klein C (2011) Genetic defects in severe congenital neutropenia: emerging insights into life and death of human neutrophil granulocytes. Annu Rev Immunol 29:399–413. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-030409-101259
- Kuijpers TW, Tool AT, van der Schoot CE, et al. (1991) Membrane surface antigen expression on neutrophils: a reappraisal of the use of surface markers for neutrophil activation. Blood 78:1105–1111.
- Laudanna C, Constantin G, Baron P, et al. (1994) Sulfatides trigger increase of cytosolic free calcium and enhanced expression of tumor necrosis factoralpha and interleukin-8 mRNA in human neutrophils. Evidence for a role of L-selectin as a signaling molecule. J Biol Chem 269:4021–4026.
- Lee WL, Downey GP (2001) Neutrophil activation and acute lung injury. Curr Opin Crit Care 7:1–7.

- Li G, Malinchoc M, Cartin-Ceba R, et al. (2011) Eight-year trend of acute respiratory distress syndrome: a population-based study in Olmsted County, Minnesota. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 183:59–66. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201003-0436OC
- Lien DC, Wagner WW Jr, Capen RL, et al. (1987) Physiological neutrophil sequestration in the lung: visual evidence for localization in capillaries. J Appl Physiol 62:1236–1243.
- Liles WC, Ledbetter JA, Waltersdorph AW, Klebanoff SJ (1995) Cross-linking of CD18 primes human neutrophils for activation of the respiratory burst in response to specific stimuli: implications for adhesion-dependent physiological responses in neutrophils. J Leukoc Biol 58:690–697.
- Luhr OR, Antonsen K, Karlsson M, et al. (1999) Incidence and mortality after acute respiratory failure and acute respiratory distress syndrome in Sweden, Denmark, and Iceland. The ARF Study Group. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 159:1849–1861.
- Macey MG, Jiang XP, Veys P, et al. (1992) Expression of functional antigens on neutrophils. Effects of preparation. J Immunol Methods 149:37–42.
- MacNee W, Selby C (1990) Neutrophil kinetics in the lungs. Clin Sci 79:97–107.
- Manktelow C, Bigatello LM, Hess D, Hurford WE (1997) Physiologic determinants of the response to inhaled nitric oxide in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome. Anesthesiology 87:297–307.
- Matthay MA, Zemans RL (2011) The acute respiratory distress syndrome: pathogenesis and treatment. Annu Rev Pathol 6:147–163. doi: 10.1146/annurev-pathol-011110-130158
- Matute-Bello G, Downey G, Moore BB, et al. (2011) An official American Thoracic Society workshop report: features and measurements of experimental acute lung injury in animals. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 44:725–738. doi: 10.1165/rcmb.2009-0210ST
- Matute-Bello G, Frevert CW, Martin TR (2008) Animal models of acute lung injury. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 295:L379–399. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.00010.2008
- Mayadas TN, Cullere X (2005) Neutrophil beta2 integrins: moderators of life or death decisions. Trends Immunol 26:388–395. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2005.05.002
- Mazzone A, Ricevuti G (1995) Leukocyte CD11/CD18 integrins: biological and clinical relevance. Haematologica 80:161–175.
- McHugh LG, Milberg JA, Whitcomb ME, et al. (1994) Recovery of function in survivors of the acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 150:90–94.
- Meade MO, Cook RJ, Guyatt GH, et al. (2000) Interobserver variation in interpreting chest radiographs for the diagnosis of acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 161:85–90.

- Messent M, Griffiths MJ, Evans TW (1993) Pulmonary vascular reactivity and ischaemia-reperfusion injury in the rat. Clin Sci 85:71–75.
- Millikan KW, Silverstein J, Hart V, et al. (1995) A 15-year review of esophagectomy for carcinoma of the esophagus and cardia. Arch Surg 130:617–624.
- Monchi M, Bellenfant F, Cariou A, et al. (1998) Early predictive factors of survival in the acute respiratory distress syndrome. A multivariate analysis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 158:1076–1081.
- Montgomery AB, Stager MA, Carrico CJ, Hudson LD (1985) Causes of mortality in patients with the adult respiratory distress syndrome. Am Rev Respir Dis 132:485–489.
- Morita M, Yoshida R, Ikeda K, et al. (2008) Acute lung injury following an esophagectomy for esophageal cancer, with special reference to the clinical factors and cytokine levels of peripheral blood and pleural drainage fluid. Dis Esophagus 21:30–36. doi: 10.1111/j.1442-2050.2007.00725.x
- Moriyama H, Hirata S, Kubo Y (1995) [Alteration of serum levels of endotoxin, polymorphonuclear leukocyte elastase, and the molecular markers of the coagulation and fibrinolytic system in the patients with esophageal cancer and lung cancer before and following operation]. Rinsho Byori 43:233–237.
- Morris AE, Stapleton RD, Rubenfeld GD, et al. (2007) The association between body mass index and clinical outcomes in acute lung injury. Chest 131:342– 348. doi: 10.1378/chest.06-1709
- Muir AL, Cruz M, Martin BA, et al. (1984) Leukocyte kinetics in the human lung: role of exercise and catecholamines. J Appl Physiol 57:711–719.
- Murray JF, Matthay MA, Luce JM, Flick MR (1988) An expanded definition of the adult respiratory distress syndrome. Am Rev Respir Dis 138:720–723.
- Nahum A, Chamberlin W, Sznajder JI (1991) Differential activation of mixed venous and arterial neutrophils in patients with sepsis syndrome and acute lung injury. Am Rev Respir Dis 143:1083–1087.
- Nathan C, Srimal S, Farber C, et al. (1989) Cytokine-induced respiratory burst of human neutrophils: dependence on extracellular matrix proteins and CD11/CD18 integrins. J Cell Biol 109:1341–1349.
- NICE (2011) IPG407 Minimally invasive oesophagectomy: guidance. http://publications.nice.org.uk/minimally-invasive-oesophagectomy-ipg407. Accessed 9 Sep 2012
- O'Brien JM Jr, Phillips GS, Ali NA, et al. (2006) Body mass index is independently associated with hospital mortality in mechanically ventilated adults with acute lung injury. Crit Care Med 34:738–744.
- O'Grady NP, Preas HL, Pugin J, et al. (2001) Local inflammatory responses following bronchial endotoxin instillation in humans. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 163:1591–1598.

- Orme J Jr, Romney JS, Hopkins RO, et al. (2003) Pulmonary function and healthrelated quality of life in survivors of acute respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 167:690–694. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200206-542OC
- Orr Y, Taylor JM, Cartland S, et al. (2007) Conformational activation of CD11b without shedding of L-selectin on circulating human neutrophils. J Leukoc Biol 82:1115–1125. doi: 10.1189/jlb.0906545
- Ostanin DV, Kurmaeva E, Furr K, et al. (2012) Acquisition of antigen-presenting functions by neutrophils isolated from mice with chronic colitis. J Immunol 188:1491–1502. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1102296
- Oxvig C, Lu C, Springer TA (1999) Conformational changes in tertiary structure near the ligand binding site of an integrin I domain. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 96:2215–2220.
- Parkos CA, Delp C, Arnaout MA, Madara JL (1991) Neutrophil migration across a cultured intestinal epithelium. Dependence on a CD11b/CD18-mediated event and enhanced efficiency in physiological direction. J Clin Invest 88:1605–1612. doi: 10.1172/JCI115473
- Parsons PE, Fowler AA, Hyers TM, Henson PM (1985) Chemotactic activity in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid from patients with adult respiratory distress syndrome. Am Rev Respir Dis 132:490–493.
- Perl M, Lomas-Neira J, Venet F, et al. (2011) Pathogenesis of indirect (secondary) acute lung injury. Expert Rev Respir Med 5:115–126. doi: 10.1586/ers.10.92
- Peters AM (1998) Just how big is the pulmonary granulocyte pool? Clin Sci 94:7– 19.
- Peters AM (1988) Granulocyte kinetics and methods of evaluating cell performance. Nucl Med Commun 9:687–692.
- Peters AM, Saverymuttu SH, Bell RN, Lavender JP (1985a) Quantification of the distribution of the marginating granulocyte pool in man. Scand J Haematol 34:111–120.
- Peters AM, Saverymuttu SH, Keshavarzian A, et al. (1985b) Splenic pooling of granulocytes. Clin Sci 68:283–289.
- Peters AM, Saverymuttu SH, Reavy HJ, et al. (1983) Imaging of inflammation with indium-111 tropolonate labeled leukocytes. J Nucl Med 24:39–44.
- Petty TL, Ashbaugh DG (1971) The adult respiratory distress syndrome. Clinical features, factors influencing prognosis and principles of management. Chest 60:233–239.
- Phua J, Badia JR, Adhikari NKJ, et al. (2009) Has mortality from acute respiratory distress syndrome decreased over time?: A systematic review. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 179:220–227. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200805-722OC
- Proudfoot AG, McAuley DF, Griffiths MJD, Hind M (2011) Human models of acute lung injury. Dis Model Mech 4:145–153. doi: 10.1242/dmm.006213

- Quinn MT, Gauss KA (2004) Structure and regulation of the neutrophil respiratory burst oxidase: comparison with nonphagocyte oxidases. J Leukoc Biol 76:760–781. doi: 10.1189/jlb.0404216
- Ranieri VM, Rubenfeld GD, Thompson BT, et al. (2012) Acute respiratory distress syndrome: the Berlin Definition. JAMA 307:2526–2533. doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.5669
- Ranieri VM, Suter PM, Tortorella C, et al. (1999) Effect of mechanical ventilation on inflammatory mediators in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 282:54–61.
- Rinaldo JE, Borovetz H (1985) Deterioration of oxygenation and abnormal lung microvascular permeability during resolution of leukopenia in patients with diffuse lung injury. Am Rev Respir Dis 131:579–583.
- Rocker GM, Wiseman MS, Pearson D, Shale DJ (1988) Neutrophil degranulation and increased pulmonary capillary permeability following oesophagectomy: a model of early lung injury in man. Br J Surg 75:883–886.
- Roddie ME, Peters AM, Danpure HJ, et al. (1988) Inflammation: imaging with Tc-99m HMPAO-labeled leukocytes. Radiology 166:767–772.
- Roos D, van Bruggen R, Meischl C (2003) Oxidative killing of microbes by neutrophils. Microbes Infect 5:1307–1315.
- Rubenfeld GD, Caldwell E, Granton J, et al. (1999) Interobserver variability in applying a radiographic definition for ARDS. Chest 116:1347–1353.
- Rubenfeld GD, Caldwell E, Peabody E, et al. (2005) Incidence and outcomes of acute lung injury. N Engl J Med 353:1685–1693. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa050333
- Sandström T, Bjermer L, Rylander R (1994) Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) inhalation in healthy subjects causes bronchoalveolar neutrophilia, lymphocytosis, and fibronectin increase. Am J Ind Med 25:103–104.
- Saverymuttu SH, Peters AM, Danpure HJ, et al. (1983) Lung transit of 111Indiumlabelled granulocytes. Relationship to labelling techniques. Scand J Haematol 30:151–160.
- Saverymuttu SH, Peters AM, Keshavarzian A, et al. (1985) The kinetics of 111indium distribution following injection of 111indium labelled autologous granulocytes in man. Br J Haematol 61:675–685.
- Schilling MK, Gassmann N, Sigurdsson GH, et al. (1998) Role of thromboxane and leukotriene B4 in patients with acute respiratory distress syndrome after oesophagectomy. Br J Anaesth 80:36–40.
- Schleiffenbaum B, Moser R, Patarroyo M, Fehr J (1989) The cell surface glycoprotein Mac-1 (CD11b/CD18) mediates neutrophil adhesion and modulates degranulation independently of its quantitative cell surface expression. J Immunol 142:3537–3545.

- Schmid-Schönbein GW, Shih YY, Chien S (1980) Morphometry of human leukocytes. Blood 56:866–875.
- Schütte H, Rosseau S, Walmrath D, et al. (1991) Neutrophil passage through isolated perfused rabbit lungs. Am J Physiol 261:H1317–1323.
- Shimizu M, Hasegawa N, Nishimura T, et al. (2009) Effects of TNF-alpha-converting enzyme inhibition on acute lung injury induced by endotoxin in the rat. Shock 32:535–540. doi: 10.1097/SHK.0b013e3181a2adb7
- Shyamsundar M, McKeown STW, O'Kane CM, et al. (2009) Simvastatin decreases lipopolysaccharide-induced pulmonary inflammation in healthy volunteers. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 179:1107–1114. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200810-1584OC
- Simon SI, Burns AR, Taylor AD, et al. (1995) L-selectin (CD62L) cross-linking signals neutrophil adhesive functions via the Mac-1 (CD11b/CD18) beta 2-integrin. J Immunol 155:1502–1514.
- Smalley DM, Ley K (2005) L-selectin: mechanisms and physiological significance of ectodomain cleavage. J Cell Mol Med 9:255–266.
- Smedly LA, Tonnesen MG, Sandhaus RA, et al. (1986) Neutrophil-mediated injury to endothelial cells. Enhancement by endotoxin and essential role of neutrophil elastase. J Clin Invest 77:1233–1243. doi: 10.1172/JCI112426
- Springer TA (1994) Traffic signals for lymphocyte recirculation and leukocyte emigration: the multistep paradigm. Cell 76:301–314.
- Stapleton RD, Dixon AE, Parsons PE, et al. (2010) The association between BMI and plasma cytokine levels in patients with acute lung injury. Chest 138:568–577. doi: 10.1378/chest.10-0014
- Steinberg KP, Milberg JA, Martin TR, et al. (1994) Evolution of bronchoalveolar cell populations in the adult respiratory distress syndrome. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 150:113–122.
- Summers C (2010) Neutrophil priming: Effects on pulmonary transit time and biodistribution in vivo. PhD Thesis, University of Cambridge
- Summers C, Rankin SM, Condliffe AM, et al. (2010) Neutrophil kinetics in health and disease. Trends Immunol 31:318–324. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2010.05.006
- Summers C, White JF, Singh NR, et al. (2009) Establishing the pulmonary transit time of primed and unprimed neutrophils in man. Thorax 64:A3.
- Tam FW, Clague J, Dixon CM, et al. (1992) Inhaled platelet-activating factor causes pulmonary neutrophil sequestration in normal humans. Am Rev Respir Dis 146:1003–1008.
- Tandon S, Batchelor A, Bullock R, et al. (2001) Peri-operative risk factors for acute lung injury after elective oesophagectomy. Br J Anaesth 86:633–638.
- Tennenberg SD, Fey DE, Lieser MJ (1993) Oxidative priming of neutrophils by interferon-gamma. J Leukoc Biol 53:301–308.

- The Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Network (2000) Ventilation with lower tidal volumes as compared with traditional tidal volumes for acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. The Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Network. N Engl J Med 342:1301–1308. doi: 10.1056/NEJM200005043421801
- Thomsen GE, Morris AH (1995) Incidence of the adult respiratory distress syndrome in the state of Utah. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 152:965–971.
- Ussov WY, Aktolun C, Myers MJ, et al. (1995) Granulocyte margination in bone marrow: comparison with margination in the spleen and liver. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 55:87–96.
- Ussov WY, Peters AM, Chapman PT, et al. (1999) Pulmonary granulocyte kinetics in relation to endothelial and granulocyte activation. Clin Sci 96:525–531.
- Ussov WY, Peters AM, Savill J, et al. (1996) Relationship between granulocyte activation, pulmonary granulocyte kinetics and alveolar permeability in extrapulmonary inflammatory disease. Clin Sci 91:329–335.
- Venturi GM, Tu L, Kadono T, et al. (2003) Leukocyte migration is regulated by Lselectin endoproteolytic release. Immunity 19:713–724.
- Vercellotti GM, Yin HQ, Gustafson KS, et al. (1988) Platelet-activating factor primes neutrophil responses to agonists: role in promoting neutrophil-mediated endothelial damage. Blood 71:1100–1107.
- Villar J, Blanco J, Añón JM, et al. (2011) The ALIEN study: incidence and outcome of acute respiratory distress syndrome in the era of lung protective ventilation. Intensive Care Med 37:1932–1941. doi: 10.1007/s00134-011-2380-4
- Villar J, Slutsky AS (1989) The incidence of the adult respiratory distress syndrome. Am Rev Respir Dis 140:814–816.
- Vincent J-L, Sakr Y, Groeneveld J, et al. (2010) ARDS of early or late onset: does it make a difference? Chest 137:81–87. doi: 10.1378/chest.09-0714
- Vlahakis NE, Schroeder MA, Limper AH, Hubmayr RD (1999) Stretch induces cytokine release by alveolar epithelial cells in vitro. Am J Physiol 277:L167–173.
- Waddell TK, Fialkow L, Chan CK, et al. (1994) Potentiation of the oxidative burst of human neutrophils. A signaling role for L-selectin. J Biol Chem 269:18485– 18491.
- Walcheck B, Kahn J, Fisher JM, et al. (1996) Neutrophil rolling altered by inhibition of L-selectin shedding in vitro. Nature 380:720–723. doi: 10.1038/380720a0
- Wallace PJ, Wersto RP, Packman CH, Lichtman MA (1984) Chemotactic peptideinduced changes in neutrophil actin conformation. J Cell Biol 99:1060–1065.
- Walmsley SR, Print C, Farahi N, et al. (2005) Hypoxia-induced neutrophil survival is mediated by HIF-1alpha-dependent NF-kappaB activity. J Exp Med 201:105–115. doi: 10.1084/jem.20040624

- Walzog B, Seifert R, Zakrzewicz A, et al. (1994) Cross-linking of CD18 in human neutrophils induces an increase of intracellular free Ca2+, exocytosis of azurophilic granules, quantitative up-regulation of CD18, shedding of Lselectin, and actin polymerization. J Leukoc Biol 56:625–635.
- Ware LB, Matthay MA (2000) The acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med 342:1334–1349. doi: 10.1056/NEJM200005043421806
- Webb HH, Tierney DF (1974) Experimental pulmonary edema due to intermittent positive pressure ventilation with high inflation pressures. Protection by positive end-expiratory pressure. Am Rev Respir Dis 110:556–565.
- Webster NR, Cohen AT, Nunn JF (1988) Adult respiratory distress syndrome--how many cases in the UK? Anaesthesia 43:923–926.
- Weisbart RH, Kwan L, Golde DW, Gasson JC (1987) Human GM-CSF primes neutrophils for enhanced oxidative metabolism in response to the major physiological chemoattractants. Blood 69:18–21.
- Whitehead T, Slutsky AS (2002) The pulmonary physician in critical care * 7: ventilator induced lung injury. Thorax 57:635–642.
- Whitlock BB, Gardai S, Fadok V, et al. (2000) Differential roles for alpha(M)beta(2) integrin clustering or activation in the control of apoptosis via regulation of akt and ERK survival mechanisms. J Cell Biol 151:1305–1320.
- Wiener-Kronish JP, Albertine KH, Matthay MA (1991) Differential responses of the endothelial and epithelial barriers of the lung in sheep to Escherichia coli endotoxin. J Clin Invest 88:864–875. doi: 10.1172/JCI115388
- Williams EA, Quinlan GJ, Anning PB, et al. (1999) Lung injury following pulmonary resection in the isolated, blood-perfused rat lung. Eur Respir J 14:745–750.
- Williams EA, Quinlan GJ, Goldstraw P, et al. (1998) Postoperative lung injury and oxidative damage in patients undergoing pulmonary resection. Eur Respir J 11:1028–1034.
- Wilson MR, Choudhury S, Goddard ME, et al. (2003) High tidal volume upregulates intrapulmonary cytokines in an in vivo mouse model of ventilator-induced lung injury. J Appl Physiol 95:1385–1393. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00213.2003
- Worthen GS, Haslett C, Rees AJ, et al. (1987) Neutrophil-mediated pulmonary vascular injury. Synergistic effect of trace amounts of lipopolysaccharide and neutrophil stimuli on vascular permeability and neutrophil sequestration in the lung. Am Rev Respir Dis 136:19–28.
- Worthen GS, Schwab B 3rd, Elson EL, Downey GP (1989) Mechanics of stimulated neutrophils: cell stiffening induces retention in capillaries. Science 245:183–186.
- Wunsch H, Angus DC, Harrison DA, et al. (2011) Comparison of medical admissions to intensive care units in the United States and United Kingdom. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 183:1666–1673. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201012-1961OC

- Yoshida K, Kondo R, Wang Q, Doerschuk CM (2006) Neutrophil cytoskeletal rearrangements during capillary sequestration in bacterial pneumonia in rats. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 174:689–698. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200502-276OC
- Zambon M, Vincent J-L (2008) Mortality rates for patients with acute lung injury/ARDS have decreased over time. Chest 133:1120–1127. doi: 10.1378/chest.07-2134
- Zavorsky GS, Walley KR, Russell JA (2003) Red cell pulmonary transit times through the healthy human lung. Exp Physiol 88:191–200.
- Zhang B, Hirahashi J, Cullere X, Mayadas TN (2003) Elucidation of molecular events leading to neutrophil apoptosis following phagocytosis: cross-talk between caspase 8, reactive oxygen species, and MAPK/ERK activation. J Biol Chem 278:28443–28454. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M210727200
- Zimmerman GA, Renzetti AD, Hill HR (1983) Functional and metabolic activity of granulocytes from patients with adult respiratory distress syndrome. Evidence for activated neutrophils in the pulmonary circulation. Am Rev Respir Dis 127:290–300.
- Zingg U, Smithers BM, Gotley DC, et al. (2011) Factors associated with postoperative pulmonary morbidity after esophagectomy for cancer. Ann Surg Oncol 18:1460–1468. doi: 10.1245/s10434-010-1474-5